DEVELOPMENT OF SELECTIVE CARBON–CARBON BOND-FORMING REACTIONS OF VINYL CARBOCATIONS

Thesis by

Chloe Gabrielle Williams

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy



CALIFORNIA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

Pasadena, California

2023

(Defended May 31, 2023)

© 2023

Chloe Gabrielle Williams

ORCID: 0000-0001-5090-8146

All Rights Reserved

To my family

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I have to begin by first thanking my advisor, Hosea. When I was deciding where to go to graduate school, I really didn't know what I wanted to spend the next five years of my life doing. However, during the UCLA recruitment weekend back in 2018, I was able to hear Hosea discuss his philosophy on science and the importance of tackling challenging research problems that are underexplored by others. After that, I knew I wanted to spend my graduate school studies under his mentorship, even if in that moment I knew essentially nothing about dicoordinated carbocations. Over the last five years, Hosea has been a very supportive mentor, and I appreciate everything he's done for me. I've been able to work on some really awesome projects during grad school, and I've really enjoyed my time being a part of the Nelson lab.

I would next like to thank my committee members, both at Caltech as well as UCLA. First, I have to thank Prof. Brian Stoltz for acting as my committee chair, as well as Profs. Sarah Reisman and Kim See for also serving on my committee. It has been a pleasure getting to know each of them over the last couple of years, and I have enjoyed our meetings and scientific discussions. Next, my committee members at UCLA, Profs. Neil Garg, Alex Spokoyny, and Patrick Harran, were very supportive during the first few years of graduate school. I would also like to especially thank Neil for his continued support of my career even after our departure from UCLA.

I owe an immense amount of gratitude to those at DePaul University who helped me get to where I am today. During my first year of college, I absolutely hated chemistry (but who actually enjoys general chemistry?), but taking Prof. Paul Vadola's organic chemistry course during the fall of my sophomore year dramatically changed my view. His way of teaching the subject made going to class something I actually enjoyed. Once I realized that organic chemistry was something that I was passionate about, Prof. Vadola invited me to join his research group, and those few years working in the lab really solidified my dream of pursuing a PhD in organic chemistry. I am very grateful to have learned so much from him; after all, he did teach nearly all of my organic chemistry courses. Outside of the classroom and lab, he always made time to chat with me about life; I appreciate all the advice that I received over those years, especially him preparing me for the fact that grad school is going to be hard (he was not wrong). Moreover, I also have to thank Profs. Caitlin Karver and Tim French for being a huge part of my support system during my time at DePaul. There were countless times where I would frantically email either of them, stressing out about something, and they would always find the time to meet with me. They provided so much support and advice, and I am very grateful for that.

Of course, graduate school would not have been the same without the people I have been so lucky to spend my time in lab with. First, I would like to thank Stasik Popov, my first mentor in graduate school, the person I learned most of my lab skills from, and now someone I consider a great friend. I was very lucky to have been placed in a hood next to Stasik during the first summer I joined the lab. One of my favorite qualities that Stasik has is that he is always willing to drop what he's doing and help you out, even if that means stopping a column half way through. I'm not sure if I know too many people like that. We have had a lot of great times over those few years in the Eastern Block, and I especially love that we have the same taste in music, as he would always be very willing to listen to Taylor Swift with me. I'm very excited to join Stasik out on the East Coast soon, and I am looking forward to having my hiking buddy back. Next, I have to thank Sepand Nistanaki, who I have been very fortunate to spend the last five years with. Sepand has been a really great lab mate, and contrary to what people may think, he is not THAT serious and actually has a great sense of humor. Working in lab with him has been quite enjoyable, from listening to Molchat Doma to spraying gross spiders with DCM. Moreover, I've also been very lucky to work on many projects with Sepand over the years, and I couldn't have asked for a better person to share the rollercoaster of emotions with while trying to optimize an asymmetric reaction. Sepand is someone I am constantly learning from, as he seems to literally retain information from every single paper he has read. Additionally, I am very grateful for all of his help that he's given me over the last several years, from reading/editing every research summary, proposal, manuscript I've written to listening to my practice job talk or other presentations on repeat. Through his help, I've become a much better writer, presenter, and ChemDraw maker (although his ChemDraws are still much better). I'm glad to have shared my time in graduate school with Sepand, who I am lucky to call my best friend.

I think one of the incentives for going to UCLA was to hang out more with Jessica Burch. From the very beginning, Jess has been a great friend, and it's been awesome seeing Jess go from synthetic organic chemist to being one of the leaders on the electron diffraction side of the group where she has been making a huge impact. Ben Wigman was also a great lab mate over the four years we worked together, and I was lucky to work next to him too for several years. I learned a lot from him, like adding a ¹/₂ dram vial filled with ligand directly to a Schlenk flask is very efficient. I also admired how Ben just decided one day he wanted to start an electrochemistry project, with having no prior experience. I thought that was pretty cool. Chris Jones and Lee Joon Kim have also been great colleagues, and I'm glad I was able to spend time with them. It is also so impressive how the two of them were able to start a new, impactful research program within our group with having little to no experience in microscopy. Next I have to thank Woojin Lee, our resident computational chemist, as it's been fun collaborating with him over the last couple years. It's also been a pleasure seeing Steven Zhao, the last remaining UCLA student now at Caltech, become a great chemist, and I'm excited to see what the future has in store for him.

I was fortunate enough to overlap with some of the first members of the Nelson lab, Alex Bagdasarian and Brian Shao. I have tremendous respect for those two, as they essentially paved the foundation for the lab and accomplished so much during their graduate school career. Sydnee Green, a member of the second class of students, is another person I respect a lot as a scientist, as she essentially ran her own area of the group during graduate school. Outside of the lab, Alex, Brian, and Sydnee were also very awesome friends to have, and I'm glad I got to spend much of my early days in grad school with them eating In-N-Out and doing escape rooms.

To all the recent graduate student additions to the Nelson Lab: Isabel Hernandez Rodriguez, Conner Wells, Ernesto Millan Aceves, Doris Mai, Josh Signore, Krista Dong, Tiffany Hung, and Jocelyn Zhang, I am glad I have been able to spend time with you all during the last year or so. I'm looking forward to seeing what you all accomplish! Additionally, our lab has gained several awesome postdocs that I've gotten the chance to know, including David Delgadillo, Lygia Silva de Moraes, and Jake Rothbaum. You all have been such great additions to the lab.

Something I really appreciate was how welcoming everyone was after our group

moved to Caltech, especially the Grubbs, Reisman, Robb, Stoltz, and Fu groups. I had no idea how the move was going to be, but the friendliness from everyone made the transition so much easier. There are several people I would like to especially thank for being great friends over the last couple years, including Alex Shimozono, Hailey Knox, Corey Huisic, Dave Charboneau, Jordan Thompson, Emily Chen, Molly McFadden, Conner Farley, Melissa Ramirez, and Ray Turro.

Additionally, I would like to thank Hayden Montgomery of the Maynard lab at UCLA for also being a great friend during grad school. Hayden was someone I was pretty much instantly able to get along with, and I'm glad we were able to spend so much time together, from studying in the library, to taking Abi on walks, to just hanging out at her apartment and eating cheese and crackers (Hayden is a pro at assembling charcuterie boards).

There are a number of friends outside of grad school that I would like to acknowledge: Zoe Fromm, Spencer Hayes, Mika Talwar, and Taylor Vacala. I am very lucky to have met each of these people throughout my life.

Of course I have to thank my family for their endless love and support over the last several years. My dad has always and continues to be one of my biggest supporters. My siblings, Alex, Paige, and Sydney, I also thank for their encouragement over the years. Something I have always appreciated is their attempts at trying to actually understand what I do and their excitement for my accomplishments.

Last but not least, I think graduate school would have been a lot harder without my cats, Severus and Crookshanks. I couldn't have done it without them.

ABSTRACT

Carbocationic intermediates play an important role in the construction of complex molecules, from biosynthetic pathways in nature to the synthesis of natural products by organic chemists. In contrast to tricoordinated carbocations, dicoordinated vinyl carbocations have received less attention in the development of methods to form challenging carbon–carbon (C–C) bonds. However, the Nelson lab has recently disclosed a powerful catalytic platform for generating vinyl carbocations, which were then shown to proceed through carbon–hydrogen (C–H) insertion reactions to construct C–C bonds. This thesis further expands upon catalytic reactions of using vinyl carbocations to construct C–C bonds.

To begin, a brief introduction that surveys C–C bond forming reactions of vinyl carbocations will be highlighted. These include seminal stoichiometric studies that have since been expanded to other catalytic systems. The discussion of experimental work outlined in this thesis commences with the development of a main group-catalyzed approach towards accessing α -vinylated esters through the trapping of vinyl carbocations with silyl ketene acetals to form sterically congested quaternary carbon centers fused to tetrasubstituted olefins. Next, a Claisen-type rearrangement will be discussed, which is a result of trapping vinyl carbocations with allyl ethers to form an allyl vinyl oxonium intermediate in situ that can subsequently undergo a [3,3] sigmatropic rearrangement. Finally, the last method that will be highlighted includes the development of an asymmetric C–H insertion reaction of vinyl carbocations to forge bicyclic products in a highly enantioselective fashion. Ultimately, this thesis work has expanded the scope of catalytic vinyl carbocation reactions that form C–C bonds selectively.

PUBLISHED CONTENT AND CONTRIBUTIONS

Portions of the work described herein were disclosed in the following publications:

 Williams, C. G.; Nistanaki, S. K.; Wells, C. W.; Nelson, H. α-Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers. *Org. Lett.* 2023, 25, 3591–3595. DOI: 10.1021/acs.orglett.3c00535, Copyright © 2023 American Chemical Society.

C.G.W. participated in project design, conducted experiments, data acquisition and analysis, and writing of the manuscript.

 Nistanaki, S. K.; Williams, C. G.; Wigman, B.; Wong, J. J.; Haas, B. C.; Popov, S.; Werth, J.; Sigman, M. S.; Houk, K.N.; Nelson, H. M. Catalytic asymmetric C–H insertion reactions of vinyl carbocations. *Science* 2022, *378*, 1085–1091. DOI: 10.1126/science.ade5320, Copyright © 2022 American Association for the Advancement of Science.

C.G.W. participated in project design, conducted experiments, data acquisition and analysis, and writing of the manuscript.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Dedicationiii
Acknowledgementsiv
Abstractix
Published Content and Contributionsx
Table of Contentsxi
List of Abbreviations xvi
CHAPTER 1 1
Carbon–Carbon Bond-Forming Reactions via Vinyl Cation Intermediates
1.1 INTRODUCTION1
1.2 C–C BOND-FORMING REACTIONS2
1.2.1 Rearrangements of Vinyl Cations2
1.2.2 Friedel–Crafts Reactivity6
1.2.3 C-H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cations15
1.3 CONCLUDING REMARKS22
1.4 NOTES AND REFERENCES25
CHAPTER 2 29
α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of
Quaternary Centers

2.1 I	INTRODUCTION)
-------	--------------	--	---

2.2 REACTION OPTIMIZATION	33
2.3 INVESTIGATION OF SCOPE	34
2.3.1 Scope of Vinyl Tosylates	34
2.3.2 Scope of Silyl Ketene Acetals	36
2.4 MECHANISTIC STUDIES	37
2.5 INVESTIGATION OF ELECTROPHILIC ADDITION TO ALKYNES	39
2.6 CONCLUDING REMARKS	41
2.7 EXPERIMENTAL SECTION	42
2.7.1 Materials and Methods	42
2.7.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates	43
2.7.3 Preparation of Silyl Ketene Acetals	57
2.7.4 Preparation of Alkyne Cyclization Substrates	60
2.7.5 α -Vinylation of Silyl Ketene Acetals	64
2.7.6 Cyclization Cascade Reactions	82
2.7.7 Mechanistic Studies	86
2.8 NOTES AND REFERENCES	89
APPENDIX 1	98
Spectra Relevant to Chapter 2	
CHAPTER 3	172
Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture	

xii

3.2 REACTION OPTIMIZATION	176
3.3 INVESTIGATION OF SCOPE FOR CLAISEN REARRANGEMENT	177
3.3.1 Scope of Vinyl Tosylates	177
3.3.2 Scope of TMS Allyl Ethers	179
3.4 MECHANISTIC STUDIES	180
3.4.1 Support for Proposed Claisen Rearrangement	180
3.4.2 Product Distribution of Substituted Ethers	184
3.5 CONCLUDING REMARKS	185
3.6 EXPERIMENTAL SECTION	186
3.6.1 Materials and Methods	186
3.6.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates	187
3.6.3 Preparation of Silyl Ethers	198
3.6.4 Catalytic Claisen Cascade Coupling Reaction	202
3.6.5 Mechanistic Studies	215
3.6.5.1 Support for Vinyl Cation Intermediacy	215
3.6.5.2 Activation of Allyl Ether	216
3.6.5.3 Claisen Rearrangement with Deuterated TMS Allyl Ether	217
3.6.5.4 Neutral vs Cationic Claisen Rearrangement	219
3.6.5.5 Product Distribution of Substituted Ethers	222
3.7 NOTES AND REFERENCES	225

xiii

	xiv
APPENDIX 2	235
Spectra Relevant to Chapter 3	
CHAPTER 4	300
Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocation.	S
4.1 INTRODUCTION	
4.2 INVESTIGATION OF STRAINED-RING PRODUCTS	
4.2.1 Product Selectivity Challenges	
4.2.1 Investigation of Cyclohexyl Vinyl Tosylates	
4.2.3 Product Elaboration of [3.2.1]Carbocycles	
4.3 ENANTIOSELECTIVE C-H INSERTION REACTIONS C	OF PIPERIDINE
SUBSTRATES	
4.3.1 Reaction Optimization	
4.3.2 Examples of Enantioselective C-H Insertion Reaction	312
4.4 CONCLUDING REMARKS	313
4.5 EXPERIMENTAL SECTION	314
4.5.1 Materials and Methods	
4.5.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates	316
4.5.3 Preparation of Catalysts	356
4.5.4 Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cati	ons365
4.5.5 Product Manipulation	
4.5.6 Chiral HPLC Traces of Enantioenriched Products	
4.6 NOTES AND REFERENCES	402

APPENDIX 3 Spectra Relevant to Chapter 4	408
APPENDIX 4 X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4	586
ABOUT THE AUTHOR	596

XV

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

α	alpha
Å	angstrom(s)
Ac	acetyl
acac	acetylacetonate
^t Am	<i>tert</i> -amyl
aq	aqueous
Ar, (het)Ar	generic aryl, heteroaryl group
β	beta
BINOL	1,1'-bi(2-naphthol)
BPin	pinacol boronic ester
Bn	benzyl
bp	boiling point
br	broad
Bu	butyl
¹³ C	carbon-13 isotope
°C	degrees Celsius
ca.	about (Latin circa)
cat.	catalytic
cis	on the same side
cm^{-1}	wavenumber(s)
conc.	concentrated

Су	cyclohexyl
СуН	cyclohexane
δ	delta
Δ	heat or difference
d	doublet
D	deuterium
dba	dibenzylideneacetone
dd	doublet of doublet
dt	doublet of triplet
ddd	doublet of doublet
DCE	1,2-dichloroethane
DCM	dichloromethane
DMAP	4-dimethylaminopyridine
DMF	N,N-dimethylformamide
DMSO	dimethylsulfoxide
dppf	1,1'-bis(diphenylphosphino)ferrocene
DTBP	di-tert-butyl peroxide
d.r.	diastereomeric ratio
Ε	trans (entgegen) olefin geometry
EDCI	N-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)- N '-ethylcarbodiimide hydrochloride
ee	enantiomeric excess
es	enantiospecificity
equiv	equivalents(s)

ESI	electrospray ionization
Et	ethyl
et. al.	and others (Latin: et alii)
EtOAc	ethyl acetate
FD	field desorption
γ	gamma
g	gram
GC-(FID)	gas chromatography (flame ionization detector)
gCOSY	gradient-selected correlation spectroscopy
$^{1}\mathrm{H}$	proton
hr	hour(s)
HMBC	heteronuclear multiple bond correlation
HMDS	hexamethyldisilazide
HPLC	high-performance liquid chromatography
HRMS	high-resolution mass spectroscopy
HSQC	heteronuclear single quantum correlation
Hz	hertz
IDPi	imidodiphosphorimidate
i.e.	that is (Latin: <i>id est</i>)
<i>i</i> -Pr	isopropyl
in situ	in the reaction mixture
IPA	isopropanol, 2-propanol
IR	infrared (spectroscopy)

J	coupling constant
k	rate constant
Κ	Kelvin(s) (absolute temperature)
kcal	kilocalorie
L	liter
LA	Lewis acid
LDA	lithium diisopropylamide
μ	micro
m	multiplet; milli
т	meta
М	metal; molar; molecular ion
m/z	mass to charge ratio
Me	methyl
mg	milligram(s)
MHz	megahertz
min	minute(s)
mol	mole(s)
МОМ	methoxymethyl acetal
MS	molecular sieves or mass spectrometry
<i>n</i> -Bu	butyl
<i>n</i> -Pr	propyl
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
NOESY	nuclear Overhauser effect spectroscopy

Nu	nucleophile
0	ortho
o-DCB	1,2-dichlorobenzene
o-DFB	1,2-difluorobenzene
OTf	trifluoromethanesulfonate (triflate)
OTs	<i>p</i> -toluenesulfonate (tosylate)
р	para
PCC	pyridinium chlorochromate
Ph	phenyl
PMP	<i>p</i> -methoxyphenyl
ppm	parts per million
Pr	propyl
q	quartet
qd	quartet of doublets
R	generic for any atom or functional group
R_{f}	retention factor
Ref.	reference
rt	room temperature
S	singlet
sat.	saturated
SM	starting material
t	triplet
td	triplet of doublet

<i>t</i> -Bu	<i>tert</i> -butyl
TBAF	tetrabutylammonium fluoride
TBS	tert-butyldimethylsilyl
temp.	temperature
TES	triethylsilyl
Tf	trifluoromethanesulfonyl (trifyl)
TFE	2,2,2-trifluoroethanol
THF	tetrahydrofuran
TIPS	triisopropylsilyl
TLC	thin-layer chromatography
TMS	trimethylsilyl
TOF	time-of-flight
Tol	tolyl
t_R	retention time
trans	on the opposite side
Ts	<i>p</i> -toluenesulfonyl (tosyl)
UV	ultraviolet
vide infra	see below
λ	wavelength
WCA	weakly coordinating anion
Х	anionic ligand or halide
Ζ	cis (zusammen) olefin geometry

Chapter 1

Carbon–Carbon Bond-Forming Reactions via Vinyl Cation Intermediates

1.1 INTRODUCTION

Carbocations are enabling intermediates for the construction of carbon–carbon (C– C) bonds that have found broad utility in a variety of synthetic organic chemistry transformations.¹ In recent years, a subset of carbocations known as vinyl carbocations have shown their utility as powerful intermediates to forge C–C bonds.² However, compared to tricoordinated carbocations, vinyl cations and their reactivity have been less explored. The existence of vinyl cations was first suggested in the 1940s by Jacobs and Searles.³ Since the initial discovery of vinyl cations, studies of these intermediates have been conducted by Rappaport, Grob, Hanack, Schleyer, and Stang, among others, to assess and further explore the reactivity of such intermediates.^{4–12} This chapter will focus specifically on studies that involve vinyl cations in C–C bond-forming reactions. To that end, three general reactions of which C–C bonds are forged via vinyl cations will be highlighted: *1) rearrangements, 2) arylation reactions via Friedel–Crafts-type mechanism,* Before discussing C–C bond-forming reactions of vinyl cations, it is important to first review common strategies for generating vinyl cation intermediates. The examples discussed in this chapter include forming vinyl cations through five general strategies: *1*) *ionization of vinyl leaving groups through solvolysis or Lewis acid abstraction*, *2*) *decomposition of* α *-diazo-* β *-hydroxy carbonyls*, *3*) *activation of alkynes through protonation*, *4*) *activation of alkynes through electrophilic addition*, and *5*) *Lewis acid activation of alkynes*. As seen from these general strategies, common vinyl cation precursors that will be discussed in this chapter include those with ionizable vinyl groups, such as vinyl trifluoromethanesulfonates and vinyl(phenyl)iodonium salts. Additionally, vinyl cations are also commonly generated from alkynes through Brønsted or Lewis acid activation, as well as through addition of alkynes into electrophiles. Once the vinyl cation is generated, the reactive intermediate can proceed through one of the above mentioned C–C bond-forming reactions.

Relevant reports of forging C–C bonds with vinyl cations that do not fall under one of the mentioned categories will be discussed in the following chapters. The studies chosen for discussion in this chapter aim to highlight a range of methods, including both stoichiometric and catalytic approaches. Finally, reactions that have been developed as part of this thesis work will not be included in this chapter, as detailed discussions of these reactions will follow in Chapters 2–4.

1.2 C-C BOND-FORMING REACTIONS

1.2.1 Rearrangements of Vinyl Cations

To begin, examples of vinyl cation intermediates undergoing rearrangements

including ring contraction and expansion events will be highlighted. Although some of these rearrangements involve subsequent steps that do not include C-C bond formation via vinyl cation intermediates, these studies are critical to understanding the reactivity and stability of these intermediates. As such, a discussion of these rearrangements is warranted in this chapter.

Scheme 1.1. Schleyer, Hanack, Stang: solvolysis studies of cyclic vinyl triflates.



A) Relative rates of solvolysis of cyclic vinyl triflates

B) Ring contraction of 2-substituted vinyl triflate



In the early 1970s, Schleyer, Hanack, and Stang disclosed a study measuring the rate of solvolysis of cyclic vinyl trifluoromethanesulfonates (triflates) in aqueous polar solvents at elevated temperatures, which resulted in the formation of vinyl cation intermediates.¹³ Ketone products were observed as a result of water trapping the vinyl cation intermediates. Since vinyl cations are sp-hybridized, the relative rates of solvolysis for cyclic vinyl triflates 1–4 decrease with decreasing ring size, highlighting the instability of bent vinyl cations from vinyl triflates **3** and **4** (Scheme 1.1A). In this way, vinyl cations are analogous to cyclic alkynes, where accessing smaller than 8-membered cyclic alkynes results in only transient and unstable intermediates.¹⁴ However, it was found that vicinal alkyl substituents can enhance the rate of solvolysis 10-fold, as seen with vinyl triflate **3** vs **5**. By subjecting vinyl triflate **5** to the reaction conditions, the expected substituted cyclohexanone product was not observed, and instead, cyclopentanone **8** was obtained in 50% yield (Scheme 1.1B). The authors rationalized this as the initial cyclic vinyl cation **6** undergoing a ring contraction via an alkyl migration to generate the comparably more stable linear vinyl cation **7**, which is subsequently trapped with water to produce **8**. This ring contraction is not possible with vinyl triflate **3**, as a monosubstituted vinyl cation intermediate that is subsequently quenched by solvent, this report ultimately represents one of the earliest reported examples of vinyl cations forming a C–C bond.

Next, Pellicciari and coworkers investigated rearrangements of destabilized vinyl cations generated by treating α -diazo- β -hydroxy esters (**9a–c**) with boron trifluoride etherate (Scheme 1.2).¹⁵ Due to the instability of the vinyl cation as a result of being adjacent to an electron-withdrawing ester, vinyl cation 1 (**10a–c**) undergoes ring expansion via a 1,2-alkyl shift to form the more stable intermediate, vinyl cation 2 (**11a–c**). Another ring contraction can lead to the allyl cation (**12a–c**), which is then trapped by benzene solvent via Friedel–Crafts-type mechanism. The authors noted that for cyclobutane α -diazo- β -hydroxy ester **9a**, cyclopentene **13** was obtained in 51% yield. This suggested that the second ring contraction rearrangement (**11a** to **12a**) did not proceed, which was likely a result of a high energy barrier for rearrangement of **11a** due to the ring strain of the cyclobutenyl allyl cation intermediate **12a**. However, for the 5-membered α -diazo- β -hydroxy ester (**9b**), a mixture of products (**14** and **15**) was observed as a result of trapping both **11b** and **12b**. The authors suggested that

5

this is perhaps a result of a high barrier to the allyl cation intermediate, ultimately resulting in an unselective mixture of products. In contrast, for the 6-membered α -diazo- β -hydroxy ester analog (9c), the major product (16) was obtained in 74% yield, which was a result of trapping the allyl cation 12c after both ring expansion of 10c followed by ring contraction of 11c.

CO₂Et CO₂Et æ Ð EtO₂C ring CO₂Et ring æ BF3 · OEt expansion contraction -N₂ 10a-c 9a–c 11а-с 12a-c vinyl cation 1 vinyl cation 2 allyl cation cvclobutane: CO₂Et BF3 · OEt2 CO₂Et benzene 13 9a 51% vield via vinyl cation 2 cyclopentane: CO₂Et CO₂Et HO BF3 · OEt2 CO₂Et Ρ benzene 14 15 9b 21% yield 16% yield via vinyl cation 2 via allyl cation cyclohexane: CO₂Et CO₂Et BF3 · OEt2 Ph benzene 16 9с 74% yield via allyl cation

Scheme 1.2. Pellicciari: rearrangements of destabilized vinyl cations.

More recently, Brewer and coworkers disclosed a study measuring the migratory aptitude of similarly destabilized vinyl cation intermediates, generated through the decomposition of α -diazo- β -hydroxy ketones (17) by the Lewis acid B(C₆F₅)₃, that gave rise

to products **18** and **19** (Scheme 1.3).^{16,17} They demonstrated that once vinyl cation **20** is formed, alkyl migration can lead to either intermediates **21** or **22**, but migration of the more electron-rich group was favored. For example, migration of an *n*-pentyl substituent was slightly favored over methyl migration, resulting in a 1.7:1 ratio between products **18** and **19**, which were formed from intramolecular C–H insertion of vinyl cation intermediates **21** and **22** into the methyl C–H bond of the *t*-butyl substituent. Moreover, a secondary cyclohexyl substituent was favored over the methyl, now in a 16:1 ratio.

Scheme 1.3. Brewer: migratory aptitude of alkyl substituents.



These examples by Schleyer, Pellicciari, and Brewer highlight the ability of vinyl cations to undergo C–C bond-forming rearrangements, which is ultimately driven by the formation of more stable vinyl cation intermediates. The resulting more stabilized vinyl cation is then trapped with solvent or proceeds through intramolecular C–H insertion.

1.2.2 Friedel–Crafts Reactivity

Similar to tricoordinate carbocations, vinyl cations are also known to undergo reactions with arenes via a Friedel–Crafts mechanism. Since the early 1970s, various methods,

including catalytic protocols, have been developed to harness vinyl cations and their reactions with arenes, both in an inter- and intramolecular fashion. This section of the chapter discusses some of these reports.

As previously discussed, early studies of vinyl cations involved solvolysis of vinyl triflates in aqueous polar solvents, which resulted in the trapping of vinyl cation intermediates with solvent or water to generate ketone products.¹³ In the late 1970s, Stang disclosed that cyclic and acyclic vinyl triflates could also be solvolyzed in arene solvents at elevated temperatures, which ultimately furnished products that resulted from trapping of the cation with the arene solvent via a Friedel-Crafts mechanism.^{18,19} These results represent some of the earliest examples of forming C-C bonds via vinyl cation intermediates in an intermolecular fashion. For example, by subjecting vinyl triflate 23 to various arenes (24ac) in the presence of 2,6-di-tert-butyl-4-methylpyridine (25) at 120 °C, arylated products **26a–c** were accessed in good yields (Scheme 1.4). Products **26a** and **26b** were formed in 85% and 79% yield, respectively, from Friedel–Crafts with anisole (24a) and benzene (24b). In addition, product **26c**, resulting from Friedel–Crafts with electron-poor chlorobenzene **24c.** was also furnished in 80% yield. The selectivity for the arylated products resulted from favoring alkylation at the activated positions of the arene. To note, a non-nucleophilic base, 2,6-di-*tert*-butyl-4-methylpyridine (25), was added to quench the acid generated from the Friedel–Crafts reaction.

Scheme 1.4. Stang: solvolysis of vinyl triflate in arene solvent.



If the resulting vinyl cation could make a stable allene or alkyne product via E_1 -type pathways, arylation was not observed. For example, trimethyl vinyl triflate **27** led to no formation of arylated product **28** (Scheme 1.5). Instead, it yielded what the authors described as a tar-like material as a result of facile deprotonation of the vinyl cation intermediate (**29**) to form the corresponding allene (**30**) that readily underwent polymerization at elevated temperatures.

Scheme 1.5. Stang: trialkyl vinyl triflate fails to undergo arylation reaction.



The rates of solvolysis in polar media that were previously discussed for cyclic vinyl triflates (Scheme 1.1)¹³ are also consistent for solvolysis in arene solvent. For example, 7- and 8-membered cyclic vinyl triflates (1 and 2) yielded products **32** and **33**, but the 6-

membered variant (3) did not furnish 31 (Scheme 1.6). This is likely due to the high energy of the intermediate as a result of the strained ring system. As previously mentioned, the solvolysis of 6-membered vinyl triflate 3 in aqueous polar ethanol was 10^4 times slower than the 7-membered variant (2).

Scheme 1.6. Stang: solvolysis of cyclic vinyl triflates in anisole.



Up until this point in the chapter, much of the solvolysis studies discussed have been focused on generating vinyl cations from vinyl triflates. However, Okuyama and coworkers have demonstrated that vinyl cations can also be generated through solvolysis of vinyl iodonium salts under milder conditions (Scheme 1.7).²⁰ For example, by subjecting phenyl vinyl iodonium **34** to aqueous alcohol solvent at temperatures between 25–50 °C, products **35** and **36** were formed. Similar to the previously discussed solvolysis reactions, cyclohexanone **35** was produced as a result of alcohol or water solvent trapping the resulting vinyl cation, followed by hydrolysis upon workup. Yields were rather low when the reaction was performed in ethanol or methanol solvent, but by moving to trifluoroethanol, **36** was observed in 37% yield, where the *ortho* isomer was largely favored compared to the *meta* or *para* isomers. This observed selectivity contrasts with traditional Friedel–Crafts reactions where the *para* isomer is typically the major product.^{18,19} The authors attributed this product ratio to an intimate ion pair between the vinyl cation intermediate and the iodoarene after

ionization, where the orientation of the arene was largely retained. If the arene and the vinyl cation did dissociate, then the traditional Friedel–Crafts product ratio would be expected, favoring the *para* isomer.

Scheme 1.7. Okuyama: vinyl(phenyl)iodonium salts as vinyl cations precursors for arylation reaction.



Next, acid-catalyzed Friedel–Crafts reactions of vinyl cations generated from alkynes will be discussed. Ponra and coworkers have reported a Brønsted acid-catalyzed reaction to access substituted naphthalene products (**39**) through the coupling of aldehydes (**37**) with alkynes (**38**) (Scheme 1.8).²¹ This intermolecular reaction first involves activation of an aldehyde through protonation by the Brønsted acidic Tf₂NH, and then the alkyne (**38**) coupling partner adds into the activated oxocarbenium (**40**), furnishing vinyl cation **41**. The resulting vinyl cation (**41**) is then poised to undergo an intramolecular Friedel-Crafts reaction to form the fused-ring core (**42**). Dehydration of the alcohol results in product formation (**39**) and generation of the Brønsted acid catalyst. These mild reaction conditions allow for the formation of a variety of substituted naphthalene products in good yield.





Li and coworkers disclosed a catalytic Lewis acid strategy to couple phenols (**43**) with phenyl acetylenes (**44**) in an intermolecular fashion via Friedel–Crafts to access diaryl substituted alkenes (**45**) (Scheme 1.9).²² First, the proposed mechanism begins with Lewis acid activation of the phenol (**43**) to generate (**46**), which results in a proton transfer to the alkyne to generate the vinyl cation intermediate (**47**). The phenyl borate species (**46**) acts as the counter anion to the vinyl cation, forming an ion pair. Then, an *ortho* selective Friedel–Crafts reaction occurs to generate diaryl substituted alkenes. The authors attributed the *ortho* selectivity towards the ion pair of the phenyl borate with the vinyl cation, but further mechanistic evidence was not provided.

Scheme 1.9. Li: Lewis acid-catalyzed coupling of phenols and alkynes.



Another Lewis acid-catalyzed approach towards coupling alkynes (48) with arenes (49) in an intermolecular fashion to access di- and triaryl products (50) was reported by Sun and coworkers (Scheme 1.10).²³ Here, the proposed mechanism begins with the activation of alkynes with a Sc(OTf)₃ Lewis acid that is paired with a phosphoric acid to generate vinyl cations that can proceed through intermolecular Friedel–Crafts with heteroarenes, like benzofuran. It is important to note that without the Lewis acid, products resulting from [4 + 2] cycloadditions were obtained instead, highlighting the necessity of Lewis acid activation of the alkyne to form the vinyl cation intermediate.

Scheme 1.10. Sun: Lewis acid-catalyzed coupling of alkynes with heteroarenes.



A similar intramolecular carboarylation of alkynes has also been reported by Niggemann and coworkers using a Lewis acidic $Ca(NTf_2)_2$ catalyst (Scheme 1.11).²⁴ The proposed mechanism begins with the loss of hydroxide from phenylethanol **51** by the catalyst to form a benzylic secondary carbocation **52**. The alkyne coupling partner (**53**) then adds into the electrophilic carbocation intermediate. This addition results in the formation of a vinyl cation (**54**), which can then proceed through intramolecular Friedel–Crafts to form the observed product (**55**). The authors demonstrated this reaction on a variety of substituted coupling partners.

Scheme 1.11. Niggemann: carboarylation of alkynes.



Gaunt and coworkers have also developed copper-catalyzed alkyne carboarylation reactions (Scheme 1.12).²⁵ Here, an aromatic electrophile is generated through activation of diaryliodonium salt **56** with catalytic CuCl to form Cu species **57**. The alkyne partner (**58**) then reacts with the electrophilic arene. The resulting vinyl cation proceeds through intramolecular Friedel–Crafts to form the substituted naphthalene products (**59**) in good yield.

Scheme 1.12. Gaunt: alkyne addition to Cu–aryl electrophile and cyclization.



In 2018, Nelson and coworkers disclosed that vinyl cations could be generated through the ionization of vinyl triflates using catalytic quantities of a Lewis acid in nonpolar solvents. Herein, a Lewis acidic silylium species paired with a weakly coordinating *mono*-carborane anion (60) abstracts a triflate from vinyl triflate **3** to generate $Et_3SiOTf(61)$ and the resulting vinyl cation (62) (Scheme 1.13).²⁶ Due to the hyper Lewis acidity of the silylium species, even strained cyclic vinyl cations could be generated. Once the vinyl cation is formed, it can react with an arene to form a cationic Wheland intermediate (63). Tautomerization leads to tertiary carbocation 64, and finally reduction of the cation by stoichiometric Et_3SiH (65) furnishes the final product (66) and regenerates the silylium species. The key to this reactivity is the use of the WCA. After ionization of the vinyl triflate, the vinyl cation intermediate is paired with this non-basic and non-nucleophilic anion. This anion does not quench the cation via elimination or substitution, ultimately allowing for the reactive vinyl cation to react with arenes as well as aliphatic hydrocarbons, which will be discussed in section 1.2.3.

Scheme 1.13. Nelson: catalytic cycle for reductive arylation of vinyl triflates.



As shown, products **69–73** can be generated from strained, cyclic vinyl triflates (**3**, **4** and **67**), as well as acyclic vinyl triflate **68** (Scheme 1.14).²⁶ This is in contrast to the

previously discussed solvolysis reaction of vinyl triflates, which were unsuccessful in obtaining the desired arylated products using cyclic triflates with less than 7 carbons.^{18,19} Similarly, in previous studies by Stang, trialkyl vinyl triflates did not afford the desired reactivity (Scheme 1.5).



Scheme 1.14. Nelson: examples of products accessed via reductive arylation.

In summary, various Friedel–Crafts reactions of vinyl cations have been discussed. These include stoichiometric solvolysis reactions, as well as methods that have been developed to generate vinyl cations from alkynes. Lastly, recent work by Nelson and coworkers was briefly discussed, which utilizes a Lewis acidic silylium species to abstract a triflate, resulting in the formation of a reactive vinyl cation that can react with arenes via a Friedel–Crafts mechanism.

1.2.3 C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cations

In addition to Friedel–Crafts reactions, vinyl cations have also been demonstrated to undergo insertion reactions into C–H bonds, either in a stepwise or concerted fashion. This
One of the early examples of C–H insertion of vinyl cations was reported by Metzger and coworkers. Prior to this work, they had reported a hydroalkylation reaction, where the addition of $Et_3Al_2Cl_3$ to alkyl chloroformate **74** generated isopropyl cation **75**, which can then add across alkenes and be subsequently reduced to the alkane product.²⁷ They expected that by moving from alkenes to alkynes (**76**), vinyl cation **77** would allow access to the analogous hydroalkylation product (**78**). However, by expanding the system from alkenes to alkynes in the presence of SiEt₃H, cyclopentane product **80** was isolated with little formation of the desired hydroalkylation product **78** (Scheme 1.15).²⁸ The authors proposed that once the isopropyl cation **76** adds to the alkyne and vinyl cation **77** is formed, a concerted C–H insertion proceeds to form intermediate **79**, as the activation energy for a concerted process was approximately 1.9 kcal/mol. After C–H insertion, the resulting tertiary carbocation **79** was subsequently reduced. The cyclopentane product **80** was accessed in 79% yield as a 4.6:1 mixture of diastereomers.





Scheme 1.16. Yamamoto: Brønsted acid-catalyzed cyclization reaction.



It was not until decades after the initial discovery of vinyl cations that catalytic platforms involving these intermediates were developed to construct C–C bonds. One of the early examples was disclosed by Yamamoto in a Brønsted acid-catalyzed cyclization reaction of cyclic and acyclic enynes (**81**) to form bicyclic products (**82**) (Scheme 1.16).²⁹ The proposed reaction begins with the protonation of an alkene from catalytic TfOH or Tf₂NH to form intermediate **83**. Then, the attack of the tertiary carbocation by the alkyne proceeds, which forms vinyl cation **84**. From vinyl cation **84**, two mechanistic pathways are proposed. The authors suggest that the C–H bond of the terminal isopropyl fragment is activated by the Brønsted counter anion, which is key to a concerted deprotonation and C–C bond-forming pathway to form the kinetically-favored 5-membered ring. Moreover, this also regenerates the Brønsted acid catalyst. However, the authors do not rule out an alternative, rebound-type mechanism. Upon the formation of vinyl cation **84**, a 1,5-hydride shift can occur, forming tertiary carbocation **85**. The addition of the alkene to the carbocation can then

proceed, and through the elimination of intermediate **86**, (**82**) is formed. Mechanistic investigation of these two pathways was not disclosed. This report represents the first example of a C–H activation of an unactivated $C(sp^3)$ –H bond via Brønsted acid catalysis.

As discussed in section 1.2.2, Gaunt and coworkers have developed an alkyne carboarylation reaction, utilizing diaryliodonium salts (**56**) and catalytic CuCl to generate an electrophilic aromatic reagent (**57**) that can react with alkynes (Scheme 1.12).²⁵ They have further expanded this system to generate substituted cyclopentene products via C–H insertion of vinyl cations. Similarly, addition to phenyl acetylenes (**87**) forms the substituted vinyl cation intermediate. The cation reacts with the appended alkyl chain via C–H insertion to furnish the cyclopentene products (**88**) in up to 78% yield (Scheme 1.17).³⁰

Scheme 1.17. Gaunt: alkyne cyclization cascade to furnish cyclopentenes.



To probe the C–H insertion mechanism, enantioenriched alkyne **89** was prepared and subjected to the reaction conditions (Scheme 1.18). The desired cyclopentene product **90** was obtained with 95% ee. With this result, the authors suggested that a concerted C–H insertion was proceeding, similarly to the proposed pathway described by Metzger and coworkers. If a rebound-type pathway was operative, a 1,5-hydride shift would have destroyed the stereocenter by forming a tertiary carbocation. Since this was not the case, a

concerted C–H insertion of vinyl cation intermediate **91** is likely operative to form the C– C bond in intermediate **92**, which is subsequently deprotonated to **90**.





As previously mentioned in section 1.2.2, in 2018, Nelson and coworkers disclosed that vinyl cations could be generated through the ionization of vinyl triflates by a Lewis acidic silylium species paired with a WCA.²⁶ In addition to the discussed Friedel–Crafts reactivity, Nelson and coworkers also demonstrated that the vinyl cation intermediates can react with unactivated $C(sp^3)$ –H bonds of hydrocarbons (Scheme 1.19). After the vinyl cation **62** is formed, a 1,1-C–H insertion event with hydrocarbons, like cyclohexane (**93**), can occur to furnish a secondary cation intermediate (**94**). A hydride shift can then proceed to form the more stable tertiary cation (**95**), which is then reduced by Et₃SiH (**65**) to form the final product (**96**) and regenerate the active Lewis acid catalyst.

Scheme 1.19 Nelson: catalytic cycle for hydrocarbon C–H insertion reactions.



Scheme 1.20. Nelson: examples of C-H insertion reactions.



As shown in Scheme 1.20, C–H insertion of cyclohexane forms bicyclohexyl **96** in 87% yield at room temperature. Additionally, intramolecular transannular C–H insertions can also be performed. Cyclooctenyl vinyl triflate **1** yielded bicyclo[3.3.0]octane **97** in 91% yield.²⁶ These results demonstrate a powerful approach towards C–H functionalization of

Nelson and coworkers later disclosed milder Lewis acidic lithium conditions (as compared to silvlium conditions) for generating vinyl cations that could then undergo C-H insertion reactions in an intramolecular fashion. Here, a lithium Lewis acid paired with a WCA was still a competent Lewis acid for the ionization of vinyl triflates (98) (Scheme 1.21).³¹ In contrast to the silvlium conditions, olefinic products (99–101) were obtained. Stoichiometric LiHMDS was required to turn over the catalytic system by deprotonation of the cationic intermediate after C-H insertion. Moreover, heteroatom moieties, like methoxy groups, boronates, and triflamides, were tolerated under these milder conditions, allowing access to products 99-101.

Scheme 1.21. Nelson: C–H insertion reactions of vinyl cations generated under basic conditions.



This section of Chapter 1 discusses C–C bond-forming reactions of vinyl cations that proceed through C–H insertion reactions. Compared to Friedel–Crafts reactivity, fewer methods have been developed to take advantage of this powerful approach towards forging C–C bonds through C–H insertion reactions.

1.3 CONCLUDING REMARKS

In conclusion, vinyl cations are powerful intermediates for the construction of C–C bonds. Since the early studies by Schleyer, Hanack, and Stang, a variety of methods have been developed to construct various carbocyclic frameworks via these intermediates. This chapter first discussed examples of vinyl cations undergoing alkyl migrations. The rearrangements of vinyl cations are driven by the formation of more stable vinyl cation intermediates, and this is largely demonstrated for strained, cyclic vinyl cations. The next section of this chapter portrays both stoichiometric and catalytic methods that involve vinyl cations proceeding through Friedel-Crafts reactions. This reactivity was first demonstrated by Stang in the 1970s through the solvolysis of vinyl triflates in arene solvent, and then later by Okuyama and coworkers through the solvolysis of vinyl(phenyl)iodonium salts. More recently, methods have been developed utilizing Brønsted and Lewis acid catalysts for coupling alkynes with arenes, both in an inter- and intramolecular fashion. However, it was not until the recent work by Nelson and coworkers that vinyl cations could be generated in a catalytic fashion through triflate abstraction from a Lewis acid catalyst, which stands in contrast to the solvolysis studies as well as vinyl cation formation from alkyne precursors. Through their developed catalytic platform, vinyl cations were observed to undergo arylation reactions readily, including strained, cyclic vinyl triflates that were previously challenging substrates in solvolysis studies. Lastly, the third and final

component of this chapter was a brief discussion of C–H insertion reactions of vinyl cations. Up until recently, the majority of the reports were limited to generating vinyl cations from alkyne starting materials for subsequent C–H insertion reactions. Now with the developed catalytic methods by Nelson and coworkers, vinyl cations can be generated from simple vinyl sulfonates derived from ketones that can engage in C–H insertion reactions to form C–C bonds.

Despite these advantages of the catalytic platforms developed by Nelson and coworkers, challenges still exist with these methodologies (Scheme 1.22). For example, in intermolecular reactions using alkanes with more than one site for C–H insertion, multiple isomers are generated. This is seen in the case of *n*-hexane (102), where product 103 is formed as a mixture of isomers. Moreover, transannular C–H insertion from vinyl triflate 104 also yields an unselective mixture of olefinic products 105 due to unselective deprotonation under the lithium/basic conditions.





These challenges presented an opportunity for further advancement of selective reactions. Thus, my PhD studies focused on developing selective C–C bond-forming reactions utilizing vinyl carbocation intermediates. First, this has been demonstrated through the optimization of a reaction platform that traps vinyl carbocations with carbon-centered nucleophiles to form sterically congested quaternary carbon centers. The second method that has been investigated is a sigmatropic rearrangement that relies on trapping vinyl carbocations with allyl ethers to generate a cationic intermediate that can subsequently rearrange, resulting in selective C–C bond formation. The third method developed is an enantioselective C–H insertion reaction. This method accesses products in a highly selective fashion, in terms of enantioselectivity, diastereoselectivity, and olefin isomer selectivity. The following chapters will discuss these reactions in detail.

1.4 NOTES AND REFERENCES

- Naredla, R. R.; Klumpp, D. A. Contemporary Carbocation Chemistry: Applications in Organic Synthesis. *Chem. Rev.* 2013, *113*, 6905–6948.
- Niggemann, M.; Gao, S. Are Vinyl Cations Finally Coming of Age? Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2018, 57, 16942–16944.
- Jacobs, T. L.; Searles, S. Acetylenic Ethers. IV. Hydration. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1944, 66, 686–689.
- (4) Grob, C. A.; Csapilla, J.; Cseh, G. Die solvoltische Decarboxylierung von α, β-ungesättigeten β-Halogensäuren Fragmentierungsreaktionen, 9. Miteilung. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1964, 47, 1590–1602.
- (5) Hanack, M. Mechanistic and Preparative Aspects of Vinyl Cation Chemistry. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1978, 17, 333–341.
- Rappoport, Z.; Gal, A. Vinylic Cations Form Solvolysis. I. Trianisylvinyl Halide System. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 5246–5254.
- (7) Radom, L.; Hariharan, P. C.; Pople, J. A.; Schleyer, P. V. R. Molecular Orbital Theory of the Electronic Structure of Organic Compounds. XIX. Geometries and Energies of C₃H₅ Cations. Energy Relations among Allyl, Vinyl, and Cyclopropyl Cations. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1973**, 95, 6531–6544.
- (8) Stang, P. J.; Rappoport, Z. *Dicoordinated Carbocations*; Wiley, 1997.
- (9) Sherrod, S. A.; Bergman, R. G. Synthesis and Solvolysis of 1-Cyclopropyl-1-Iodoethylene. Generation of an Unusually Stable Vinyl Cation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 2115–2117.

- Müller, T.; Juhasz, M.; Reed, C. A. The X-Ray Structure of a Vinyl Cation. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2004, *43*, 1543–1546.
- Jones, W. M.; Miller, F. W. The Generation of Vinyl Cations from Vinyltriazenes.*J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1967, *89*, 1960–1962.
- (12) Hinkle, R. J.; McNeil, A. J.; Thomas, Q. A.; Andrews, M. N. Primary Vinyl Cations in Solution: Kinetics and Products of β,β-Disubstituted Alkenyl(Aryl)Iodonium Triflate Fragmentations. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 7437–7438.
- (13) Schleyer, P. v. R.; Pfeifer, W. D.; Bahn, C. A.; Bocher, S.; Harding, C. E.; Hummel,
 K.; Hanack, M.; Stang, P. J. Behavior of Bent Vinyl Cations Generated by Solvolysis
 of Cyclic Trifluoromethanesulfonates. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1971, *93*, 1513–1516.
- (14) Krebs, A.; Wilke, J. Angle Strained Cycloalkynes. Top. Curr. Chem. 1983, 109, 189–233.
- (15) Pellicciari, R.; Natalini, B.; Sadeghpour, B. M.; Marinozzi, M.; Snyder, J. P.;
 Williamson, B. L.; Kuethe, J. T.; Padwa, A. The Reaction of α-Diazo-β-Hydroxy
 Esters with Boron Trifluoride Etherate: Generation and Rearrangement of
 Destabilized Vinyl Cations. A Detailed Experimental and Theoretical Study. J. Am. *Chem. Soc.* 1996, 118, 1–12.
- (16) Cleary, S. E.; Hensinger, M. J.; Qin, Z.-X.; Hong, X.; Brewer, M. Migratory Aptitudes in Rearrangements of Destabilized Vinyl Cations. J. Org. Chem. 2019, 84, 15154–15164.
- (17) Fang, J.; Brewer, M. Intramolecular Vinylation of Aryl Rings by Vinyl Cations. Org.
 Lett. 2018, 20, 7384–7387.

- (18) Stang, P. J.; Anderson, A. G. Preparation and Chemistry of Vinyl Triflates. XV.
 Alkylation of Aromatic Substrates. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1977, *18*, 1485–1488.
- (19) Stang, P. J.; Anderson, A. G. Preparation and Chemistry of Vinyl Triflates. 16.
 Mechanism of Alkylation of Aromatic Substrates. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 1520–1525.
- (20) Okuyama, T.; Takino, T.; Sueda, T.; Ochiai, M. Solvolysis of Cyclohexenyliodonium Salt, a New Precursor for the Vinyl Cation: Remarkable Nucleofugality of the Phenyliodonio Group and Evidence for Internal Return from an Intimate Ion-Molecule Pair. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 3360–3367.
- (21) Ponra, S.; Vitale, M. R.; Michelet, V.; Ratovelomanana-Vidal, V. HNTf₂-Catalyzed Regioselective Preparation of Polysubstituted Naphthalene Derivatives Through Alkyne–Aldehyde Coupling. J. Org. Chem. 2015, 80, 3250–3257.
- (22) Chen, H.; Gao, L.; Liu, X.; Wang, G.; Li, S. B(C₆F₅)₃ -Catalyzed Hydroarylation of Aryl Alkynes for the Synthesis of 1,1-Diaryl and Triaryl Substituted Alkenes. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2021, 2021, 5238–5242.
- (23) Sun, J.; Zhang, W.; Song, R.; Yang, D.; Lv, J. Divergent Coupling of Ortho-Alkynylnaphthols and Benzofurans: [4+2] Cycloaddition and Friedel–Crafts Reaction. J. Org. Chem. 2023, 88, 442–454.
- (24) Fu, L.; Niggemann, M. Calcium-Catalyzed Carboarylation of Alkynes. *Chem. Eur. J.* 2015, *21*, 6367–6370.
- (25) Walkinshaw, A. J.; Xu, W.; Suero, M. G.; Gaunt, M. J. Copper-Catalyzed Carboarylation of Alkynes via Vinyl Cations. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2013, 135, 12532– 12535.

- (26) Popov, S.; Shao, B.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Benton, T. R.; Zou, L.; Yang, Z.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Teaching an Old Carbocation New Tricks: Intermolecular C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cations. *Science* 2018, *361*, 381–387.
- (27) Biermann, U.; Metzger, J. O. Alkylation of Alkenes: Ethylaluminum Sesquichloride-Mediated Hydro-Alkyl Additions with Alkyl Chloroformates and Di- *Tert*- Butylpyrocarbonate. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2004**, *126*, 10319–10330.
- (28) Biermann, U.; Koch, R.; Metzger, J. O. Intramolecular Concerted Insertion of Vinyl Cations into C–H Bonds: Hydroalkylating Cyclization of Alkynes with Alkyl Chloroformates To Give Cyclopentanes. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2006, 45, 3076– 3079.
- (29) Jin, T.; Himuro, M.; Yamamoto, Y. Brønsted Acid-Catalyzed Cascade Cycloisomerization of Enynes via Acetylene Cations and Sp³-Hybridized C–H Bond Activation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 5590–5591.
- (30) Zhang, F.; Das, S.; Walkinshaw, A. J.; Casitas, A.; Taylor, M.; Suero, M. G.; Gaunt,
 M. J. Cu-Catalyzed Cascades to Carbocycles: Union of Diaryliodonium Salts with
 Alkenes or Alkynes Exploiting Remote Carbocations. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2014, 136,
 8851–8854.
- Wigman, B.; Popov, S.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Shao, B.; Benton, T. R.; Williams, C. G.; Fisher, S. P.; Lavallo, V.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Vinyl Carbocations Generated under Basic Conditions and Their Intramolecular C–H Insertion Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2019, 141, 9140–9144.

Chapter 2

α-Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers[†]

2.1 INTRODUCTION

All-carbon quaternary centers are critical structural motifs found in various natural products and pharmaceutical drug molecules.¹ Along with increasing the structural complexity of molecules, these moieties have been shown to enhance the potency, selectivity, and metabolic stability of bioactive compounds targeted in drug discovery campaigns.^{1e} For example, Mould and coworkers showed in the development of reversible inhibitors for lysine specific demethylase 1 (LSD1), a histone that plays a role in cancers such as leukemia, that the introduction of a quaternary center to **106** to afford **107** more

[†] Portions of this chapter have been adapted from Williams, C. G.; Nistanaki, S. K.; Wells, C. W.; Nelson, H. M. α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers. *Org. Lett.* **2023**, *25*, 3591–3595. DOI: 10.1021/acs.orglett.3c00535. Copyright © 2023 American Chemical Society.

than doubled the molecule's potency towards its target, increased its half-life in mouse microsomes, and improved hERG inhibition liability (Scheme 2.1).²

Scheme 2.1. Enhanced pharmacokinetics through installation of quaternary center.



Despite these clear advantageous effects, the construction of quaternary centers is still a challenging synthetic problem due to the high steric environment they contain.³ While enolate alkylation is a known strategy towards accessing quaternary centers, this approach is typically limited to the construction of $C(sp^3)$ – $C(sp^3)$ bonds, with few examples of Michael-type additions of 1,3-dicarbonyl compounds into activated alkynes reported.⁴ Moreover, various transition metal-catalyzed methodologies have been developed to form $C(sp^3)$ – $C(sp^2)$ bonds to access products of type **108** through cross-coupling of aryl and alkenyl electrophiles (**109**) with enolate equivalents (**110**) (Scheme 2.2).⁵ Many of these include α -vinylation or α -arylation of ketone enolates or their derivatives using transition metals, such as palladium, nickel, copper, or ruthenium.⁶ In particular, α -vinylation of enolate equivalents is a powerful approach towards accessing β , γ -unsaturated carbonyl motifs, which are prevalent in bioactive natural products and medicines (**112** and **113**, Scheme 2.3).⁷

Scheme 2.2. Transition metal-catalyzed α -vinylation of enolates.



Scheme 2.3. Examples of bioactive molecules with α -vinylated carbonyl motifs.



While useful, two drawbacks of current catalytic α -vinylation methods exist: (1) the requirement of transition metal catalysts that can encompass laborious ligand syntheses and (2) limitations in constructing sterically-congested motifs *via* the use of fully-substituted alkenyl electrophiles.^{5a,6a,6d} Zaid and coworkers reported a transition metal-free method using stoichiometric base for accessing α -vinylated carbonyl compounds, though the scope of this reaction was limited to minimally substituted styrenes.⁸ Despite the existence of the above-mentioned transition metal methodologies, reports of forming quaternary centers *via* α -vinylation of carbonyl compounds are limited and often rely on

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

the use of less substituted vinyl electrophiles.^{6a,c,d,f} Therefore, there is a clear need for new methods to access α -vinylated quaternary centers bearing fully substituted vinyl electrophiles. To note, tetrasubstituted olefins are attractive functional groups in the pharmaceutical industry as they are present in bioactive molecules, such as the anti-cancer agents tamoxifen and etacstil.⁹ In analogy to well-established enolate alkylation chemistry and precedent from stoichiometric flash photolysis studies performed by Mayr¹⁰, it was hypothesized that catalytically generated electrophilic vinyl carbocations (115) from 114 could be directly trapped by enolate equivalents (116) to form α -vinylated carbonyl compounds (117) (Scheme 2.4). Mild catalytic methods for the generation of vinyl cations from vinyl sulfonates have been reported recently using lithium/weakly coordinating anion (WCA) salts as the catalyst¹¹, which are significantly less expensive than transition metals used in previous α -vinylation methods.¹² Moreover, given that increased substitution of vinyl sulfonates enables more facile ionization, it was hypothesized that this approach would allow for the generation of fully-substituted vinyl carbocations that could directly engage in a nucleophilic attack by enolate equivalents.^{13,14}

Scheme 2.4. α -Vinylation of enolate equivalents via vinyl carbocations.



Herein we report a main group-catalyzed α -vinylation reaction to construct highly congested quaternary centers fused to tetrasubstituted olefins. During the late-stage preparation of this manuscript, Chen and coworkers disclosed trapping vinyl cations with silyl enol ethers to access difluoromethylene-skipped enones utilizing squareamide additives; however, though complementary to this report, this method does not appear to enable access to the sterically congested motifs of interest to this study.¹⁵

2.2 **REACTION OPTIMIZATION**

With reaction conditions inspired by previous work¹¹, initial studies commenced with exploring methyl ester silvl ketene acetal 116a and vinyl tosylate 114, and gratifyingly, the desired product (117a) was observed using 10 mol% $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ with 1.5 equivalents of LiHMDS in o-DFB solvent with a 45% yield (Table 2.1, entry 1). We elected to utilize vinyl tosylates as the vinyl cation precursor because they are bench-stable, crystalline solids that could tolerate full substitution on the olefin and electron-rich aromatic moieties, thereby expanding the scope of substrates that could be employed.^{11,14,16} The reaction in other solvents, such as o-DCB and cyclohexane, was not as efficient (entries 2-3), but when the reaction was performed in PhCF₃, a 45% yield was also obtained (entry 4). Product was not observed when the reaction was performed without $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^$ catalyst (entry 5), but an increase in yield was observed by omitting the use of base (entry 6). Interestingly, in previous studies from our group, a stoichiometric lithium base was required for catalyst turnover.^{11,14} The yield was further improved by doubling the equivalents of 116a (entry 7). Other alkoxy groups on the silvl ketene acetal were also briefly surveyed, and it was found that using ethyl ester derived silvl ketene acetal **116b**

resulted in an improvement in yield (entry 8). However, by implementing a bulkier isopropyl variant (**116c**), a significant drop in yield was observed, likely due to Lewis acid-mediated dealkylation of the silyl ketene acetal and product, supported by mass spectrometry experiments (entry 9).

OTMS RO + 116a, R = Me 116b, R = Et 116c, R = iPr		OTs 114	[Li] ⁺ [B(C ₆ F ₅) ₄] [−] (cat.) LiHMDS (X equiv) solvent (0.1M) 70 °C, 12 h		0 R0 117a, R = Me 117b, R = Et 117c, R = iPr	
Entry	Catalyst	LiHMDS	116	Solvent	R	Yield ^a (%)
1	10 mol%	1.5 equiv	1.5 equiv	o-DFB	Me	45%
2	10 mol%	1.5 equiv	1.5 equiv	o-DCB	Me	28%
3	10 mol%	1.5 equv	1.5 equiv	СуН	Me	25%
4	10 mol%	1.5 equiv	1.5 equiv	$PhCF_3$	Me	45%
5	0 mol%	1.5 equiv	1.5 equiv	$PhCF_3$	Me	0%
6	10 mol%	0 equiv	1.5 equiv	$PhCF_3$	Me	56%
7	10 mol%	0 equiv	3 equiv	$PhCF_3$	Me	62%
8	10 mol%	0 equiv	3 equiv	$PhCF_3$	Et	64%
9	10 mol%	0 equiv	3 equiv	PhCF ₃	iPr	36%

Table 2.1. Reaction optimization.

^aYields determined by ¹⁹F NMR using C_6F_6 as an internal standard. OTs, para-toluenesulfonate; o-DFB, 1,2-difluorobenzene; o-DCB, 1,2-dichlorobenzene; CyH, cyclohexane.

2.3 INVESTIGATION OF SCOPE

2.3.1 Scope of Vinyl Tosylates

With the optimized reaction conditions in hand, various vinyl tosylates (114, 118a– g) were studied for the α -vinylation reaction using ethoxy dimethyl silyl ketene acetal 116b (Scheme 2.5). α -Vinylated product 117b was isolated in a 50% yield, which was

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

diminished from the NMR yield obtained previously (Table 2.1, entry 8). Notably, tetrasubstituted olefins could be constructed, and this methodology tolerates substitution at the vinyl tosylate olefin to access various structures (**119a** and **119b**). More electron-rich vinyl tosylates (**118c** and **118d**) were also tolerated, furnishing products **119c** and **119d** in good yields. The scalability of the reaction was demonstrated by isolating **119c** in 78% yield on a 1.0 mmol scale. Biphenyl product **119e** was also isolated in good yield. Brominated and iodinated substrates (**118f** and **118g**) were also compatible with the reaction conditions, delivering vinylation products **119f** and **119g**, albeit in slightly diminished yields. Current organometallic methods to access α -vinylated carbonyl compounds often rely on the use of palladium and nickel, which are typically incompatible with aryl halides.



Scheme 2.5. Scope of vinyl tosylates.^a

^aIsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale with 3 equiv of silyl ketene acetal unless otherwise noted. ^bYield determined by ¹⁹F NMR using C₆F₆ as an internal standard. ^cReaction performed on 1.0 mmol scale.

2.3.2 Scope of Silyl Ketene Acetals

Upon exploration of the vinyl cation precursor, the silvl ketene acetal coupling component was also investigated (Scheme 2.6). Products arising from the α -vinylation of methoxy dimethyl silvl ketene acetal 116a were isolated in moderate yields (117a and 122a). Moreover, it was found that unsymmetrical silvl ketene acetals 120a and 120b afforded products 122b and 122c in good yields (70% and 69%, respectively), notably with 122c possessing a bulky benzyl substituent on the newly formed quaternary center. Additionally, a silvl ketene acetal bearing a cyclic cyclopentyl moiety (120c) was also competent in the reaction, which resulted in the formation of product 122d in 40% yield. These types of sterically encumbered scaffolds (tetrasubstituted olefin fused quaternary centers) are challenging to construct in a concise and catalytic manner, making this a useful method for the construction of α -vinylated quaternary centers. In addition to fully substituted silvl ketene acetals, trisubstituted variants (120d and 120e) also proved successful in this reaction, leading to products 122e (75% yield) and 122f (58% yield). A phenyl substituent on the silvl ketene acetal (120f) delivered 122g, albeit in diminished yield. It is important to note that products **122e-g** are isolated without olefin isomerization to the corresponding α , β -unsaturated ester.

Scheme 2.6. Scope of silyl ketene acetals.^a



^aIsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale with 3 equiv of silyl ketene acetal unless otherwise noted. ^bYield determined by ¹⁹F NMR using C₆F₆ as an internal standard.

2.4 MECHANISTIC STUDIES

A proposed catalytic cycle is shown in Scheme 2.7. A Lewis acidic Li-based initiator (Li-WCA, **123**) undergoes initial ionization of the vinyl tosylate (**118b**), forming vinyl cation **124** and LiOTs (**125**).¹¹ Then, nucleophilic attack by silyl ketene acetal **116b** occurs, forming oxocarbenium **126**, forging a new C–C bond and quaternary center. Since a stoichiometric lithium base is not required to obtain the desired product by turning over the catalytic cycle (Table 2.1), an *in situ* generated silyl Lewis acid is postulated to subsequently ionize **118b** to propagate the catalytic cycle to form vinyl cation **124** and TMSOTs (**127**).





To probe whether the reaction could be catalyzed by silylium (instead of lithium), silyl ketene acetal **116a** and vinyl tosylate **114** were subjected to silylium/WCA by mixing catalytic $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ with silane, leading to *in situ* silylium generation via the Bartlett-Condon-Schneider hydride transfer reaction.¹⁷ This delivered the vinylated product **117a**, albeit in a lower yield (Scheme 2.8A). This suggested that lithium is not needed for catalysis and supports that *in situ* silylium generation is a likely operative pathway for this reaction. Attempts to replace the silyl ketene acetal with its corresponding ester (**128**) were unsuccessful, as the desired product was not observed in the presence or absence of a base (Scheme 2.8B). Finally, replacing **118b** with the corresponding isobutyrophenone (**129**) did not lead to the desired product (**119b**) and only starting material was recovered, further supporting the proposed mechanism (Scheme 2.8C).

Scheme 2.8. Control experiments to support the proposed mechanism.





B. Product not observed with replacement of silyl ketene acetal with ester



C. Product not observed with replacement of vinyl tosylate with ketone



2.5 INVESTIGATION OF ELECTROPHILIC ADDITION TO ALKYNES

In efforts to study other methods for the generation of vinyl cations that could directly engage in intermolecular α -vinylation, the electrophilic alkylation of alkynes was explored, which has been a reported strategy to access vinyl carbocation intermediates.¹⁸ It was hypothesized that a tethered alkyl chain bearing an appropriate leaving group could be cyclized onto an alkyne through Lewis acid activation of the leaving group, and the resulting vinyl cation could then be trapped by silyl ketene acetals in an intermolecular fashion as discussed above (Scheme 2.9).

117b not observed w/wo LiHMDS Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

Scheme 2.9. α -Vinylation of esters from alkyne starting materials.^a



^alsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale with 3 equiv of silyl ketene.

The alkyne difunctionalization cascade enabled substitution at distal positions of the product to generate further complexity. To this end, it was discovered that alkyne substrates with an appended tosylate group (130a-b)could engage in alkyne alkylation/intermolecular nucleophilic trapping cascades to deliver tetrasubstituted olefin products 131a-c (Scheme 2.9). In the case where a secondary tosylate 130b was employed, which resulted in an unsymmetrical cyclopentane ring upon cyclization, a single olefin isomer was isolated in good yield for products 131b and 131c highlighting a selective addition step to forge tetrasubstituted E-olefins. These results highlight an alternative, alkyne difunctionalization approach for accessing sterically congested carbonyl compounds, which complement the vinyl tosylate ionization approach outlined in this study.

2.6 CONCLUDING REMARKS

In conclusion, two main group-catalyzed approaches towards accessing sterically congested α -vinylated ester products through the trapping of vinyl cations with silyl ketene acetals are disclosed. Many of the catalytic approaches towards accessing α -vinylated ester products rely on transition metal catalysis, while here, a simple main group salt is utilized in this transformation. Additionally, methods to construct α -vinylated carbonyl products bearing a tetrasubstituted alkene adjacent to a quaternary center are limited. This study opens the door towards further application of catalytically-generated vinyl cation intermediates in synthesis, as well as offers the possibility to access these products in an asymmetric fashion. Overall, vinyl cations are underutilized reactive intermediates in catalysis, and this work highlights their ability to form sterically congested motifs.

2.7 EXPERIMENTAL SECTION

2.7.1 Materials and Methods

Unless otherwise stated, all reactions were performed in an MBraun or VAC glovebox under nitrogen atmosphere with ≤ 0.5 ppm O₂ levels. All glassware and stir-bars were dried in a 160 °C oven for at least 12 hours and cycled directly into the glovebox for use. Solid substrates were dried on high vacuum over P2O5 overnight. All solvents were rigorously dried before use. 1,2-Dichloroethane, benzene, and trifluorotoluene were degassed and dried in a JC Meyer solvent system and stored inside a glovebox. Cyclohexane was distilled over potassium. o-Difluorobenzene was distilled over CaH₂. All other solvents used for substrate synthesis were dried in a JC Meyer solvent system. Diisopropylamine was distilled over CaH_2 prior to use. $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ salt was synthesized according to literature procedure.¹⁹ Preparatory thin layer chromatography (TLC) was performed using Millipore silica gel 60 F₂₅₄ pre-coated plates (0.25 mm) and visualized by UV fluorescence quenching. SiliaFlash P60 silica gel (230-400 mesh) was used for flash chromatography. NMR spectra were recorded on a Bruker 400 MHz with Prodigy cryoprobe (¹H, ¹³C, ³¹P, ¹¹B), a Bruker 400 MHz (¹H, ¹³C, ¹⁹F), a Varian 300 MHz (¹H, ¹⁹F), and a Bruker AV-500 (¹H, ¹³C). ¹H NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (7.26 ppm) unless noted otherwise. Data for ¹H NMR spectra are as follows: chemical shift (ppm), multiplicity, coupling constant (Hz), integration. Multiplicities are as follows: s = singlet, d = doublet, t = triplet, dd = doublet of doublet, dt = doublet of triplet, ddd = doublet of doublet of doublet, td = triplet of doublet, qd = quartet of doublets, m = multiplet. Structural assignments were made with additional information from gCOSY, gHSQC, and gHMBC experiments. ¹³C NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (77.1 ppm) unless noted otherwise. IR Spectra were record on a Thermo Scientific Nicolet iS50 FT-IR and are reported in terms of frequency absorption (cm⁻¹). High resolution mass spectra (HR-MS) were recorded on an Agilent 6230 time-of-flight LC/MS (LC/TOF) using electrospray ionization (ESI) or acquired by the Caltech Mass Spectral Facility by Field Ionization/Field Desorption mass spectrometry using a JEOL AccuTOF GC-Alpha (JMS-T2000GC) mass spectrometer interfaced with an Agilent 8890 GC system. Ions were detected as M+. (Radical cations). All commercial chemicals and reagents were used as received, unless otherwise noted. Lithium hexamethyldisilazide was purchased from Sigma Aldrich as a solid and brought in the glovebox as received.

2.7.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates



The procedure outlined above was used to prepare vinyl tosylate substrates from the corresponding ketone, which was either commercially available or synthesized from reported literature procedures through Grignard-addition to the aldehyde or benzonitrile.



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-methylpropan-1-one (132) was prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.²⁰



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (114)

To a flame-dried flask was added **132** (3.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 18.05 mmol) and THF (60.0 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (3.05 g, 1.5 equiv, 27.1 mmol) in THF (27.0 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (8.84 g, 1.5 equiv, 27.1 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate ($3 \times 20 \text{ mL}$), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (7% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **114** (3.8 g, 66% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.46 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 7.17 – 7.06 (m, 4H), 6.83 (t, *J* = 8.7 Hz, 2H), 2.36 (s, 3H), 1.88 (s, 3H), 1.73 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 162.2 (d, J = 248.1 Hz), 144.4, 140.1, 134.3, 131.3 (d, J = 8.3 Hz), 130.0 (d, J = 3.2 Hz), 129.2, 127.8, 126.7, 114.7 (d, J = 21.6 Hz), 21.5, 19.9, 19.0.
¹⁹F NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -112.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3069, 2994, 2920, 2861, 1601, 1508, 1366, 1189, 1177, 1082, 995, 844, 784, 669 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₁₇FO₃S 320.0883; Found 320.0883.



cyclohexylidene(phenyl)methyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118a)

To a flame-dried flask was added commercially available cyclohexyl(phenyl)methanone (2.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 10.6 mmol) and THF (32.0 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (1.78 g, 1.5 equiv, 15.9 mmol) in THF (15.9 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (5.19 g, 1.5 equiv, 15.9 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (50 mL) and water (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (5% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118a** (1.01 g, 28% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.48 – 7.40 (m, 2H), 7.22 – 7.10 (m, 5H), 7.09 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 2.40 (t, *J* = 5.8 Hz, 2H), 2.34 (s, 3H), 2.17 (t, *J* = 5.7 Hz, 2H), 1.65 – 1.46 (m, 6H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.2, 138.8, 134.5, 133.8, 133.6, 129.7, 129.2, 128.04, 128.02, 127.8, 30.0, 28.9, 27.8, 27.2, 26.3, 21.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3057, 2929, 2854, 1599, 1446, 1368, 1187, 1176, 1002, 786, 700, 555 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₂O₃S 342.1290; Found 342.1294.



2-methyl-1-phenylprop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (188b)

To a flame-dried flask was added commercially available 2-methyl-1-phenylpropan-1-one (2.96 g, 1.0 equiv, 20.0 mmol) and THF (65.0 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (3.81 g, 1.7 equiv, 34.0 mmol) in THF (34.0 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, a solution of Ts₂O (9.79 g, 1.5 equiv, 30.0 mmol) in THF (50.0 mL) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (50 mL) and water (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118b** (3.5 g, 58% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.44 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.20 – 7.11 (m, 5H), 7.10 – 7.03 (m, 2H), 2.33 (s, 3H), 1.89 (s, 3H), 1.75 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.3, 141.3, 134.4, 134.0, 129.6, 129.3, 128.0, 127.9, 127.8, 126.5, 21.6, 20.1, 19.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3057, 3031, 2995, 2918, 2860, 2860, 1598, 1492, 1444, 1363, 1306, 1272, 1189, 1175, 1085, 1071, 1033, 992, 890, 820, 804, 789, 709, 698, 671, 582, 557, 544 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₁₉O₃S 303.1049; Found 303.1050.



2-methyl-1-(*p***-tolyl)propan-1-one (133)** was prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.²⁰



2-methyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118c)

To a flame-dried flask was added **133** (1.64 g, 1.0 equiv, 10.1 mmol) and THF (33.0 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (1.93 g, 1.7 equiv, 17.2 mmol) in THF (17.2 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, a solution of Ts₂O (4.96 g, 1.5 equiv, 15.2 mmol) in THF (25.3 mL) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (7% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118c** (1.2 g, 38% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃)) δ 7.45 – 7.34 (m, 2H), 7.03 – 6.98 (m, 2H), 6.98 – 6.93 (m, 2H), 6.91 – 6.84 (m, 2H), 2.28 (s, 3H), 2.21 (s, 3H), 1.78 (s, 3H), 1.67 (s, 3H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.2, 141.4, 137.9, 134.6, 131.2, 129.5, 129.2, 128.5, 128.1, 125.9, 21.7, 21.4, 20.2, 19.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3029, 2994, 2919, 2861, 1598, 1511, 1449, 1365, 1307, 1189, 1176, 1082, 993, 830, 812, 784, 670, 560 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₈H₂₀NaO₃S 339.1025; Found 339.1026.



1-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2-methylpropan-1-ol (134)

Procedure adapted from the reported literature.²¹ To a flame-dried flask was added commercially available [1,1'-biphenyl]-4-carbaldehyde (3.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 16.46 mmol) and THF (16 mL), and this flask was cooled to 0 °C. Then, 2M isopropylmagnesium chloride (8.2 mL, 1 equiv, 16.46 mmol) was added dropwise and the reaction was allowed to stir at 0 °C. Upon full consumption of starting material, saturated NH₄Cl was added, and the crude reaction was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 20 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with water, followed by brine, and then dried with Na₂SO₄ and concentrated *in-vacuo*. Pure material was obtained by silica flash column chromatography (15% ether in hexanes) to afford white solid **134** (1.1 g, 29% yield).

¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.66 – 7.62 (m, 4H), 7.50 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 6.9 Hz, 2H), 7.46 – 7.44 (m, 2H), 7.42 – 7.37 (m, 1H), 4.49 (d, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 1H), 2.07 (h, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H), 1.10 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H), 0.91 (d, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 142.8, 141.0, 140.4, 128.9, 127.4, 127.2, 127.1, 127.0, 79.9, 35.4, 19.2, 18.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3390, 3056, 3028, 2957, 2870, 1600, 1486, 1468, 1405, 1384, 1365, 1175, 1029, 1016, 1007, 836, 761, 737, 696, 574, 507 cm⁻¹.

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M–H₂O]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₁₇ 209.1325; Found 209.1329.



1-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2-methylpropan-1-one (135)

To a flame-dried flask was added PCC (2.03 g, 2.0 equiv, 9.43 mmol) and DCM (19 mL). **134** was then added dropwise. The resulting solution was stirred until the starting material was fully consumed, as monitored by TLC. Upon completion, the reaction was plugged through a short silica plug with DCM and then concentrated to afford **135**, which was used without further purification (0.953 g, 90% yield). NMR data matched those reported in the literature.²²



1-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118e)

To a flame-dried flask was added **135** (0.953 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.25 mmol) and THF (14.2 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (715 mg, 1.5 equiv, 6.37 mmol) in THF (6.4 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (2.08 g, 1.5 equiv, 6.37 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered,

concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118e** (838 mg, 52% vield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.53 – 7.49 (m, 2H), 7.49 – 7.42 (m, 4H), 7.38 – 7.32 (m, 3H), 7.21 – 7.16 (m, 2H), 7.08 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 2.29 (s, 3H), 1.93 (s, 3H), 1.82 (s, 3H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.7, 140.2, 134.3, 132.9, 131.2, 131.0, 129.4, 128.1, 127.4, 122.2, 21.7, 20.1, 19.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3031, 2993, 2918, 2858, 1598, 1486, 1366, 1189, 1176, 1082, 992, 848, 808, 789, 755, 735, 698, 670, 586, 571, 552 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C23H22NaO3S 401.1182; Found 401.1184.

1-(4-bromophenyl)-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118f)

To a flame-dried flask was added commercially available 1-(4-bromophenyl)-2methylpropan-1-one (1.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.40 mmol) and THF (14.7 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (741 mg, 1.5 equiv, 6.61 mmol) in THF (6.6 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (2.16 g, 1.5 equiv, 6.61 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118f** (1.2 g, 71% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 7.26 – 7.22 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 7.01 – 6.96 (m, 2H), 2.38 (s, 3H), 1.88 (s, 3H), 1.74 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.7, 140.2, 134.3, 132.9, 131.2, 131.0, 129.4, 128.0, 127.4, 122.2, 21.7, 20.1, 19.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3066, 2991, 2920, 2858, 1597, 1589, 1485, 1448, 1367, 1190, 1175, 1083, 993, 835, 812, 785, 734, 664, 589, 559 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: $[M\bullet]$ + Calculated for C₁₇H₁₇BrO₃S 380.0076; Found 380.0082.



1-(4-methoxyphenyl)-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (121)

To a flame-dried flask was added commercially available 1-(4-methoxyphenyl)-2methylpropan-1-one (4.80 g, 1.0 equiv, 26.9 mmol) and THF (87 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (5.14, 1.7 equiv, 45.8 mmol) in THF (46 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, a solution of Ts₂O (13.2 g, 1.5 equiv, 40.4 mmol) in THF (67 mL) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl
Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **121** (5.4 g, 60% yield). The purified material matched the NMR data in the literature.²³



The following vinyl tosylate **118d** was prepared according to the above scheme.



(4-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)(cyclohexyl)methanone (136)

136 was synthesized by following a reported procedure.²⁴ To a flask was added magnesium turnings (1.96 g, 1.5 equiv, 80.6 mmol) and the flask was flame-dried 3x under vacuum. THF (81 mL) was then added with a spec of iodine. 1-bromo-4-(tert-butyl)benzene (17.7 mL, 1.9 equiv, 102 mmol) was added, and then the reaction flask was gently heated with a heat gun until the reaction initiated, as indicated by dissipation of iodine color. The reaction was then stirred until all magnesium turnings had been consumed. Upon consumption of magnesium, the reaction was cooled to 0 °C, and a solution of N-methoxy-N-methylcyclohexanecarboxamide (9.20 g, 1.0 equiv, 53.4 mmol) in THF (179 mL) was added dropwise. Upon consumption of the starting material in about 10 minutes (TLC 60% ethyl acetate in hexanes), saturated NH₄Cl was added to quench the reaction. The reaction was then extracted with ethyl acetate (3x), and the combined organics were washed with

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

water, then brine, dried with Na₂SO₄, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was flashed via silica flash column chromatography (20% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to afford colorless oil **136** (4.0 g, 30% yield) which matched reported literature spectra.²⁵



(4-(tert-butyl)phenyl)(cyclohexylidene)methyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118d)

To a flame-dried flask was added **136** (1.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.09 mmol) and THF (13.3 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (689 mg, 1.5 equiv, 6.14 mmol) in THF (6.14 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (2.00 g, 1.5 equiv, 6.14 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (7% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118d** (340 mg, 21% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.41 – 7.33 (m, 2H), 7.10 – 7.06 (m, 2H), 7.02 – 6.96 (m, 4H), 2.48 – 2.43 (m, 2H), 2.30 (s, 3H), 2.17 (s, 2H), 1.65 – 1.50 (m, 6H), 1.25 (s, 9H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 151.0, 143.7, 139.0, 134.8, 133.2, 130.5, 129.4, 129.1, 128.0, 124.6, 34.6, 31.4, 30.1, 29.0, 27.8, 27.3, 26.4, 21.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2962, 2929, 2854, 1598, 1449, 1366, 1187, 1175, 1106, 1094, 1021, 1003, 981, 903, 844, 825, 812, 780, 730, 667, 579, 569, 556 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₃₀NaO₃S 421.1808; Found 421.1809.



The following vinyl tosylate 118g was prepared according to the above scheme.



(2-aminophenyl)(cyclohexyl)methanone (137)

Following a reported procedure²⁶, to a flame-dried flask, 2-aminobenzonitrile (12.0 g, 1.0 equiv, 101.6 mmol) was suspended in THF (101 mL) and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. Then, 1M cyclohexylmagnesium bromide (290 mL, 3.0 equiv, 305 mmoL) was added dropwise. After addition was complete, the reaction was warmed to room temperature. Starting material was consumed after about 4 hours (monitored by TLC). The reaction was then cooled to 0 °C, and water was slowly added, followed by conc. HCl. The reaction was then extracted with diethyl ether 3x, and the combined organics were dried with MgSO4 and concentrated. The crude reaction mixture was purified *via* silica flash column chromatography (20% ether/hexanes) to afford **137** (14.9 g, 72% yield). NMR spectra matched those reported in the literature.²⁶

cyclohexyl(2-iodophenyl)methanone (138)

Following a reported procedure²⁷, *p*-toluenesulfonic acid monohydrate (11.2 g, 3.00 equiv, 59.0 mmol) was added to a flask with MeCN (80 mL), followed by **137** (4.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 19.7 mmol). The solution was cooled to 0 °C, and a solution of NaNO₂ (2.71 g, 2.0 equiv, 39.4 mmol) in water (6 mL) was added dropwise over 5 minutes. Then, a solution of KI (8.17 g, 2.50 equiv, 49.2 mmol) in water (8 mL) was added slowly. The reaction was allowed to stir at 0 °C for 10 additional minutes, then was warmed to room temperature and stirred for 3 hours. Water was then added and then the reaction was basified to pH 9 with saturated NaHCO₃. Saturated Na₂S₂O₃ was added next. The reaction was then extracted with EtOAc (3x 250 mL), and the combined organic layers were washed with brine and dried with Na₂SO₄, and then concentrated. Pure product **138** was obtained via silica flash column chromatography (2% -->6% diethyl ether in hexanes and matched the reported spectra (5.10 g, 83% yield).²⁸



cyclohexylidene(2-iodophenyl)methyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (118g)

To a flame-dried flask was added **138** (2.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.96 mmol) and THF (30 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (1.34 g, 1.5 equiv, 11.9 mmol) in THF (45 mL) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, solid Ts₂O (3.90 g, 1.5 equiv, 11.9 mmol) was added to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours (solution turns thick). The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and water (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **118g** (3.05 g, 82% yield).

¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.63 (dd, *J* = 7.9, 1.2 Hz, 1H), 7.52 – 7.47 (m, 2H), 7.23 (dtd, *J* = 15.9, 7.9, 6.3 Hz, 2H), 7.07 (d, *J* = 8.0 Hz, 2H), 6.87 (td, *J* = 7.5, 1.9 Hz, 1H), 2.51 (ddd, *J* = 13.6, 6.9, 4.8 Hz, 1H), 2.37 (ddd, *J* = 13.0, 7.6, 4.8 Hz, 1H), 2.33 (s, 3H), 1.93 (t, *J* = 5.8 Hz, 2H), 1.65 (h, *J* = 5.5 Hz, 2H), 1.60 – 1.48 (m, 4H).

¹³**C NMR** (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.1, 139.3, 139.1, 138.7, 135.2, 134.5, 132.9, 129.8, 129.2, 127.8, 127.5, 100.1, 30.3, 28.4, 27.6, 27.1, 26.4, 21.7.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3064, 2927, 2853, 1598, 1460, 1448, 1431, 1364, 1307, 1257, 1232, 1209, 1188, 1175, 1117, 1095, 1051, 1018, 1002, 979, 827 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₁INaO₃S 491.0148 Observed: 491.0143.

2.7.3 Preparation of Silyl Ketene Acetals



The general reaction scheme outlined above was used to prepare silyl ketene acetals from commercially available esters and was adapted from the literature.²⁹ To a flame-dried flask was added diisopropylamine (1.1 equiv) and THF (0.66 M) and cooled to 0 °C. Then, a solution of 2.5 M *n*-Butyllithium (1.1 equiv) was added dropwise, and the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 30 minutes. The reaction was then cooled to -78 °C and the appropriate ester was added dropwise (1.0 equiv), and the resulting solution was stirred for 1 hour at -78 °C. TMSCl (1.2 equiv) was subsequently added dropwise at -78 °C, and the reaction was allowed to slowly warm up to room temperature overnight. The reaction was then concentrated *in-vacuo*, and then pentanes was then added. The suspension was filtered through a pad of celite, concentrated once more, and then distilled for purification to afford colorless oils.



((1-methoxy-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (116a) was purchased and used as received.

((1-ethoxy-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (116b) was prepared according to the described procedure on 30.00 mmol scale (50% yield, 3 g) and matches reported spectra.³⁰

((1-ethoxy-2-methylpent-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (120a) (mixture of E/Z isomers) was prepared according to the described procedure on 30.0 mmol scale (60% yield, 4 g) and obtained as a mixture of E/Z isomers (E/Z ratio 60:40). The compound matches reported spectra.³¹



((1-methoxy-2-methyl-3-phenylprop-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (mixture of E/Z isomers) (120b) was prepared according to the described procedure on 12.9 mmol scale (60% yield) with E/Z ratio = 6.4:1. The compound matches the reported literature.³²

TMSO

(cyclopentylidene(ethoxy)methoxy)trimethylsilane (120c) was prepared according to the described procedure on 37.3 mmol scale (50% yield, 4 g).

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 3.85 – 3.72 (m, 2H), 2.24 – 2.16 (m, 2H), 2.12 (dddd, J = 8.3, 4.6, 2.4, 1.0 Hz, 2H), 1.61 – 1.56 (m, 4H), 1.22 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 0.20 (s, 9H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 145.9, 102.2, 64.1, 28.4, 27.8, 27.2, 27.0, 15.2, 0.3.
FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2955, 2898, 2867, 2845, 2357, 1713, 1443, 1389, 1315, 1252, 1232, 1215, 1178, 1150, 1081, 1028, 1005, 949, 875, 845, 756, 697 cm⁻¹.
HR-MS (FI) m/z: [M•]+ Calculated for C₁₁H₂₂O₂Si 214.1402; Found 214.1389.



((1-ethoxyhex-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (120d) (mixture of E/Z isomers) was prepared according to the described procedure on 30.2 mmol scale (60% yield, 4 g) and was obtained as a mixture of E/Z isomers (E/Z ratio = 94:6). Product was assigned as Eolefin isomer by comparing to similar silyl ketene acetals.³³

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 3.82 (q, J = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 3.72 (t, J = 7.3 Hz, 1H), 1.99 – 1.93 (m, 2H), 1.31 – 1.25 (m, 4H), 1.22 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 0.89 (m, 3H), 0.21 (s, 9H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 152.8, 87.2, 63.3, 33.2, 24.5, 22.5, 15.2, 14.2, 0.02.
FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2958, 2932, 2873, 2861, 1737, 1466, 1373, 1251, 1178, 1110, 1038, 845, 729, 677 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FI) m/z: $[M\bullet]$ + Calculated for C₁₁H₂₄O₂Si 216.1540; Found 216.1545.



(E)-((1-ethoxy-3-methylbut-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (120e) (mixture of E/Z

isomers) was prepared according to the described procedure on 30.0 mmol scale (70% yield) with E/Z ratio = 98:2. The compound matches the reported literature.³⁴



((1-ethoxy-2-phenylvinyl)oxy)trimethylsilane (mixture of E/Z isomers) (120f) was prepared according to the described procedure on 30.0 mmol scale (40% yield) with E/Z ratio = 1:21. The compound matches the reported literature.³⁵

2.7.4 Preparation of Alkyne Cyclization Substrates



Tosylate 130a was prepared according to above scheme.



6-(p-tolyl)hex-5-yn-1-ol (139)

This compound was prepared according to a reported procedure³⁶ and all spectra match reported.³⁷



6-(p-tolyl)hex-5-yn-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (130a)

Alcohol **139** (800 mg, 1.0 equiv, 4.25 mmol) was dissolved in dry DCM (30 mL) in a flame-dried flask. The solution was cooled to 0 °C, then DMAP (5.2 mg, 0.01 equiv, 0.04 mmol) was added, followed by 4-toluenesulfonyl chloride (Ts-Cl) (972 mg, 1.2 equiv, 5.10 mmol) add as solids in one portion. Then, dry (distilled over CaH₂) triethylamine (0.71 mL, 1.2 equiv, 5.10 mmol) was added dropwise. The mixture was allowed to warm to room temperature slowly overnight. The next morning, the reaction was quenched with 1M HCl (aq), and extracted with DCM three times. The combines organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated, then purified *via* silica column flash chromatography (10% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to afford pure tosylate **130a** (1.0 g, 69% yield) as a thick colorless oil which solidifies upon cooling.

¹**H NMR** (400MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.84 – 7.76 (m, 2H), 7.38 – 7.29 (m, 2H), 7.29 – 7.21 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.05 (m, 2H), 4.09 (t, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 2.44 (s, 3H), 2.37 (t, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 2H), 2.33 (s, 3H), 1.83 (tt, *J* = 8.1, 6.0 Hz, 2H), 1.68 – 1.57 (m, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.8, 137.8, 133.2, 131.5, 129.9, 129.1, 128.0, 120.7, 88.2, 81.4, 70.2, 28.1, 24.7, 21.7, 21.5, 18.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2951, 2922, 1509, 1355, 1188, 1172, 1097, 1019, 813, 689, 661, 552, 525 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₃O₃S⁺: 343.1368; Found 343.1366.



Tosylate **130b** was prepared according to the above scheme.



6-(*p*-tolyl)hex-5-ynal (140)

Following a reported procedure.³⁸ To a flame-dried flask containing silica gel (2.0 g) and PCC (1.37g, 1.5 equiv, 6.37 mmol) was added dry DCM (50 mL). Then, a solution of alcohol **139** (800 mg, 1.0 equiv, 4.25 mmol) dissolved in 10 mL dry DCM was added dropwise. The reaction flask was sealed and heated to 35 °C overnight. The next morning, the reaction mixture was filtered through a pad of silica and washed through with DCM. The filtrate was concentrated, affording analytically pure (by NMR) material (**140**) that matched reported literature³⁸ and was taken forward as is.



7-(*p*-tolyl)hept-6-yn-2-ol (141)

Aldehyde **140** (600 mg, 1.0 equiv, 3.22 mmol) was dissolved in 10 mL dry THF in a flamedried Schlenk flask then cooled to 0 °C. A solution of methylmagnesium bromide (1.6 mL, 1.5 equiv, 4.8 mmol) in THF (3 M solution) was added dropwise. After warming to room temperature for 30 minutes, the reaction was complete by TLC analysis and was quenched with saturated ammonium chloride. The mixture was extracted with diethyl ether three times, and the combined organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated. Purification via silica gel flash chromatography (20% ethyl acetate in hexanes) afforded pure alcohol (**141**) as a colorless oil (460 mg, 71% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.32 – 7.24 (m, 2H), 7.09 (ddt, *J* = 7.2, 1.5, 0.8 Hz, 2H), 3.88 (h, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 1H), 2.44 (t, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 2H), 2.33 (s, 3H), 1.82 – 1.55 (m, 4H), 1.23 (dd, *J* = 6.1, 0.7 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 137.5, 131.4, 128.9, 89.1, 80.9, 67.7, 38.4, 25.0, 23.6, 21.4, 19.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3351, 2964, 2924, 2886, 1509, 1455, 1373, 1176, 1105, 1085, 979, 942, 816, 525 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₄H₁₉O⁺: 203.1430: Found 203.1439.



7-(*p*-tolyl)hept-6-yn-2-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (130b)

Alcohol **141** (385 mg, 1.0 equiv, 1.9 mmol) was dissolved in 1.2 mL dry pyridine (distilled over CaH₂) in an oven-dried dram vial equipped with a stir bar. The vial was cooled to 0 °C, then DMAP (0.2 mg, .1 mol%, 0.002 mmol) was added followed by tosyl chloride (381 mg, 1.05 equiv, 2.0 mmol) as a solid. The mixture was stirred for 1 hour at 0 °C then allowed to warm to room temperature overnight. The next morning, the mixture was filtered and diluted with cold diethyl ether and cold 4M HCl (aq). After vigorously shaking

this mixture, the organic layer was removed and the aqueous layer was extracted with cold diethyl ether twice more. The combined organics were washed with cold 4M HCl twice more, then washed with water twice, then washed with brine. The organic layer was dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated. Purification *via* silica gel flash chromatography (10% ethyl acetate in hexanes) afforded tosylate **130b** as a colorless oil (435 mg, 64% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.74 – 7.67 (m, 2H), 7.21 (d, *J* = 8.0 Hz, 2H), 7.17 (m, 2H), 7.02 – 6.95 (m, 2H), 4.64 – 4.51 (m, 1H), 2.31 (s, 3H), 2.25 – 2.18 (m, 5H), 1.71 – 1.54 (m, 2H), 1.53 – 1.33 (m, 2H), 1.19 (d, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.6, 137.7, 134.5, 131.5, 129.9, 129.1, 127.8, 120.8, 88.4, 81.3, 80.1, 35.7, 24.2, 21.7, 21.5, 21.0, 19.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2935, 2868, 1598, 1509, 1453, 1354, 1188, 1174, 1098, 1043, 893, 816, 663, 577, 556 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₁H₂₅O₃S⁺: 357.1524 ; Found 357.1519.

2.7.5 α-Vinylation of Silyl Ketene Acetals



General Procedure 1: All reactions were conducted in a well-maintained glove box (O_2 , $H_2O < 0.5$ ppm) on 0.2 mmol scale unless otherwise noted. To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C_6F_5)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the corresponding silyl ketene acetal (3 equiv). Substrate (0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours (unless otherwise noted). The reactions were monitored by TLC, typically using 10% diethyl ether in hexanes for the mobile phase and stained with KMnO₄ (α -vinylation products are typically higher in R_f than the starting tosylate and are very distinguishable when stained with KMnO₄). Upon completion of reaction, the reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette. The reaction mixture was concentrated in vacuo to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (typically 100% hexanes with 0.1%TEA \rightarrow 1% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA \rightarrow 2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) and then dried on high vacuum to obtain material that is pure by ¹H NMR.



methyl 3-(4-fluorophenyl)-2,2,4-trimethylpent-3-enoate (117a)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and silyl ketene acetal **116a** (105 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **114** (64.1 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was

removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **117a** (21.0 mg, 42% yield).

¹**H NMR** (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.04 – 6.96 (m, 4H), 3.73 (s, 3H), 1.65 (s, 3H), 1.36 (s, 3H), 1.15 (s, 6H).

¹³**C NMR** (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.6, 161.5 (d, *J* = 244.2 Hz), 138.3 (d, *J* = 3.4 Hz), 137.6, 131.1, 131.0 (d, *J* = 7.6 Hz), 114.9 (d, *J* = 21.0 Hz), 52.3, 45.9, 27.6, 23.9, 20.7.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -116.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2976, 2948, 2873, 1731, 1601, 1506, 1251, 1220, 1138, 844, 584, 337.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₁₅H₂₀FO₂ 251.1447; Found 251.1445.



ethyl 3-(4-fluorophenyl)-2,2,4-trimethylpent-3-enoate (117b)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silver level acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **114** (64.1 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was

removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **3b** (26.5 mg, 50% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.08 – 6.92 (m, 4H), 4.18 (q, J = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 1.66 (s, 3H),

1.35 (s, 3H), 1.29 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.14 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.0, 161.5 (d, J = 244.2 Hz), 138.5 (d, J = 3.6 Hz), 137.7, 131.0, 130.9 (d, J = 7.7 Hz), 114.8 (d, J = 21.0 Hz), 60.8, 45.9, 27.6, 23.9, 20.9, 14.4.
¹⁹F NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -117.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2977, 2934, 2873, 1726, 1600, 1506, 1469, 1383, 1249, 1219, 1172, 1155, 1136, 1090, 1028, 857, 830, 810, 774, 733, 584, 538 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ C₁₆H₂₂FO₂ 265.1598; Found 265.1603.



methyl 3-cyclohexylidene-2,2-dimethyl-3-phenylpropanoate (122a)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and silyl ketene acetal **116a** (105 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118a** (68.5 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was

removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122a** (43.5 mg, 80% yield).

¹**H NMR** (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.33 – 7.26 (m, 2H), 7.24 – 7.16 (m, 1H), 7.13 – 6.95 (m, 2H), 3.73 (s, 3H), 2.09 –2.07 (m, 2H), 1.74 – 1.68 (m, 2H), 1.57 – 1.44 (m, 4H), 1.40 – 1.32 (m, 2H), 1.15 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 180.1, 142.1, 138.3, 135.6, 129.5, 127.9, 126.1, 52.2, 45.6, 33.8, 31.2, 28.4, 28.0, 27.6, 26.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3054, 3018, 2974, 2924, 2852, 1728, 1457, 1443, 1249, 1137, 1129, 774, 761, 703 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₁₈H₂₅O₂ 273.1855; Found 273.1846.



ethyl 3-cyclohexylidene-2,2-dimethyl-3-phenylpropanoate (119a)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118a** (68.5 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was

removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119a** (47.0 mg, 82% yield).

¹**H NMR** (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.33 – 7.26 (m, 2H), 7.25 – 7.20 (m, 1H), 7.10 – 7.00 (m, 2H), 4.17 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.11 (m, 2H), 1.78 – 1.66 (m, 2H), 1.58 – 1.45 (m, 4H), 1.42 – 1.34 (q, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 2H), 1.30 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.15 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.5, 142.3, 138.2, 135.8, 129.5, 127.9, 126.1, 60.7, 45.6, 33.8, 31.3, 28.4, 28.1, 27.6, 26.8, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3054, 2975, 2925, 2852, 1725, 1489, 1468, 1444, 1383, 1363, 1293, 1248, 1171, 1155, 1137, 1030, 853, 774, 760, 704, 531, 406 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₆NaO₂ 309.1825; Found 309.1818.



ethyl 2,2,4-trimethyl-3-phenylpent-3-enoate (119b)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118b** (60.5 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This

was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119b** (35.0 mg, 72% yield).

¹**H NMR** (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.33 – 7.27 (m, 2H), 7.25 – 7.20 (m, 1H), 7.08 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 4.19 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 1.67 (s, 3H), 1.36 (s, 3H), 1.29 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.16 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.2, 142.7, 138.7, 130.1, 129.5, 128.0, 126.1, 60.7, 45.9, 27.6, 23.9, 20.9, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3055, 2977, 2933, 2872, 1727, 1490, 1469, 1443, 1383, 1362, 1249, 1137, 1085, 1029, 933, 862, 775, 764, 703, 632, 455 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₂₃O₂ 247.1693; Found 247.1701.



ethyl 2,2,4-trimethyl-3-(p-tolyl)pent-3-enoate (119c)

Following General Procedure 1 with slight modifications; performed on 1.0 mmol scale: To a flame dried 50 mL Schlenk flask with a magnetic stirbar which was brough inside a glovebox, was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (68.6 mg, 0.10 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (10 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (565 mg, 3.0 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118c** (316 mg, 1.0 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added. The reaction was then sealed with a glass stopper and heated outside the glovebox at 80 °C in an oil bath for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was then cooled to room temperature and diluted with ether

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

containing 1% triethylamine. This was pushed through a small plug of triethylamine treated silica gel and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (3% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119c** (200 mg, 78% yield).



¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.14 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 6.96 – 6.88 (m, 2H), 4.18 (q, J = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 1.66 (s, 3H), 1.36 (s, 3H), 1.29 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.15 (s, 6H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.3, 139.6, 138.5, 135.5, 130.1, 129.4, 128.6, 60.7, 45.9, 27.6, 23.9, 21.3, 20.9, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2976, 2931, 2871, 1727, 1510, 1468, 1446, 1382, 1248, 1136, 1028, 932, 856, 815, 731, 529, 485 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₂₅O₂ 261.1849; Found 261.1862.

Chapter 2 – α –Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 3-(4-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)-3-cyclohexylidene-2,2-dimethylpropanoate (119d)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118d** (79.7 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119d** (62.0 mg, 91% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.28 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 3H), 6.95 (d, *J* = 7.9 Hz, 2H), 4.16 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.09 (t, *J* = 5.6 Hz, 2H), 1.75 – 1.71 (m, 2H), 1.51 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 3.2 Hz, 3H), 1.37 (q, *J* = 5.9 Hz, 2H), 1.32 (s, 9H), 1.29 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 4H), 1.14 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.7, 148.7, 139.1, 138.0, 135.7, 129.0, 124.6, 60.7, 45.7,
34.5, 33.8, 31.6, 31.3, 28.5, 28.1, 27.6, 26.8, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3023, 2967, 2927, 2853, 1726, 1507, 1467, 1446, 1383, 1363, 1267, 1249, 1138, 1112, 1029, 853, 834, 805, 574, 409 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₃H₃₅O₂ 343.2632; Found 343.2633.

Chapter 2 – α –Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 3-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-3-cyclohexylidene-2,2-dimethylpropanoate (119e) Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C₆F₅)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118e** (75.7 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119e** (56.0 mg, 87% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.64 – 7.61 (m, 2H), 7.58 – 7.54 (m, 2H), 7.44 (t, *J* = 7.7 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (td, *J* = 7.2, 1.3 Hz, 1H), 7.15 – 7.09 (m, 2H), 4.21 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 1.70 (s, 3H), 1.42 (s, 3H), 1.31 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.20 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.2, 141.8, 141.1, 138.9, 138.3, 130.4, 130.0, 128.9, 127.2, 127.1, 126.6, 60.8, 45.9, 27.7, 24.0, 20.9, 14.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3056, 3026, 2976, 2933, 2908, 2872, 1725, 1600, 1485, 1468, 1447, 1383, 1249, 1136, 1028, 1008, 933, 859, 767, 737, 697, 567, 435, 409 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₇O₂ 323.2006; Found 323.2017.



ethyl 3-(4-bromophenyl)-2,2,4-trimethylpent-3-enoate (119f)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118f** (76.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 100 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119f** (27.0 mg, 42% yield).

¹H NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.44 (dd, J = 8.4, 1.7 Hz, 2H), 6.93 (dd, J = 8.2, 1.8 Hz, 2H), 4.18 (qd, J = 7.1, 1.4 Hz, 2H), 1.66 (s, 3H), 1.35 (s, 3H), 1.29 (dd, J = 7.7, 6.1 Hz, 3H), 1.14 (d, J = 1.8 Hz, 6H).

¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.9, 141.6, 137.5, 131.3, 131.2, 131.0, 120.2, 60.8, 45.7, 27.6, 23.9, 20.9, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2976, 2932, 2872, 1726, 1483, 1469, 1383, 1248, 1136, 1028, 1012, 932, 819, 731, 689, 523, 419 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₂₂BrO₂ 325.0798; Found 325.0802.

Chapter 2 – α –Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 3-cyclohexylidene-3-(2-iodophenyl)-2,2-dimethylpropanoate (119g)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118g** (93.7 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **119g** (56.7 mg, 69% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.85 (dd, J = 8.0, 1.2 Hz, 1H), 7.29 (td, J = 7.4, 1.2 Hz, 1H), 7.22 (dd, J = 7.7, 1.9 Hz, 1H), 6.97 – 6.85 (m, 1H), 4.22 – 4.15 (m, 2H), 2.16 (dqt, J = 10.2, 6.9, 3.8 Hz, 2H), 1.77 – 1.57 (m, 5H), 1.51 (m 6H), 1.33 (d, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.06 (s, 3H). *note: one of the methyl peaks is buried with other peaks at 1.51 ppm.

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 179.2, 147.6, 139.8, 139.0, 136.6, 130.8, 127.9, 127.7, 102.0, 60.9, 45.8, 33.7, 31.4, 28.6, 27.70, 27.68, 27.2, 26.7, 14.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3056, 2978, 2927, 2853, 1724, 1635, 1461, 1445, 1384, 1244, 1138, 1030, 1013, 856, 756, 733, cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₆IO₂ 413.0972; Found 413.0986.

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 2,4-dimethyl-2-propyl-3-(p-tolyl)pent-3-enoate (122b)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120a** (130 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118c** (63.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (3.5% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122b** (40.5 mg, 70% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.09 (dddd, *J* = 6.9, 2.8, 1.9, 1.0 Hz, 2H), 6.96 – 6.89 (m, 2H), 4.17 (qd, *J* = 7.2, 0.7 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 1.67 (s, 3H), 1.55 – 1.47 (m, 1H), 1.33 (s, 3H), 1.32 – 1.24 (m, 5H), 1.20 (s, 3H), 1.13 – 1.04 (m, 1H), 0.79 (t, *J* = 7.2 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.5, 139.8, 138.4, 135.4, 130.4, 129.8, 129.6, 128.6, 128.5, 60.5, 49.5, 42.3, 24.4, 24.2, 21.3, 22.0, 18.0, 14.9, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2961, 2933, 2872, 1726, 1510, 1456, 1374, 1303, 1216, 1138, 1039, 816 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₉O₂ 289.2162; Found 289.2170.

77



methyl 2-benzyl-3-(4-methoxyphenyl)-2,4-dimethylpent-3-enoate (122c)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120b** (150 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **121** (66.5 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (4% ethyl acetate in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122c** (47.0 mg, 69% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.25 – 7.19 (m, 3H), 7.06 – 7.02 (m, 2H), 6.97 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 2.2 Hz, 1H), 6.81 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 2.8 Hz, 1H), 6.66 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 2.8 Hz, 1H), 6.21 (dd, *J* = 8.4, 2.2 Hz, 1H), 3.76 (s, 3H), 3.71 (s, 3H), 2.92 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 1H), 2.83 (d, *J* = 13.2 Hz, 1H), 1.71 (s, 3H), 1.38 (s, 3H), 1.14 (s, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.5, 157.7, 138.0, 136.7, 134.9, 131.8, 131.0, 130.8, 130.3, 127.8, 126.5, 113.3, 112.9, 55.2, 52.0, 50.8, 45.1, 24.9, 24.2, 21.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3085, 3029, 2993, 2934, 2836, 1726, 1606, 1507, 1454, 1372, 1284, 1242, 1202, 1175, 1103, 1035, 909, 849, 829, 743, 701, 598, 548 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₇O₃ 339.1955; Found 339.1960.

Chapter 2 – α –Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 1-(2-methyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)prop-1-en-1-yl)cyclopentane-1-carboxylate (122d) Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C₆F₅)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120c** (130 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118c** (63.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (3% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122d** (23.0 mg, 40% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.14 – 7.06 (m, 2H), 6.98 (d, *J* = 8.0 Hz, 2H), 4.18 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 2.22 – 2.14 (m, 2H), 1.72 (s, 3H), 1.53 – 1.48 (m, 4H), 1.37 (s, 3H), 1.29 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.1, 140.4, 138.9, 135.4, 131.1, 129.4, 128.6, 60.7, 57.9, 38.2, 24.5, 23.9, 21.4, 21.3, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2954, 2871, 1722, 1509, 1450, 1384, 1365, 1321, 1230, 1175, 1160, 1105, 1031, 860, 814, 585, 533 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₇O₂ 287.2006; Found 287.2003.

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 2-(2-methyl-1-(p-tolyl)prop-1-en-1-yl)hexanoate (122e)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120d** (130 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118c** (63.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (1% ethyl acetate in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122e** (43.0 mg, 75% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.14 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 6.95 – 6.72 (m, 2H), 4.07 (qd, *J* = 7.1, 1.5 Hz, 2H), 3.65 (t, *J* = 7.4 Hz, 1H), 2.32 (s, 3H), 1.88 (s, 3H), 1.72 – 1.63 (m, 1H), 1.48 (s, 3H), 1.42 – 1.33 (m, 1H), 1.31 – 1.24 (m, 4H), 1.21 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 0.89 – 0.83 (m, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 174.2, 137.8, 135.8, 132.8, 131.8, 129.5, 128.6, 60.3, 48.6, 30.0, 29.97, 22.9, 22.8, 21.3, 20.5, 14.4, 14.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2956, 2927, 2860, 1732, 1510, 1446, 1367, 1217, 1175, 1128, 1112, 1032, 817, 728, 568 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₈NaO₂ 311.1982; Found 311.1984.



ethyl 2-isopropyl-4-methyl-3-phenylpent-3-enoate (122f)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120e** (121 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118b** (60.5 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (3% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122f** (30.0 mg, 58% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 7.25 – 7.18 (m, 4H), 7.13 – 7.08 (m, 1H), 3.95 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 3.51 (d, *J* = 11.0 Hz, 1H), 2.20 (dp, *J* = 10.9, 6.5 Hz, 1H), 1.83 (s, 3H), 1.47 (s, 3H), 1.01 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H), 0.93 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 0.91 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 173.5, 141.1, 133.5, 132.0, 129.8, 127.8, 126.4, 77.4, 60.1, 57.1, 29.9, 28.1, 23.2, 21.5, 20.9, 20.6, 14.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2959, 2927, 2870, 1735, 1366, 1278, 1234, 1178, 1120, 1033, 702 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₂₅O₂ 261.1849; Found 261.1845.



ethyl 4-methyl-2-phenyl-3-(p-tolyl)pent-3-enoate (122g)

Following General Procedure 1: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-(13.7 \text{ mg}, 0.02 \text{ mmol}, 0.1 \text{ equiv})$. To this was added trifluorotoluene (2 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120f** (142 mg, 0.60 mmol, 3 equiv). Vinyl tosylate **118c** (63.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (3% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.5% TEA) to give a colorless oil **122g** (17.0 mg, 27% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) 7.25 – 7.17 (m, 3H), 7.17 – 7.11 (m, 2H), 7.01 – 6.96 (m, 2H), 6.84 – 6.71 (m, 2H), 5.05 (s, 1H), 4.08 (q, J = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.28 (s, 3H), 1.88 (s, 3H), 1.56 (s, 3H), 1.17 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 172.7, 138.2, 137.8, 135.7, 132.8, 132.3, 129.9, 129.4, 128.3, 128.0, 126.7, 60.8, 55.2, 23.0, 21.2, 20.9, 14.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2959, 2927, 2870, 1735, 1366, 1278, 1234, 1178, 1120, 1033, 702 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₁H₂₅O₂ 309.1849; Found 309.1855.

2.7.6 Cyclization Cascade Reactions



General Procedure 2: All reactions were conducted in a well-maintained glove box (O₂, H₂O <0.5 ppm) on 0.2 mmol scale unless otherwise noted. To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C₆F₅)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (4 mL), and the corresponding silyl ketene acetal (3 equiv). Substrate (0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 24 hours. The reactions were monitored by TLC, typically using 10% diethyl ether in hexanes for the mobile phase (α -vinylation products are typically higher in R_f than the starting tosylate). Upon completion of reaction, the reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette. The reaction mixture was concentrated in vacuo to give the crude material, which was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (typically 1–2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% triethylamine) and then dried on high vacuum to obtain material that is pure by ¹H NMR.



ethyl 3-cyclopentylidene-2,2-dimethyl-3-(p-tolyl)propanoate (131a)

Following General Procedure 2: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (4 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113.0 mg, 3 equiv, .6 mmol). Alkyl tosylate **130a** (68.5 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.2 mmol) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 24 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **131a** (31.9 mg, 56% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.15 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 7.00 – 6.92 (m, 2H), 4.17 (q, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.34 (s, 3H), 2.16 (tt, *J* = 7.1, 1.4 Hz, 2H), 1.85 (tt, *J* = 7.4, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 1.69 – 1.57 (m, 2H), 1.51 – 1.40 (m, 2H), 1.28 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H), 1.18 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.5, 141.8, 140.0, 135.6, 135.5, 129.0, 128.8, 60.6, 46.5, 34.0, 30.4, 27.5, 26.6, 25.8, 21.3, 14.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2971, 2953, 2867, 1726, 1509, 1466, 1382, 1248, 1134, 1030, 806 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for $C_{19}H_{27}O_2^+$: 287.2006 ; Found 287.2013.

Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers



ethyl 2,2-dimethyl-3-(2-methylcyclopentylidene)-3-(p-tolyl)propanoate (131b)

Following General Procedure 2: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C₆F₅)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (4 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **116b** (113.0 mg, 3 equiv, .6 mmol). Alkyl tosylate **130b** (71.3 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 24 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (1% \rightarrow 2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **131b** (42.1 mg, 70% yield). *The olefin isomer (E) was assigned on the basis of NOESY NMR.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.14 – 7.06 (m, 2H), 6.98 (ddd, *J* = 11.9, 7.4, 1.5 Hz, 2H), 4.24 – 4.08 (m, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 2.32 (s, 1H), 2.25 – 2.09 (m, 2H), 1.79 – 1.68 (m, 1H), 1.67 – 1.54 (m, 2H), 1.34 – 1.20 (m, 4H), 1.17 (s, 3H), 1.12 (s, 3H), 0.66 (d, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 178.7, 146.6, 138.9, 135.8, 135.5, 130.2, 129.2, 128.8, 128.0, 60.5, 46.5, 38.4, 33.8, 29.0, 27.0, 26.3, 24.1, 21.3, 20.2, 14.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2973, 2954, 2867, 1728, 1509, 1467, 1382, 1247, 1133, 1030 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₉O₂⁺: 301.2162 ; Found 301.2170.



Ethyl (*E*)-1-((2-methylcyclopentylidene)(*p*-tolyl)methyl)cyclopentane-1-carboxylate (131c)

Following General Procedure 2: To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added [Li]⁺[B(C₆F₅)₄]⁻ (13.7 mg, 0.02 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (4 mL), and the silyl ketene acetal **120c** (128.6 mg, 3 equiv, 0.6 mmol). Alkyl tosylate **130b** (71.3 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.2 mmol) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 24 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography on triethylamine treated silica gel (1% \rightarrow 2% diethyl ether in hexanes with 0.1% TEA) to give a colorless oil **131c** (27.1 mg, 42% yield). The olefin isomer (E) was assigned on the basis of NOESY NMR. Trace amounts of a second compound appear in NMR which may correspond to the Z isomer, though integration of its integral suggests <5%, and isolation of sufficient quantities of this minor product could not be achieved to definitively assign it as the Z isomer.

Chapter 2 – α –Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.13 – 7.03 (m, 3H), 7.02 – 6.95 (m, 1H), 4.17 (qq, *J* = 10.8, 7.1 Hz, 2H), 2.39 – 2.19 (m, 7H), 2.19 – 2.07 (m, 1H), 1.79 – 1.39 (m, 9H), 1.33 – 1.19 (m, 4H), 0.64 (d, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 177.4, 147.8, 139.7, 135.7, 135.4, 130.0, 129.2, 128.7, 128.0, 60.0, 58.5, 38.3, 37.9, 36.5, 33.9, 29.8, 24.2, 23.9, 21.3, 19.9, 14.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2953, 2869, 1723, 1508, 1450, 1229, 1175, 1157, 1106, 1031, 823 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₃₁O₂⁺: 327.2319 ; Found 327.2330.

2.7.7 Mechanistic Studies



To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (4.6 mg, 0.005 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (0.5 mL), and then triethylsilane (1.60 µL, 0.01 mmol, 0.2 equiv). ((1-methoxy-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl)oxy)trimethylsilane (**116a**) (26.1 mg, 0.150 mmol, 3 equiv) was added next, and then finally vinyl tosylate **114** (16.0 mg, 0.05 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in

a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material. The 47% yield of **117a** was determined by ¹⁹F NMR using C_6F_6 as an internal standard.



To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (3.14 mg, 0.005 mmol, 0.1 equiv) and LiHMDS (12.5 mg, 1.5 equiv, 0.075 mmol). To this was added trifluorotoluene (0.5 mL) and ethyl isobutyrate (**128**) (20.1 µL, 3 equiv, 0.150 mmol). Vinyl tosylate **114** (16.0 mg, 0.05 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material, which was determined by TLC and ¹H NMR to give no conversion to the desired product.



To an oven dried dram vial with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (3.14 mg, 0.005 mmol, 0.1 equiv). To this was added trifluorotoluene (0.5 mL) and silvl ketene acetal
Chapter 2 – α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the Construction of Quaternary Centers

116b (28.3 mg, 3 equiv, 0.150 mmol). Isobutyrophenone **129** (7.5 μ L, 0.05 mmol, 1.0 equiv) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at 80 °C in a metal heating block placed on an IKA hot plate for 12 hours. The reaction mixture was removed from the glovebox and diluted with ether containing a drop of triethylamine. This was pushed through a plug of triethylamine treated silica gel in a pipette and concentrated *in vacuo* to give the crude material, which was determined by TLC and ¹H NMR to give no conversion to the desired product.

2.8 NOTES AND REFERENCES

- (a) Ling, T.; Rivas, F. All-Carbon Quaternary Centers in Natural Products and Medicinal Chemistry: Recent Advances. *Tetrahedron* 2016, *72*, 6729–6777. (b) Hu, P.; Chi, H. M.; DeBacker, K. C.; Gong, X.; Keim, J. H.; Hsu, I. T.; Snyder, S. A. Quaternary-Centre-Guided Synthesis of Complex Polycyclic Terpenes. *Nature* 2019, *569*, 703–707. (c) Li, C.; Ragab, S. S.; Liu, G.; Tang, W. Enantioselective Formation of Quaternary Carbon Stereocenters in Natural Product Synthesis: A Recent Update. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* 2020, *37*, 276–292. (d) Liu, Y.; Han, S.-J.; Liu, W.-B.; Stoltz, B. M. Catalytic Enantioselective Construction of Quaternary Stereocenters: Assembly of Key Building Blocks for the Synthesis of Biologically Active Molecules. *Acc. Chem. Res.* 2015, *48*, 740–751. (e) Talele, T. T. Opportunities for Tapping into Three-Dimensional Chemical Space through a Quaternary Carbon. *J. Med. Chem.* 2020, *63*, 13291–13315.
- Mould, D. P.; Alli, C.; Bremberg, U.; Cartic, S.; Jordan, A. M.; Geitmann, M.; Maiques-Diaz, A.; McGonagle, A. E.; Somervaille, T. C. P.; Spencer, G. J.; Turlais, F.; Ogilvie, D. Development of (4-Cyanophenyl)Glycine Derivatives as Reversible Inhibitors of Lysine Specific Demethylase 1. *J. Med. Chem.* 2017, *60*, 7984–7999.
- (3) (a) Zeng, X.-P.; Cao, Z.-Y.; Wang, Y.-H.; Zhou, F.; Zhou, J. Catalytic Enantioselective Desymmetrization Reactions to All-Carbon Quaternary Stereocenters. *Chem. Rev.* 2016, *116*, 7330–7396. (b) Christoffers, J.; Baro, A. Stereoselective Construction of Quaternary Stereocenters. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* 2005, *347*, 1473–1482. (c) Quasdorf, K. W.; Overman, L. E. Catalytic Enantioselective

Synthesis of Quaternary Carbon Stereocentres. *Nature* **2014**, *516*, 181–191. (d) Trost, B. M.; Jiang, C. Catalytic Enantioselective Construction of All-Carbon Quaternary Stereocenters. *Synthesis* **2006**, *3*, 369–396. (e) Marek, I.; Minko, Y.; Pasco, M.; Mejuch, T.; Gilboa, N.; Chechik, H.; Das, J. P. All-Carbon Quaternary Stereogenic Centers in Acyclic Systems through the Creation of Several C–C Bonds per Chemical Step. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2014**, *136*, 2682–2694.

- (4) For selected examples: (a) Smith, A.; Atasoylu, O.; Beshore, D. Construction of 5,6-Ring-Fused 2-Pyridones: An Effective Annulation Tactic Achieved in Water. *Synlett*2009, *16*, 2643–2646. (b) Miesch, M.; Mislin, G.; Franck-Neumann, M. Synthesis and Reactivity of Michael Adducts of Cyclic β-Ketoesters Enolates with Electrophilic Acetylenes. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1998, *39*, 6873–6876.
- (5) (a) Ankner, T.; Cosner, C. C.; Helquist, P. Palladium- and Nickel-Catalyzed Alkenylation of Enolates. *Chem. Eur. J.* 2013, *19*, 1858–1871. (b) Hao, Y.-J.; Hu, X.-S.; Zhou, Y.; Zhou, J.; Yu, J.-S. Catalytic Enantioselective α-Arylation of Carbonyl Enolates and Related Compounds. *ACS Catal.* 2020, *10*, 955–993. (c) Johansson, C. C. C.; Colacot, T. J. Metal-Catalyzed α-Arylation of Carbonyl and Related Molecules: Novel Trends in C-C Bond Formation by C–H Bond Functionalization. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2010, *49*, 676–707.
- (6) For selected examples: (a) Chieffi, A.; Kamikawa, K.; Åhman, J.; Fox, J. M.; Buchwald, S. L. Catalytic Asymmetric Vinylation of Ketone Enolates. *Org. Lett.*2001, *3*, 1897–1900. (b) Skucas, E.; MacMillan, D. W. C. Enantioselective α-Vinylation of Aldehydes via the Synergistic Combination of Copper and Amine Catalysis. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 2012, *134*, 9090–9093. (c) Grigalunas, M.; Ankner, T.;

Norrby, P.-O.; Wiest, O.; Helquist, P. Palladium-Catalyzed Alkenylation of Ketone Enolates under Mild Conditions. Org. Lett. 2014, 16, 3970-3973. (d) Huang, J.; Bunel, E.; Faul, M. M. Palladium-Catalyzed α-Vinylation of Carbonyl Compounds. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 4343-4346. (e) Kwon, K.-H.; Lee, D. W.; Yi, C. S. Tetrasubstituted Olefins through the Stereoselective Catalytic Intermolecular Conjugate Addition of Simple Alkenes to α,β -Unsaturated Carbonyl Compounds. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 1692–1695. (f) Grigalunas, M.; Ankner, T.; Norrby, P.-O.; Wiest, O.; Helquist, P. Ni-Catalyzed Alkenylation of Ketone Enolates under Mild Conditions: Catalyst Identification and Optimization. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2015, 137, 7019–7022. (g) Huang, D. S.; Hartwig, J. F. Palladium-Catalyzed y-Arylation of α,β -Unsaturated Esters from Silvl Ketene Acetals. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2010, 49, 5757–5761. (h) Su, W.; Raders, S.; Verkade, J. G.; Liao, X.; Hartwig, J. F. Pd-Catalyzed a-Arylation of Trimethylsilyl Enol Ethers with Aryl Bromides and Chlorides: A Synergistic Effect of Two Metal Fluorides as Additives. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2006, 45, 5852–5855.

(7) (a) Parker, C. G.; Kuttruff, C. A.; Galmozzi, A.; Jørgensen, L.; Yeh, C.-H.; Hermanson, D. J.; Wang, Y.; Artola, M.; McKerrall, S. J.; Josyln, C. M.; Nørremark, B.; Dünstl, G.; Felding, J.; Saez, E.; Baran, P. S.; Cravatt, B. F. Chemical Proteomics Identifies SLC25A20 as a Functional Target of the Ingenol Class of Actinic Keratosis Drugs. *ACS Cent. Sci.* 2017, *3*, 1276–1285. (b) Atkins, M. B.; Yasothan, U.; Kirkpatrick, P. Everolimus. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2009, *8*, 535–536. (c) van Santen, J. A.; Jacob, G.; Singh, A. L.; Aniebok, V.; Balunas, M. J.; Bunsko, D.; Neto, F. C.; Castaño-Espriu, L.; Chang, C.; Clark, T. N.; Cleary Little, J. L.; Delgadillo, D. A.; Dorrestein, P. C.; Duncan, K. R.; Egan, J. M.; Galey, M. M.; Haeckl, F. P. J.; Hua, A.; Hughes, A. H.; Iskakova, D.; Khadilkar, A.; Lee, J.-H.; Lee, S.; LeGrow, N.; Liu, D. Y.; Macho, J. M.; McCaughey, C. S.; Medema, M. H.; Neupane, R. P.; O'Donnell, T. J.; Paula, J. S.; Sanchez, L. M.; Shaikh, A. F.; Soldatou, S.; Terlouw, B. R.; Tran, T. A.; Valentine, M.; van der Hooft, J. J. J.; Vo, D. A.; Wang, M.; Wilson, D.; Zink, K. E.; Linington, R. G. The Natural Products Atlas: An Open Access Knowledge Base for Microbial Natural Products Discovery. ACS Cent. Sci. 2019, 5, 1824–1833. (d) Tóth, K. F.; Knoch, T. A.; Wachsmuth, M.; Frank-Stöhr, M.; Stöhr, M.; Bacher, C. P.; Müller, G.; Rippe, K. Trichostatin A-Induced Histone Acetylation Causes Decondensation of Interphase Chromatin. J. Cell Sci. 2004, 117, 4277-4287. (e) Wishart, D. S.; Knox, C.; Guo, A. C.; Shrivastava, S.; Hassanali, M.; Stothard, P.; Chang, Z.; Woolsey, J. DrugBank: A Comprehensive Resource for in Silico Drug Discovery and Exploration. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006, 34 (Database issue), D668-672. (f) McGrath, N. A.; Brichacek, M.; Njardarson, J. T. A Graphical Journey of Innovative Organic Architectures That Have Improved Our Lives. J. Chem. Ed. 2010, 87, 1348-1349.

- (8) Zaid, Y.; Mboyi, C. D.; Drapeau, M. P.; Radal, L.; Chahdi, F. O.; Rodi, Y. K.; Ollevier, T.; Taillefer, M. Transition-Metal-Free α-Vinylation of Enolizable Ketones with β-Bromostyrenes. *Org. Lett.* **2019**, *21*, 1564–1568.
- (9) (a) Li, B. X.; Le, D. N.; Mack, K. A.; McClory, A.; Lim, N.-K.; Cravillion, T.; Savage, S.; Han, C.; Collum, D. B.; Zhang, H.; Gosselin, F. Highly Stereoselective Synthesis of Tetrasubstituted Acyclic All-Carbon Olefins via Enol Tosylation and Suzuki–Miyaura Coupling. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2017, 139, 10777–10783. (b)

DeGregorio, M. W.; Wiebe, V. J. *Tamoxifen and Breast Cancer*, 2nd ed.; Yale University Press: New Haven, Conn, 1999. (c) M.; Gottardis, M. M.; Dewhirst, M. W.; McDonnell, D. P. Circumventing Tamoxifen Resistance in Breast Cancers Using Antiestrogens That Induce Unique Conformational Changes in the Estrogen Receptor. *Cancer Res.* **2001**, *6*, 2917–2922. (d) Levenson, A. S.; Jordan, V. C. MCF-7: The First Hormone-Responsive Breast Cancer Cell Line. *Cancer Res.* **1997**, *57*, 3071–3078.

- Byrne, P. A.; Kobayashi, S.; Würthwein, E.-U.; Ammer, J.; Mayr, H. Why Are Vinyl Cations Sluggish Electrophiles? *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 2017, *139*, 1499–1511.
- Wigman, B.; Popov, S.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Shao, B.; Benton, T. R.; Williams, C. G.; Fisher, S. P.; Lavallo, V.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Vinyl Carbocations Generated under Basic Conditions and Their Intramolecular C–H Insertion Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2019, 141, 9140–9144.
- (12) Ramasamy, R. P.; Hurd, A. J. Toward a Least-Effort Principle for Evaluating Prices of Elements as Indicators of Sustainability. *MRS Energy Sustain.* **2021**, *8*, 16–32.
- (13) Stang, P. J.; Rappoport, Z. Dicoordinated Carbocations; Wiley, 1997.
- (14) Bagdasarian, A. L.; Popov, S.; Wigman, B.; Wei, W.; Lee, W.; Nelson, H. M. Urea-Catalyzed Vinyl Carbocation Formation Enables Mild Functionalization of Unactivated C–H Bonds. Org. Lett. 2020, 22, 7775–7779.
- (15) Chen, Y.; Gandon, V.; Bour, C. Squaramide/Li⁺-Catalyzed Direct S_N1-Type Reaction of Vinyl Triflates with Difluoroenoxysilanes through Vinyl Cations. *Org. Lett.* 2022, *24*, 6978–6982.

- (16) Nistanaki, S. K.; Williams, C. G.; Wigman, B.; Wong, J. J.; Haas, B. C.; Popov, S.;
 Werth, J.; Sigman, M. S.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. *Science* 2022, *378*, 1085–1091.
- (17) Bartlett, P. D.; Condon, F. E.; Schneider, A. Exchanges of Halogen and Hydrogen between Organic Halides and Isoparaffins in the Presence of Aluminum Halides. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1944, 66, 1531–1539.
- (18) (a) Jin, T.; Himuro, M.; Yamamoto, Y. Brønsted Acid-Catalyzed Cascade Cycloisomerization of Enynes via Acetylene Cations and Sp³-Hybridized C--H Bond Activation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 5590–5591. (b) Fu, L.; Niggemann, M. Calcium-Catalyzed Carboarylation of Alkynes. Chem. Eur. J. 2015, 21, 6367–6370. (c) Walkinshaw, A. J.; Xu, W.; Suero, M. G.; Gaunt, M. J. Copper-Catalyzed Carboarylation of Alkynes via Vinyl Cations. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2013, 135, 12532–12535. (d) Biermann, U.; Koch, R.; Metzger, J. O. Intramolecular Concerted Insertion of Vinyl Cations into C--H Bonds: Hydroalkylating Cyclization of Alkynes with Alkyl Chloroformates To Give Cyclopentanes. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2006, 45, 3076–3079. (e) Hanack, M. Mechanistic and Preparative Aspects of Vinyl Cation Chemistry. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1978, 17, 333–341. (f) Stopka, T.; Niggemann, M.; Maulide, N. α-Carbonyl Cations in Sulfoxide-Driven Oxidative Cyclizations. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2017, 56, 13270–13274.
- (19) Kuprat, M.; Lehmann, M.; Schulz, A.; Villinger, A. Synthesis of Pentafluorophenyl Silver by Means of Lewis Acid Catalysis: Structure of Silver Solvent Complexes. *Organometallics* 2010, *29*, 1421–1427.

- Monfette, S.; Turner, Z. R.; Semproni, S. P.; Chirik, P. J. Enantiopure C₁-Symmetric Bis(Imino)Pyridine Cobalt Complexes for Asymmetric Alkene Hydrogenation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2012, 134, 4561–4564.
- (21) Estopiñá-Durán, S.; Donnelly, L. J.; Mclean, E. B.; Hockin, B. M.; Slawin, A. M.
 Z.; Taylor, J. E. Aryl Boronic Acid Catalysed Dehydrative Substitution of Benzylic
 Alcohols for C–O Bond Formation. *Chem. Eur. J.* 2019, 25, 3950–3956.
- (22) Latham, D. E.; Polidano, K.; Williams, J. M. J.; Morrill, L. C. One-Pot Conversion of Allylic Alcohols to α-Methyl Ketones via Iron-Catalyzed Isomerization– Methylation. Org. Lett. 2019, 21, 7914–7918.
- (23) Rappoport, Z.; Kaspi J. Vinylic cations from solvolysis. XVIII. Unusual solvent effects and external ion return in the solvolysis of several vinylic compounds in aqueous trifluoroethanol. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1974**, *96*, 4518–4530.
- (24) Dar, D. E.; Thiruvazhi, M.; Abraham, P.; Kitayama, S.; Kopajtic, T. A.; Gamliel, A.; Slusher, B. S.; Carroll, F. I.; Uhl, G. R. Structure–Activity Relationship of Trihexyphenidyl Analogs with Respect to the Dopamine Transporter in the on Going Search for a Cocaine Inhibitor. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2005, *40*, 1013–1021.
- (25) Pandey, G.; Tiwari, S. K.; Singh, B.; Vanka, K.; Jain, S. P -Selective (Sp²)-C–H Functionalization for an Acylation/Alkylation Reaction Using Organic Photoredox Catalysis. *Chem. Commun.* **2017**, *53*, 12337–12340.
- Boelke, A.; Caspers, L. D.; Nachtsheim, B. J. NH 2 -Directed C–H Alkenylation of
 2-Vinylanilines with Vinylbenziodoxolones. *Org. Lett.* 2017, *19*, 5344–5347.

- (27) Boelke, A.; Kuczmera, T. J.; Caspers, L. D.; Lork, E.; Nachtsheim, B. J. Iodolopyrazolium Salts: Synthesis, Derivatizations, and Applications. *Org. Lett.* 2020, 22, 7261–7266.
- (28) Gutiérrez-Bonet, Á.; Flores-Gaspar, A.; Martin, R. Fe-Catalyzed Regiodivergent
 [1,2]-Shift of α-Aryl Aldehydes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2013, 135, 12576–12579.
- (29) Chan, J. Z.; Chang, Y.; Wasa, M. B(C₆F₅)₃-Catalyzed C–H Alkylation of N -Alkylamines Using Silicon Enolates without External Oxidant. Org. Lett. 2019, 21, 984–988.
- (30) Hatano, M.; Takagi, E.; Ishihara, K. Sodium Phenoxide–Phosphine Oxides as Extremely Active Lewis Base Catalysts for the Mukaiyama Aldol Reaction with Ketones. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 4527–4530.
- (31) Zikou, L.; Igglessi-Markopoulou, O. Modified Mukaiyama Reaction for the Synthesis of Quinoline Alkaloid Analogues: Total Synthesis of 3,3-Diisopentenyl-N-Methylquinoline-2,4-Dione. Synthesis 2008, 2008, 1861–1866.
- (32) Schulz, Jr. W. J.; Speier, J. L. The Synthesis of O-Silyl Ketene Acetals from α-Haloesters. Synthesis 1989, 3, 163–166.
- (33) Gao, Y.; Qin, W.; Tian, M.; Zhao, X.; Hu, X. Defluorinative Alkylation of Trifluoromethyl Alkenes with Soft Carbon Nucleophiles Enabled by a Catalytic Amount of Base. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* 2022, 364, 2241–2247.
- (34) Zhou, F.; Yamamoto, H. A Powerful Chiral Phosphoric Acid Catalyst for Enantioselective Mukaiyama-Mannich Reactions. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2016, 55, 8970–8974.

- (35) Kholod, I.; Vallat, O.; Buciumas, A.-M.; Neels, A.; Neier, R. Synthetic Strategies for the Synthesis and Transformation of Substituted Pyrrolinones as Advanced Intermediates for Rhazinilam Analogues. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2014, 2014, 7865– 7877.
- (36) Molinaro, C.; Jamison, T. F. Nickel-Catalyzed Reductive Coupling of Alkynes and Epoxides. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 8076–8077.
- (37) Liu, Z.; Pan, Y.; Zou, P.; Huang, H.; Chen, Y.; Chen, Y. Hypervalent Iodine Reagents Enable C–H Alkynylation with Iminophenylacetic Acids via Alkoxyl Radicals. Org. Lett. 2022, 24, 5951–5956.
- (38) Cheng, L.-C.; Chen, W.-C.; Santhoshkumar, R.; Chao, T.-H.; Cheng, M.-J.; Cheng, C.-H. Synthesis of Quinolinium Salts from N -Substituted Anilines, Aldehydes, Alkynes, and Acids: Theoretical Understanding of the Mechanism and Regioselectivity: Synthesis of Quinolinium Salts from N-Substituted Anilines, Aldehydes, Alkynes, and Acids: Theoretical Understanding of the Mechanism and Regioselectivity. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2020, 2020, 2116–2129.

Appendix 1

Spectra Relevant to Chapter 2:

 α -Vinylation of Ester Equivalents via Main Group Catalysis for the

Construction of Quaternary Centers















¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of compound **188b**.

10
































































1580.711----







































Appendix 1 – Spectra Relevant to Chapter 2




























t] (mqq)











(mqq) Ĺì



(mqq) Ĺì

NOESY NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of compound 131c.

Chapter 3

Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture[†]

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Since its discovery in the early 1900s, the Claisen rearrangement of allyl vinyl ethers (142) to access α -allylated ketone products (143) has earned considerable attention due to its synthetic utility and intriguing mechanism (Scheme 3.1).^{1–3} One of the challenges associated with the classical Claisen rearrangement is the synthesis of the requisite allyl vinyl ether. Enolate alkylation can be problematic due to unselective O- *vs*. C-alkylation, and the potential for generating *E/Z* olefin isomers, which challenge selective product formation.^{4,5} Other strategies involve olefin isomerization^{6–13}, leaving group elimination¹⁴, C–O cross coupling^{15–18}, alkyne hydroalkoxylation^{19,20}, carbonyl alkenylation^{21–26}, and

[†] This research was performed in collaboration with Sepand K. Nistanaki, Woojin Lee, and Krista Dong.

metal-catalyzed vinyl ether exchange.²⁷⁻²⁹



Scheme 3.1. Claisen rearrangement of allyl vinyl ethers and associated challenges.

Methods for the *in-situ* generation and subsequent direct [3,3] rearrangement of allyl vinyl ethers eliminates the need for vinyl ether isolation (which can be unstable under acidic conditions),^{30,31} and offers an attractive strategy to rapidly generate complexity from simple reaction partners. Such an approach has been applied to several transition metal-catalyzed reactions, such as Buchwald's Cu-catalyzed C(*sp*²)–O cross coupling of vinyl iodides (**144**) with allyl alcohols (**145**) to form allyl vinyl ether **142** *in-situ*, which can then subsequently rearrange to the product (**143**) under the reaction conditions at elevated temperatures (Scheme 3.2).³² Another approach includes Au-catalyzed hydroalkoxylation of alkynes (**146**) to again access **142** in-situ.^{33–35} Other approaches include Pd-catalyzed vinyl ether exchange³⁶ and Rh-catalyzed elimination³⁷ and O–H insertion of diazo compounds.³⁸ While these reports demonstrate the synthetic utility of intermolecular Claisen cascade reactions, they require transition metal catalysts and high reaction temperatures to affect the thermal [3,3] rearrangement of unactivated substrates.



An alternative approach stems from Bellus and co-workers' report that highly electrophilic dichloroketenes (147) can be trapped by allyl ethers (148) to form zwitterionic intermediates (149) that undergo fast [3,3] sigmatropic rearrangement to form allylated dichloresters 150 (Scheme 3.3).^{39–41} MacMillan and Nubbemeyer have expanded on this work by demonstrating that simpler acyl chlorides (151) could similarly engage allylamines (152) *via* Lewis acid catalysis, wherein a charged intermediate (153) undergoes rearrangement at room temperature to generate allylated amides (154) (Scheme 3.3).^{42–44}





This aza-Claisen approach has been expanded to Lewis acid activation of allenoates⁴⁵ and additions to ketiminium ions^{46,47}, all of which have several attractive features including (1) the ability to couple two components in an intermolecular Claisen cascade reaction, and (2) an acceleration effect imparted by charge, enabling rearrangements to occur at significantly lower temperatures. However, these aza-Claisen type reactions are limited to specific products that could be accessed, largely predicted by the heteroatom-stabilized electrophile that can be generated. This ultimately challenges its application in more classical aliphatic Claisen rearrangements, which have found significant utility in synthetic chemistry.

Scheme 3.4. This work: cationic Claisen cascade via main group catalysis.



Inspired by the ability to generate allyl vinyl ethers through transition metalcatalyzed cross coupling reactions and the documented accelerating effects of charge in sigmatropic rearrangements^{39,42,47–51}, we envisioned a strategy that could merge the two in a transition metal-free catalytic platform. We hypothesized that generation of a high energy vinyl carbocation through ionization of vinyl tosylates (**114**) would precede reaction with weakly nucleophilic allyl ethers (**155**) to generate a vinyl oxonium cation (**156**) poised to undergo a charge-accelerated [3,3] sigmatropic rearrangement to form α -allylated ketones (157) (Scheme 3.4). Ultimately, this unites two readily accessible starting materials, as vinyl tosylates are derived from simple ketones and allyl ethers are easily synthesized.

3.2 **REACTION OPTIMIZATION**

Based on previous work utilizing Li⁺ weakly coordinating anion (WCA) salts to ionize vinyl sulfonates⁵², we began exploring the reactions of allyl ethers 158a and 158b with vinyl tosylate **118a** in the presence of commercially-available $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$, which generates Lewis acidic $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ in the presence of LiHMDS (Table 3.1). We initially found that ethyl allyl ether 158a and diallyl ether 158b in the presence of 10 mol% $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ and stoichiometric LiHMDS furnished α -allylated ketone 159 after 2 hours of heating at 80 °C, presumably arising from the proposed [3,3] rearrangement (Table 3.1, entries 1–2). However, full starting material consumption was not observed. Next, silvl allyl ethers (155, 158c-e) were surveyed. While sterically bulky silvl allyl ethers, such as triisoproyl (TIPS) (158c) resulted in no product despite full consumption of starting tosylate, less bulky *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl (TBS) allyl ether (158d) produced 159 in 41% yield (entries 3 and 4). Moving to even smaller triethylsilyl (TES) allyl ether 158e and trimethylsilyl (TMS) allyl ether 155 provided notably improved yields (Table 3.1, entries 5-6). This is likely due to the increased accessibility of the nucleophilic oxygen resulting from reduced steric bulk of the appended silvl group. Lowering the equivalences of 155 from 2.0 to 1.5 lowered the yield (entry 7), but by increasing the amount of LiHMDS to 2.5 equivalents furnished 159 in 87% yield after only 2 hours of heating (entry 8). Decreasing the catalyst loading to 5 mol% resulted in lower yield (entry 9). The presence of both catalyst and LiHMDS was crucial for productive chemistry (entries 10 and 11).

Ph	отs (118b	+ R ⁻⁰	[Ph ₃ C] ⁺ [B(C ₆ F ₅) ₄] [−] (cat.) LiHMDS (X equiv) PhCF ₃ (0.1 M), 80 °C, 2 hr					Ph 159		
	Entry	R	Ethe	er	Catalyst		Lil	HMDS	Yield	a
	1	Et (158a)	2.0 equiv		10 m	10 mol%		equiv	41%	ć
	2	allyl (158b)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	10 mol% 10 mol%		1.5 equiv 1.5 equiv	58%	6
	3	TIPS (158c)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m				0%	
	4	TBS (158d)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	ol%	1.5	equiv	41%	Ś
	5	TES (158e)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	ol%	1.5	equiv	56%	ó
	6	TMS (155)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	iol%	1.5	equiv	78%	Ś
	7	TMS (155)	1.5 eq	uiv	10 m	ol%	1.5	equiv	44%	Ś
	8	TMS (155)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	ol%	2.5	equiv	87%	6
	9	TMS (155)	2.0 eq	uiv	5 m	ol%	2.5	equiv	59%	Ś
	10	TMS (155)	2.0 eq	uiv	0 m	ol%	2.5	equiv	0%	
	11	TMS (155)	2.0 eq	uiv	10 m	ol%	0	equiv	trace	e

 Table 3.1. Reaction optimization of Claisen cascade reaction.

^aYields determined by ¹H NMR using MeNO₂ as an internal standard.

3.3 INVESTIGATION OF SCOPE FOR CLAISEN REARRANGEMENT

3.3.1 Scope of Vinyl Tosylates

To explore the generality of this reaction, a range of vinyl tosylates were prepared and subjected to the optimized reaction conditions. We were pleased to find that a range of sterically-congested products could be accessed in moderate-to-good yield (Scheme 3.5). First, ketone **159** was isolated on a 2.0 mmol scale in 84% yield. Cyclohexyl and cyclopentyl substituents on the vinyl tosylate (**118a** and **160a**) furnished products **161a** and **161b** in moderate yields. Lewis basic heterocyclic substrates containing piperidine (**160b**), tetrahydropyran (**160c**), and dihydrobenzofuran (**160h**) groups were compatible with these Lewis acidic conditions, delivering allylated products (**161c**, **161d**, and **161n**) in 50–71% *Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture* 178 yield. Both electron-rich (**118c**, **118d**, and **160e**) and -deficient (**118f** and **160g**) vinyl tosylates led to the desired products in moderate-to-good yields. Notably, aryl bromides (**118f**) and iodides (**118g**), which can be labile under transition metal-catalyzed processes, were also well-tolerated. Diaryl vinyl tosylates could also undergo the tandem C–O coupling/Claisen rearrangement reaction to form products **161j–n** in good yields. However, through optimization it was found that better yields were obtained with diallyl ether **158b** instead of **155** with this substrate class. Variation of the alkyl substituents were demonstrated, wherein sterically-congested isopropyl product **1611** could be accessed with slightly diminished yield.



Scheme 3.5. Scope of vinyl tosylates for Claisen rearrangement.

^alsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale with **155** (2 equiv) unless otherwise noted. ^b0.05 M, 20 mol% catalyst, 100 °C, 24 hr, 1.5 equiv LiHMDS. ^c0.05 M, 3 equiv LiHMDS. ^dDiallyl ether (**158b**) (2 equiv) used instead of TMS allyl ether (**155**). ^e95 °C.

3.3.2 Scope of TMS Allyl Ethers

After the vinyl tosylate coupling partner was explored, the allyl ether component (163a–c) was also surveyed (Scheme 3.6). By using terminally alkylated allyl ethers (163a, 163b) branched products (164a–d) were selectively accessed in good yields, up to 81% yield. Using these mild conditions to access branched α -allylated ketone products offers an alternative approach to transition-metal catalyzed formation of branched ketone products.⁵³ Additionally, it was found that cyclohexene product 164e could also be formed in 62% yield.

Scheme 3.6. Scope of TMS allyl ether to access branched products.



^alsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale with TMS allyl ether (2 equiv) unless otherwise noted. ^b5 equiv.

Despite the initial success of surveying ethers to access branched α -allylated products, other ethers (**165a** and **165b**) did not prove as fruitful (Scheme 3.7). Although vinyl tosylate **118b** was consumed, no desired product was observed by crude NMR. Instead, oligomeric products are suspected to be the result, as indicated by broad peaks in the crude NMR spectra. With ether **165a**, <5% of the desired product could be determined by NMR. The failure of ether **165a** could be rationalized in two ways: the rearrangement

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture of the allyl vinyl ether intermediate could perhaps be too sterically challenged, or it is also possible that the phenyl could be directly reacting with the vinyl cation via Friedel-Crafts.^{54,55} When testing vinyl ether **165b**, it was surprising that no product was observed. However, studies have been reported that methyl substituents at that position can decelerate the rearrangement.³

Scheme 3.7. Unsuccessful TMS Ethers for Claisen cascade reaction.



3.4 MECHANISTIC STUDIES

3.4.1 Support for Proposed Claisen Rearrangement

Following our substrate scope studies, we carried out experiments to probe the mechanism. Vinyl sulfonate ionization by Li-WCA salts has been previously demonstrated as an effective strategy to generate vinyl carbocations catalytically by our group.⁵² Moreover, we observed in the present study that running the reaction in benzene solvent resulted in significant Friedel-Crafts reactivity to form 167, which is a known reaction

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture pathway of vinyl carbocations (Scheme 3.8).^{54,55} We propose that in non-nucleophilic solvents such as trifluorotoluene, weakly nucleophilic silvl ethers are capable of trapping electrophilic vinyl cations.

Scheme 3.8. Support for vinyl cation intermediacy.



Since TMS allyl ether does have a Lewis basic oxygen center, an alternative reaction pathway could involve Lewis acid activation of the allyl ether to generate 168, which can then undergo nucleophilic attack from the vinyl tosylate via a S_N2' mechanism (Scheme 3.9). To probe this hypothesis, methoxy vinyl ether 169 was prepared, as if this was the operative mechanism, this vinyl ether variant should also be competent under this reaction pathway. However, no reaction with 169 was observed under the optimized reaction conditions. This outcome thus supports the proposed intermediacy of a vinyl cation intermediate that gets trapped with TMS allyl ether.

Scheme 3.9. Probing alternative reaction pathway via TMS allyl ether activation.



The proposed Claisen rearrangement was also probed by performing the developed reaction with deuterated allyl TMS ether $155-D_2$ (Scheme 3.10). $155-D_2$ was prepared and subjected to the optimized reaction conditions, furnishing product $159-D_2$ with no sign of deuterium incorporation at the allylic position by NMR. This result is consistent with a concerted [3,3] rearrangement. To note, the yield of $159-D_2$ was moderately lower than the developed reaction with TMS allyl ether 155. This is attributed to the fact that $155-D_2$ had to be synthetically prepared, as opposed to commercially available 155, and due to volatility of the ether, residual solvent and silicone grease remained in the ether sample. This ultimately seemed to impact the efficiency of the reaction, but nonetheless the product was obtained in moderate yield.

Scheme 3.10. Claisen rearrangement with deuterated TMS allyl ether.



We next wanted to address our hypothesis that an initial cationic vinyl silyloxonium intermediate was undergoing a charge-accelerated Claisen rearrangement (Scheme 3.11). While the reactions in this study are heated to 80 °C, this temperature is required to achieve efficient ionization of the vinyl tosylate to generate a high energy vinyl carbocation; the proposed cationic [3,3] rearrangement could be facile at lower temperatures, especially if the rearrangement is accelerated by a charged intermediate. We therefore prepared allyl vinyl ether **170** and found that the neutral Claisen rearrangement is sluggish at 80 °C (<5%

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 183 yield after 1 hour) in PhCF₃ solvent. However, it was found that the addition of catalytic $[SiEt_3]^+[B(C_6F_5)]^-$ resulted in rapid conversion to the Claisen product (**159**) at room temperature within 30 minutes (Scheme 3.11). The Lewis acidic silylium species likely coordinates to the Lewis basic oxygen center of the allyl vinyl ether, resulting in charged intermediate **171**. This is consistent with our proposal and reported accelerating effects of Claisen rearrangements induced by positive charge.^{39,42,47–51}

Scheme 3.11. Neutral vs cationic Claisen rearrangement of allyl vinyl ether.



Based on the conducted mechanistic experiments, our proposed mechanism commences with *in-situ* generation of the Lewis acidic $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$, denoted as $[Li]^+[WCA]^-$ (Scheme 3.12).⁵² Ionization of vinyl tosylate **118b** generates a vinyl carbocation (**124**)⁵⁶, which is trapped by the allyl ether nucleophile (**155**) to generate a silyloxonium (**174**) that is poised to undergo a cationic [3,3] sigmatropic rearrangement to **175**. Following the rearrangement, desilylation by LiHMDS generates N(TMS)₃ (**176**) (observed by GC-FID) and ketone product **159**, while also regenerating catalytic $[Li]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$.



Scheme 3.12. Proposed mechanism of Claisen cascade reaction.

3.4.2 Product Distribution of Substituted Ethers

During our scope studies we found that ether **163a** gave low yields of a secondary product which was ultimately characterized as **164f** (20:1 ratio of **164a/164f**) (Scheme 3.13). Since deuterated allyl ether **155-D**₂ demonstrated clean conversion to a single observable isotopomer, this result was unexpected and suggested a competing [1,3] rearrangement could be operative. Therefore, a constitutional isomer of the allyl ether (**163d**) was prepared and subjected to the reaction conditions, which furnished primarily the expected linear product (**164f**) arising from [3,3], but some amount of the branched product (**164a**) was also formed—this time, in an 9.5:1 ratio. In previously disclosed reactions by Rovis, Yamamoto, and Gansäuer, allyl vinyl ethers in the presence of strong

Lewis acids can lead to a mixture of products resulting from both [1,3] and [3,3] rearrangements.^{57–59}

Scheme 3.13. Product distribution of methyl substituted ethers.



3.5 CONCLUDING REMARKS

In summary, we have disclosed a new catalytic C–O coupling/Claisen rearrangement cascade reaction using simple, commercially-available borate salts as catalysts. The reaction was demonstrated on various substrates, showcasing the ability to construct sterically-hindered C–C bonds. Notably, this reaction uses simple starting materials, such as vinyl tosylates that are readily accessed from ketones and silyl allyl ethers that are often commercially available or synthesized in a single step from commercial alcohols. Mechanistic experiments were conducted, and these experiments support a cationic [3,3] rearrangement of a silyloxonium intermediate produced upon trapping of a catalytically-generated vinyl cation by allyl ether. Additional mechanistic and computational studies are underway to further understand this rearrangement.

3.6 **EXPERIMENTAL SECTION**

3.6.1 Materials and Methods

Unless otherwise stated, all reactions were performed in an MBraun or VAC glovebox under nitrogen atmosphere with ≤ 0.5 ppm O₂ levels. All glassware and stir-bars were dried in a 160 °C oven for at least 12 hours and cycled directly into the glovebox for use. Solid substrates were dried on high vacuum over P₂O₅ overnight, and liquid substrates were dried in a glovebox by passing through activated neutral alumina. All solvents were rigorously dried before use. Benzene and trifluorotoluene were degassed and dried in a JC Meyer solvent system and stored inside a glovebox. Cyclohexane was distilled over potassium. o-Difluorobenzene was distilled over CaH2. All other solvents used for substrate synthesis were dried in a JC Meyer solvent system. Preparatory thin layer chromatography (TLC) was performed using Millipore silica gel 60 F₂₅₄ pre-coated plates (0.25 mm) and visualized by UV fluorescence quenching. SiliaFlash P60 silica gel (230-400 mesh) was used for flash chromatography. NMR spectra were recorded on a Bruker 400 MHz with Prodigy cryoprobe (¹H, ¹³C), a Bruker 400 MHz (¹H, ¹⁹F), and a Varian 500 MHz (¹H). ¹H NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (7.26 ppm) unless noted otherwise. Data for ¹H NMR spectra are as follows: chemical shift (ppm), multiplicity, coupling constant (Hz), integration. Multiplicities are as follows: s = singlet, d = doublet, t = triplet, dd = doublet of doublet, dt = doublet of triplet, ddd = doublet of doublet of doublet, td = triplet of doublet, m = multiplet. ¹³C NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (77.1 ppm) unless noted otherwise. IR Spectra were record on a Thermo Scientific Nicolet iS50 FT-IR and are reported in terms of frequency absorption (cm⁻¹). High resolution mass spectra (HR-MS) were recorded on an Agilent 6230 time-of-flight LC/MS

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 187

(LC/TOF) using electrospray ionization (ESI) or acquired by the Caltech Mass Spectral Facility by Field Ionization/Field Desorption mass spectrometry using a JEOL AccuTOF GC-Alpha (JMS-T2000GC) mass spectrometer interfaced with an Agilent 8890 GC system. Ions were detected as M+ (radical cations). All commercial chemicals and reagents were used as received, unless otherwise noted. Solid lithium hexamethyldisilazide and potassium hexamethyldisilazide were purchased from Sigma Aldrich and brought in the glovebox as received. Trityl tetrakis(pentafluorophenyl)borate was purchased from TCI and brought in the glovebox and used as received. Commercial allyloxytrimethylsilane (155) (Sigma Aldrich) and diallylether (158b) (TCI) were dried by passing through activated neutral alumina in a glovebox. TMSCl was distilled prior to use. Other reagents include: imidazole (Fisher Scientific), KO/Bu (Sigma Aldrich), iodomethane and iodoethane (Oakwood Chemicals), Ts₂O (Oakwood Chemicals), and DMEA (Oakwood Chemicals). Commercial alcohols were purchased from Sigma Aldrich, Oakwood Chemicals). Commercial alcohols were purchased from Sigma Aldrich, Oakwood Chemicals, and Fisher Scientific.

3.6.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates

For the preparation of vinyl tosylates **114** and **118a–g**, see section **2.7.2** and **Appendix 1** for spectra data. Vinyl tosylates **160a–h** and **162** were prepared from ketones that were either commercially available or synthetically prepared according to the following procedure:



General Procedure 1: To a flame-dried flask, commercially available ketone or otherwise synthetically made (1.0 equiv), was dissolved in THF (0.33 M). The solution was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of KOtBu (1.5–1.7 equiv, 1 M THF) was added dropwise. The resulting solution was then stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. Next, Ts₂O (1.5 equiv) was added as a solution in THF (0.6 M) to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred until completion. Once starting material is consumed, the reaction was diluted with EtOAC and water. The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted 3x, dried over Na₂SO₄, filter, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (ether/hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate.



cyclopentylidene(phenyl)methyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160a) was prepared according to *General Procedure 1* from commercially available ketone on a 15.0 mmol scale (2.6g, 53% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.59 – 7.49 (m, 2H), 7.20 – 7.07 (m, 7H), 2.54 (dtd, *J* = 7.4, 3.6, 1.4 Hz, 2H), 2.42 (qt, *J* = 5.6, 2.6 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 1.68 (dqd, *J* = 5.5, 4.3, 2.0 Hz, 4H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.4, 138.9, 138.4, 134.8, 134.4, 129.3, 128.1, 127.8, 127.8, 127.7, 127.6, 31.6, 31.0, 27.2, 25.7, 21.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3056, 2956, 2869, 1598, 1494, 1445, 1366, 1292, 1259, 1189, 1175, 1095, 997, 951, 820, 805, 784, 697, 552 cm⁻¹.



phenyl(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)methanone (177)

To a flame dried flask, commercially available 4-Benzoylpiperidine hydrochloride (1.10 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.9 mmol) was added followed by dry DCM (16 mL). Dry triethylamine (3.4 mL, 5 equiv, 24.4 mmol) was added next and the reaction was cooled to 0 °C. Anhydrous Tf₂O (900 uL, 1.1 equiv, 5.4 mmol) was then added and the reaction was allowed to warm to room temperature and stir overnight. The next day water was added and the organic layer was washed 3x with water and then dried over Na₂SO₄. The crude reaction mixture was purified via flash column chromatography 10 \rightarrow 15% ethyl acetate/hexanes to afford 177 as a solid (600 mg, 38%).

¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.95 – 7.91 (m, 2H), 7.64 – 7.56 (m, 1H), 7.50 (t, *J* = 7.8 Hz, 2H), 3.99 (d, *J* = 13.2 Hz, 2H), 3.53 – 3.45 (m, 1H), 3.29 (s, 2H), 2.05 – 1.99 (m, 2H), 1.92 (dtd, *J* = 14.4, 10.6, 4.1 Hz, 2H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 200.9, 135.4, 133.5, 128.9, 128.25, 120.1 (q, *J* = 323.1 Hz), 45.9, 28.1.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -74.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2951, 2871, 1677, 1597, 1582, 1448, 1381, 1367, 1337, 1313, 1296, 1269, 1228, 1183, 1145, 1110, 1062, 950, 844, 784, 763, 703, 688, 667, 586, 578, 469 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₃H₁₅F₃NO₃S⁺ 322.0720; Found 322.0734.



phenyl(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-ylidene)methyl 4-

methylbenzenesulfonate (160b) was prepared according to *General Procedure 1* from **177** on a 1.8 mmol scale (500 mg, 56% yield).

 1 H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.48 – 7.37 (m, 2H), 7.25 – 7.14 (m, 3H), 7.14 – 7.03 (m,

4H), 3.89 – 3.14 (broad m, 4H), 2.66 (broad, 2H), 2.42 (t, *J* = 5.8 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.8, 142.1, 133.8, 132.4, 129.6, 129.5, 128.9, 128.2, 128.0, 126.1, 120.1 (q, *J* = 323.2 Hz), 47.3, 47.1, 29.4, 28.3, 21.6.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3059, 2926, 2878, 1598, 1388, 1370, 1226, 1187, 1175, 1150, 1095, 1017, 947, 867, 785, 701, 676, 590, 553 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₀F₃NNaO₅S₂ 498.0627; Found 498.0626.



phenyl(tetrahydro-4*H*-pyran-4-ylidene)methyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160c) was prepared according to *General Procedure 1* from commercially available ketone on a 15.8 mmol scale (3.5, 64% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.50 – 7.39 (m, 2H), 7.15 (dddd, *J* = 12.3, 7.9, 6.5, 3.3 Hz, 5H), 7.11 – 7.04 (m, 2H), 3.72 (t, *J* = 5.5 Hz, 2H), 3.67 – 3.59 (m, 2H), 2.53 (dd, *J* = 5.9, 5.1 Hz, 2H), 2.34 (s, 3H), 2.32 (m, 2H).

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 191 ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.5, 140.2, 134.1, 133.1, 129.6, 129.3, 128.6, 128.4, 128.1, 128.0, 68.3, 68.2, 30.5, 29.3, 21.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3057, 2962, 2910, 2847, 1598, 1493, 1366, 1295, 1188, 1174, 1094, 1014, 988, 785, 699, 574, 557 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₀NaO₄S 367.0975; Found 367.0982.



2-methyl-1-(*m***-tolyl)propan-1-one (178)** was prepared according to literature procedure⁶⁰ and matched the NMR data in the literature.⁶¹



2-methyl-1-(*m*-tolyl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (162) was prepared according to *General Procedure 1* from 178 on a 15.4 mmol scale (0.546 g, 11% yield). ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.46 – 7.38 (m, 2H), 7.07 – 7.01 (m, 3H), 7.00 – 6.91 (m, 2H), 6.84 (tt, *J* = 1.7, 0.8 Hz, 1H), 2.34 (s, 3H), 2.15 (s, 3H), 1.90 (s, 3H), 1.75 (s, 3H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.1, 141.5, 137.3, 134.5, 133.6, 130.1, 129.1, 128.6, 128.0, 127.6, 126.9, 126.2, 21.6, 21.2, 20.1, 19.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2993, 2918, 2860, 1599, 1450, 1364, 1189, 1175, 1083, 1019, 911, 822, 805, 791, 714, 674, 587, 569, 549 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₈H₂₀NaO₃S 339.1025; Found 339.1027.



Vinyl tosylates **160d–h** were prepared according to the following reaction scheme:

General Procedure 2: Diaryl vinyl tosylate substrates were synthesized according to published literature procedures from the corresponding Weinreb amide^{62,63} or commercially available ketones. The tosylation step follows a known literature procedure for diaryl vinyl tosylate substrates.^{64,65}



(*E*)-1,2-diphenylbut-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160d) was prepared according to known literature procedures from commercially available 1,2-diphenylbutan-1-one and spectra matched the reported literature.⁶⁴



2-phenyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)propan-1-one (179)

To a flame dried flask, commercially available 2-phenyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)ethan-1-one (1.17 g, 1 equiv, 5.54 mmol) was added followed by THF (11 mL) and cooled to 0 °C. Then, a

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 193 solution of KOtBu (747 mg, 1.2 equiv, 6.65 mmol) in THF (7 ml) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to stir for 20 minutes, and then iodomethane (0.38 mL, 1.1 equiv, 6.1 mmol) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred until starting material was consumed as determined by TLC (5% diethyl ether/hexanes). Then, 2M HCl was added and the reaction was extracted EtOAc 3x. The combined organics were washed with water, brine, and then dried of MgSO4. The crude mixture was purified via flash column chromatography 3% diethyl ether/pentanes to afford an oil **179** (0.852 g, 73% yield), which matched the NMR data in the literature.⁶⁶



(*E*)-2-phenyl-1-(p-tolyl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160e) was prepared according to known literature procedure for similar vinyl tosylates⁶⁴: to a flame dried Schlenk flask was added LiHMDS (1.27 g, 2 equiv, 7.6 mmol) inside of a glovebox. The Schlenk flask was removed and anhydrous PhMe (8.4 mL) was added followed by DMEA (0.82 mL, 2 equiv, 7.6 mmol). To another flame dried flask was added **179** (0.852 g, 1 equiv, 3.8 mmol) followed by anhydrous PhMe (3.8 mL). The ketone solution was then added dropwise to the LiHMDS solution at room temperature. The reaction was allowed to stir for 20 minutes. To another flame dried flask was added Ts_2O (2.48 g, 2 equiv, 7.6 mmol) with anhydrous DCM (20 mL). The Ts₂O solution was then added dropwise to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring. *Note: the solution becomes very thick*. The reaction was monitored by TLC (20% diethyl ether/hexanes), and after 1 hour it was complete. A few mLs of 1M NaOH was then added, and the solution became homogenous. Additional Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 194 water was added, and then reaction was extracted 3x with diethyl ether. The combined organics were then dried over Na_2SO_4 and the crude mixture was concentrated *in vacuo*. The material was purified by flash column chromatography (5% diethyl ether/hexanes) to afford pure **160e** as a white solid (600 mg, 43% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.55 – 7.47 (m, 2H), 7.20 – 7.14 (m, 3H), 7.13 – 7.09 (m, 2H), 7.07 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 6.80 (d, *J* = 8.2 Hz, 2H), 6.75 – 6.69 (m, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 3H), 2.17 (s, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.4, 143.6, 140.2, 137.7, 134.5, 131.1, 130.2, 129.8, 129.3, 128.8, 128.2, 128.1, 127.1, 21.7, 21.3, 19.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3054, 3028, 2921, 2861, 1598, 1442, 1367, 1190, 1176, 1085, 1040, 967, 854, 823, 814, 768, 760, 700, 670, 581, 558, 545 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₃H₂₂NaO₃S 401.1182; Found 401.1184.



(*E*)-3-methyl-1,2-diphenylbut-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160f) was prepared according to literature procedure and matched the NMR data in the literature.⁶⁴



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenylbutan-1-one (180)

To a flame dried flask, commercially available 1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenylethan-1-one

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 195 (750 mg, 1 equiv, 3.50 mmol) was added followed by THF (7 mL) and cooled to 0 °C. Then, a solution of KOtBu (471 mg, 1.2 equiv, 4.20 mmol) in THF (3.8 ml) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to stir for 20 minutes, and then iodoethane (0.37 mL, 1.3 equiv, 4.55 mmol) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred until starting material was consumed as determined by TLC (5% diethyl ether/hexanes). Then, 2M HCl was added and the reaction was extracted EtOAc 3x. The combined organics were washed with water, brine, and then dried of MgSO4. The crude mixture was purified via flash column chromatography 3% diethyl ether/pentanes to afford an oil **180** (780 mg, 92% yield), which matched the NMR data in the literature.⁶⁵



(*E*)-1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenylbut-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (160g) was prepared according to known literature procedures from 180. Spectra matched the reported literature.⁶⁵



2-(2,3-dihydrobenzofuran-5-yl)-1-phenylethan-1-one (181) was prepared according to a known literature procedure from commercially available 2,3-dihydrobenzofuran-5-acetic acid.⁶⁷

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.10 – 7.96 (m, 2H), 7.61 – 7.51 (m, 1H), 7.46 (ddt, J = 8.3,
Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 196 6.7, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 7.10 (d, J = 1.9 Hz, 1H), 6.99 (ddt, J = 8.2, 2.0, 0.8 Hz, 1H), 6.74 (d, J = 8.1 Hz, 1H), 4.54 (t, J = 8.7 Hz, 2H), 4.21 (s, 2H), 3.18 (t, J = 8.7 Hz, 2H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.2, 159.2, 136.7, 133.2, 129.2, 128.7, 128.7, 127.6, 126.3, 126.1, 109.4, 71.4, 44.9, 29.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3057, 2961, 2894, 1675, 1615, 1596, 1579, 1489, 1447, 1321, 1275, 1241, 1197, 1103, 982, 941, 926, 804, 750, 689, 591, 518 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₁₅O₂ 239.1067; Found 237.1070.



2-(2,3-dihydrobenzofuran-5-yl)-1-phenylpropan-1-one (182)

To a flame dried flask was added **181** (600 mg, 1 equiv, 2.52 mmol) followed by THF (5 mL) and cooled to 0 °C. Then, a solution of KOtBu (367 mg, 1.3 equiv, 3.27 mmol) in THF (3 ml) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to stir for 20 minutes, and then iodomethane (0.2 mL, 1.3 equiv, 3.27 mmol) was added dropwise. The reaction was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred until starting material was consumed as determined by TLC (15% diethyl ether/hexanes). Then, 2M HCl was added and the reaction was extracted EtOAc 3x. The combined organics were washed with water, brine, and then dried of MgSO4. The crude mixture was purified via flash column chromatography 3% diethyl ether/pentanes to afford white solid 182 (0.380 g, 60% yield. ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.01 – 7.92 (m, 2H), 7.50 – 7.44 (m, 1H), 7.42 – 7.34 (m, 2H), 7.10 (t, *J* = 1.5 Hz, 1H), 7.03 (ddd, *J* = 8.2, 2.0, 1.0 Hz, 1H), 6.70 (d, *J* = 8.2 Hz, 1H), 4.63 (q, J = 6.8 Hz, 1H), 4.51 (td, J = 8.7, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 3.14 (td, J = 8.6, 3.0 Hz, 2H), 1.50

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 197 (d, J = 6.9 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 200.7, 159.2, 136.6, 133.5, 132.8, 128.8, 128.5, 127.9, 127.7, 124.2, 109.6, 71.4, 47.3, 29.8, 19.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3059, 2972, 2929, 2895, 1679, 1596, 1490, 1448, 1371, 1341, 1234, 1107, 1002, 982, 957, 944, 811, 739, 693 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₁₇O₂ 253.1223; Found 253.1214.



(E)-2-(2,3-dihydrobenzofuran-5-yl)-1-phenylprop-1-en-1-yl

4-

methylbenzenesulfonate (160h) was prepared according to known literature procedure^{64,65} for similar vinyl tosylates from 182: to a flame dried Schlenk flask was added LiHMDS (2.8 g, 2 equiv, 16.6 mmol) inside of a glovebox. The Schlenk flask was removed and anhydrous PhMe (18.5 mL) was added followed by DMEA (2.1 mL, 2 equiv, 16.6 mmol). To another flame dried flask was added 182 (2.1 g, 1 equiv, 8.3 mmol) followed by anhydrous PhMe (8.3 mL). The ketone solution was then added dropwise to the LiHMDS solution at room temperature. The reaction was allowed to stir for 20 minutes. To another flame dried flask was added Ts₂O (5.4 g, 2 equiv, 16.6 mmol) with anhydrous DCM (42 mL). The Ts₂O solution was then added dropwise to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring. *Note: the solution becomes very thick.* The reaction was monitored by TLC (20% diethyl ether/hexanes), and after 1 hour it was complete. A few mLs of 1M NaOH was then added, and the solution became homogenous. Additional water was added, and then reaction was extracted 3x with diethyl ether. The combined organics were then

dried over Na_2SO_4 and the crude mixture was concentrated *in vacuo*. The material was purified by flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether/hexanes) to afford pure **160h** as a white solid (2.0 g, 59% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.55 – 7.43 (m, 2H), 7.11 – 7.06 (m, 2H), 7.04 – 6.97 (m, 1H), 6.95 – 6.90 (m, 4H), 6.89 (q, *J* = 1.3 Hz, 1H), 6.75 (ddd, *J* = 8.3, 1.9, 0.9 Hz, 1H), 6.55 (d, *J* = 8.2 Hz, 1H), 4.51 (t, *J* = 8.7 Hz, 2H), 3.06 (t, *J* = 8.7 Hz, 2H), 2.35 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 159.3, 144.4, 142.8, 134.5, 134.3, 132.1, 130.9, 129.9, 129.3, 128.9, 128.1, 127.5, 127.0, 125.4, 109.0, 71.4, 29.6, 21.6, 20.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3055, 2919, 2858, 1609, 1598, 1490, 1444, 1366, 1236, 1189, 1176, 1038, 972, 943, 834, 773, 698, 676, 559 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₂₆NO₄S 424.1577; Found 424.1577.

3.6.3 Preparation of Silyl Ethers

Silyl ethers 163a-c and 165b were prepared according to reported procedure.⁶⁸

$$\mathbf{R}^{\mathsf{OH}} \xrightarrow{\text{imidazole (2 equiv)}}{DCM, 0 \ ^{\circ}C \rightarrow rt} \mathbf{R}^{\mathsf{OTMS}}$$

General Procedure 3: To a flame-dried flask was added solid imidazole (2 equiv) followed by dry DCM solvent to achieve 3 M concentration relative to imidazole. While under N₂ atmosphere, alcohol was added neat (1 equiv) then cooled to 0 °C. Freshly distilled TMS– Cl (2 equiv) was added slowly dropwise while at 0 °C, and the stirring mixture was allowed to warm to room temperature slowly overnight. The next morning, the reaction was *Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture* 199 quenched with water, then the DCM layer was separated out. The aqueous layer was washed once more with pentane, and the combined organics were washed with brine then plugged through a short pad of silica gel. The filtrate was concentrated cold (0 °C) and purified by either distillation or silica flash column chromatography as specified below. All pure silyl ethers were cycled into a nitrogen-filled glovebox and dried further by passing the neat material through activated neutral alumina.

OTMS

(*E*)-(but-2-en-1-yloxy)trimethylsilane (163a)

Prepared according to above *General Procedure 3* on 3.8 g (53.00 mmol) scale of starting commercially-available alcohol. The product was purified via silica gel flash chromatography (2% diethyl ether in pentane, visualized by KMnO₄ stain) and concentrated at 0 °C to obtain pure silyl ether **163a** as a colorless oil, 4.8 g (53 % yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁶⁹



(*E*)-(hex-2-en-1-yloxy)trimethylsilane (163b)

Prepared according to above *General Procedure 3* on 2.00 g (20.00 mmol) scale of starting commercially-available alcohol. The product was purified via silica gel flash chromatography (2% diethyl ether in pentane, visualized by KMnO₄ stain) and concentrated at 0 °C to obtain pure silyl ether **163b** as a colorless oil, 2.50 g (72% yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁶⁹

ОТМЗ

(cyclohex-2-en-1-yloxy)trimethylsilane (163c)

Prepared according to above *General Procedure 3* on 1.00 g (10.20 mmol) scale of starting commercially-available alcohol. The product was purified via silica gel flash chromatography (2% diethyl ether in pentane, visualized by KMnO₄ stain) and concentrated at 0 °C to obtain pure silyl ether as a colorless oil, 1.40 g (81 % yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁷⁰



trimethyl((2-methylallyl)oxy)silane (165b)

Prepared according to *General Procedure 3* on 59.4 mmol scale. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/pentanes, visualized by KMnO₄ stain) to afford an oil (4 g, 47% yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁷¹

Silyl ethers **163d** and **165a** were prepared according to a reported procedure⁷²:

$$\mathbf{R}^{\mathsf{OH}} \xrightarrow{\begin{array}{c} I_2(0.01 \ equiv) \\ HMDS(0.8 \ equiv) \\ \hline DCM, \ rt \end{array}} \mathbf{R}^{\mathsf{OTMS}}$$

General Procedure 4: To a flame dried flask was added commercially available alcohol in anhydrous DCM to achieve 0.018 M. Iodine was then added (0.01 equiv). Distilled HMDS (0.8 equiv) was then added dropwise. The reaction was monitored by TLC (visualization by KMnO₄ stain) and starting material was consumed after 30 minutes. Na₂S₂O3 (about 4g/1 mmol of alcohol) was added to the reaction and stirred for an additional 30 minutes.

The solution was then filtered through a pad of silica gel and washed with DCM. The solution was concentrated at 0 °C and purified by flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/pentanes) to afford an oil.

(but-3-en-2-yloxy)trimethylsilane (163d)

Prepared according to *General Procedure 4* on 24.4 mmol scale. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/pentanes, visualized by KMnO₄ stain) to afford an oil (1.5 g, 43% yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁷³

Ph

(cinnamyloxy)trimethylsilane (165a)

Prepared according to *General Procedure 4* on 11.0 mmol scale. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/pentanes) to afford a yellow solid (2.0 g, 90% yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁷²



3.6.4 Catalytic Claisen Cascade Coupling Reaction

General Procedure A: All catalytic Claisen cascade coupling reactions were conducted in a well-maintained glove box (O_2 , $H_2O < 0.5$ ppm) on 0.2 mmol scale (of vinyl tosylate substrate). To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^$ catalyst (10 mol%), followed by LiHMDS (2.5 equivalents), followed by PhCF₃ solvent (2 mL). To this mixture was then added neat silvl allyl ether (2.0 equivalents) followed by solid vinyl tosylate (1 equivalent). The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated for 2–5 hours depending on the substrate (reaction temperature were typically 80 °C, but for a few substrates higher reaction temperatures were required as indicated below). The reactions were monitored by TLC, typically using 10% ethyl acetate in hexanes for the mobile phase. Once the reaction was completed, the vial was removed from the glovebox. The reaction was diluted with diethyl ether and plugged through silica gel (pushing through with diethyl ether) and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography, (typically 2–10% diethyl ether/hexanes, depending on the product polarity) then dried on high vacuum to obtain material that is pure by 1 H NMR.

General Procedure B: A slightly modified procedure was followed when substrates

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 203 contained an additional aryl group in the α -position. While Procedure A still worked for this substrate class, it was found through optimization that diallyl ethers provided improved yields over silyl ally ethers. Therefore, the only modification for General Procedure B as compared to General Procedure A is that diallyl ether is used instead of TMS allyl ether, according to the graphic above.



2,2-dimethyl-1-phenylpent-4-en-1-one (159)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118b**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (2% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 31.7 mg of a pale yellow oil (84% yield). The spectra matched reported literature.⁷⁴



(1-allylcyclohexyl)(phenyl)methanone (161a)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118a**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 35.4 mg of a pale yellow oil (78% yield). The spectra matched reported literature.⁷⁵



(1-allylcyclopentyl)(phenyl)methanone (161b)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **160a**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 26.0 mg of a pale yellow oil (61% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.89 – 7.82 (m, 2H), 7.52 – 7.46 (m, 1H), 7.45 – 7.37 (m, 2H), 5.59 (ddt, *J* = 17.3, 10.1, 7.2 Hz, 1H), 4.96 – 4.82 (m, 2H), 2.60 (dt, *J* = 7.2, 1.3 Hz, 2H), 2.32 (dddd, *J* = 14.5, 7.5, 4.0, 1.5 Hz, 2H), 1.78 (dddd, *J* = 13.0, 7.2, 3.6, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 1.72 – 1.61 (m, 4H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 205.7, 137.2, 134.4, 131.8, 128.9, 128.3, 117.8, 58.9, 44.4, 35.9, 25.7.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3074, 2953, 2868, 1672, 1597, 1578, 1446, 1275, 1216, 1179, 1009, 918, 716, 693, 430 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₅H₁₉O 215.1430; Found 215.1428.

(4-allyl-1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)(phenyl)methanone (161c)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **160b** with slight modification. Reaction was ran at 0.05M with 20 mol% $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ and 1.5 equiv of LiHMDS at 100 °C for 24 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (10% diethyl

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 205 ether/hexanes then 40% DCM/hexanes) to obtain 38.0 mg of clear oil (53% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.76 – 7.69 (m, 2H), 7.57 – 7.51 (m, 1H), 7.48 – 7.42 (m,

2H), 5.65 (ddt, *J* = 16.8, 10.2, 7.4 Hz, 1H), 5.15 – 5.06 (m, 2H), 3.74 (dd, *J* = 12.9, 4.4 Hz,

2H), 3.09 (broad singlet, 2H), 2.66 (dt, *J* = 7.4, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 2.49 (d, *J* = 14.0 Hz, 2H), 1.71 (ddd, *J* = 14.1, 11.5, 4.2 Hz, 2H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 205.3, 138.1, 132.1, 131.5, 128.8, 127.9, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.1 Hz), 119.6, 50.3, 44.2, 33.8.

¹⁹F NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.63.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3078, 2977, 2927, 2886, 1672, 1597, 1449, 1387, 1342, 1226, 1184, 1135, 1053, 1004, 945, 765, 705, 591, 495 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₁₉F₃NO₃S 362.1032; Found 362.1031.



(4-allyltetrahydro-2*H*-pyran-4-yl)(phenyl)methanone (161d)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **160c** with slight modification. Reaction was ran at 0.05M with 3.0 equiv of LiHMDS. The reaction was complete after 12 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 22.3 mg of a pale yellow oil (50% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.72 – 7.66 (m, 2H), 7.52 – 7.46 (m, 1H), 7.45 – 7.39 (m, 2H), 5.69 (ddt, *J* = 16.8, 10.2, 7.4 Hz, 1H), 5.11 – 5.03 (m, 2H), 3.77 (dt, *J* = 11.9, 4.2 Hz, 2H), 3.44 (ddd, *J* = 11.9, 10.1, 2.6 Hz, 2H), 2.65 (dt, *J* = 7.4, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 2.33 – 2.27 (m, 2H), 1.71 (ddd, *J* = 14.1, 10.2, 4.1 Hz, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 206.9, 139.0, 132.5, 131.4, 128.5, 127.8, 118.9, 65.1, 50.2, 43.6, 34.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3075, 2957, 2922, 2850, 1672, 1447, 1299, 1218, 1107, 1032, 976, 919, 793, 733, 699, 553 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₅H₁₉O₂ 231.1380; Found 231.1375.



2,2-dimethyl-1-(p-tolyl)pent-4-en-1-one (161e)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118c**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 31.2 mg of a pale yellow oil (77% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.67 – 7.57 (m, 2H), 7.24 – 7.16 (m, 2H), 5.71 (ddt, *J* = 16.7, 10.2, 7.3 Hz, 1H), 5.06 – 4.96 (m, 2H), 2.50 (dt, *J* = 7.3, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 2.38 (s, 3H), 1.32 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 207.9, 141.6, 136.1, 134.3, 128.9, 128.3, 118.2, 47.7, 45.3, 26.0, 21.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 2977, 2927, 2873, 1671, 1640, 1608, 1468, 1386, 1251, 1171, 963, 917, 827, 755, 564 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₄H₁₉O 203.1430; Found 203.1428.



(1-allylcyclohexyl)(4-(tert-butyl)phenyl)methanone (161f)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118d**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 44.0 mg of a pale yellow oil (77% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.65 – 7.60 (m, 2H), 7.42 – 7.36 (m, 2H), 5.70 (ddt, *J* = 15.9, 11.0, 7.4 Hz, 1H), 5.05 – 4.98 (m, 2H), 2.56 (dt, *J* = 7.4, 1.3 Hz, 2H), 2.26 – 2.18 (m, 2H), 1.58 – 1.35 (m, 6H), 1.33 (s, 9H), 1.31 – 1.25 (m, 2H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 208.3, 154.2, 137.1, 133.7, 127.7, 125.1, 117.9, 52.5, 43.6, 34.9, 34.5, 31.3, 26.1, 23.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 2960, 2931, 2865, 1668, 1639, 1605, 1452, 1364, 1269, 1222, 1192, 1109, 995, 913, 844, 834, 716 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₁H₃₁O 285.2213; Found 285.2212.

1-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2,2-dimethylpent-4-en-1-one (161g)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118e**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 39.2 mg of a white solid (74% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.81 – 7.77 (m, 2H), 7.64 – 7.60 (m, 4H), 7.49 – 7.44 (m,

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 208 2H), 7.42 – 7.36 (m, 1H), 5.75 (ddt, *J* = 16.8, 10.3, 7.3 Hz, 1H), 5.08 – 5.00 (m, 2H), 2.53 (dt, *J* = 7.4, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 1.37 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 208.1, 143.8, 140.2, 137.6, 134.3, 129.1, 128.7, 128.1, 127.3, 126.9, 118.3, 47.8, 45.2, 26.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 3031, 2977, 2931, 1670, 1604, 1487, 1468, 1387, 1251, 1222, 1173, 965, 918, 850, 749, 679, 415 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₁O 265.1587; Found 265.1588.



1-(4-bromophenyl)-2,2-dimethylpent-4-en-1-one (161h)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118f**. The reaction was complete after 6 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 31.2 mg of a pale yellow oil (58% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.54 (s, 4H), 5.69 (ddt, *J* = 16.9, 10.2, 7.3 Hz, 1H), 5.06 – 4.97 (m, 2H), 2.47 (dt, *J* = 7.3, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 1.31 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 207.7, 137.8, 134.0, 131.6, 129.7, 125.9, 118.6, 47.9, 45.2, 25.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 2977, 2931, 2873, 1675, 1584, 1483, 1468, 1393, 1249, 1073, 1010, 919, 836, 758 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD⁺) m/z: [M] Calculated for C₁₃H₁₅BrO 266.0306; Found 266.0219.



(1-allylcyclohexyl)(2-iodophenyl)methanone (161i)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **118g**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 43.4 mg of a colorless oil (61% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.89 (dd, J = 8.0, 1.1 Hz, 1H), 7.34 (td, J = 7.5, 1.2 Hz, 1H), 7.22 (dd, J = 7.7, 1.6 Hz, 1H), 7.06 (ddd, J = 8.0, 7.3, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 5.84 (ddt, J = 16.0, 11.3, 7.4 Hz, 1H), 5.14 – 5.07 (m, 2H), 2.57 (dt, J = 7.3, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 1.91 (ddd, J = 13.2, 9.0, 4.0 Hz, 2H), 1.67 – 1.60 (m, 2H), 1.56 – 1.46 (m, 5H), 1.38 – 1.29 (m, 1H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 210.9, 145.5, 140.6, 134.2, 130.4, 127.2, 125.9, 118.1, 92.6, 52.2, 39.8, 33.2, 25.6, 22.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3073, 2929, 2856, 1688, 1638, 1581, 1453, 1425, 1278, 1218, 1016, 996, 913, 765, 744, 653, 632 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₂₀IO 355.0553; Found 355.0553.



2-ethyl-1,2-diphenylpent-4-en-1-one (161j)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **160d**. The reaction was complete after 3 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 39.6 mg of a pale yellow oil (75% yield). Spectra match reported literature.⁷⁶



2-methyl-2-phenyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)pent-4-en-1-one (161k)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **160e**. The reaction was complete after 3 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 35.0 mg of a pale yellow oil (66% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.42 – 7.31 (m, 4H), 7.30 – 7.26 (m, 3H), 7.07 – 6.97 (m,

2H), 5.51 (dddd, *J* = 17.0, 10.2, 7.6, 6.9 Hz, 1H), 5.00 – 4.90 (m, 2H), 2.83 (ddt, *J* = 13.8,

7.7, 1.1 Hz, 1H), 2.74 (ddt, *J* = 13.7, 6.9, 1.3 Hz, 1H), 2.29 (s, 3H), 1.57 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 202.7, 144.0, 142.4, 134.2, 133.9, 129.9, 129.0, 128.9, 128.7, 126.9, 126.3, 118.4, 54.3, 44.9, 23.9, 21.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3061, 3026, 2977, 2924, 1672, 1606, 1496, 1446, 1376, 1241, 1183, 966, 972, 916, 830, 745, 702, 597 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₉H₂₁O 265.1587; Found 265.1588.



2-isopropyl-1,2-diphenylpent-4-en-1-one (1611)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **160f** at 95 °C. The reaction was complete after 3 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 23.0 mg of a pale yellow oil (41% yield).

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 211 ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.51 – 7.40 (m, 2H), 7.37 – 7.26 (m, 4H), 7.23 – 7.12 (m, 4H), 5.60 (dddd, J = 17.1, 10.2, 7.6, 6.9 Hz, 1H), 5.01 – 4.78 (m, 2H), 3.22 (ddt, J = 14.4, 7.5, 1.2 Hz, 1H), 2.89 (ddt, J = 14.4, 6.9, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 2.65 (hept, J = 6.7 Hz, 1H), 0.82 (dd, J = 6.7, 3.9 Hz, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 201.8, 139.8, 137.0, 133.4, 131.7, 130.2, 128.9, 128.0, 127.8, 127.0, 118.3, 61.8, 38.7, 30.8, 30.4, 19.7, 17.4, 15.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3059, 3023, 2962, 2877, 1675, 1596, 1578, 1445, 1384, 1265, 1212, 1181, 916, 747, 705, 692, 647 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₃O 279.1743; Found 279.1739.



2-ethyl-1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenylpent-4-en-1-one (161m)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **160g**. The reaction was complete after 3 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 38.0 mg of a pale yellow oil (68% yield). Spectra match reported literature.⁷⁶



2-(2,3-dihydrobenzofuran-5-yl)-2-methyl-1-phenylpent-4-en-1-one (161n)

Following the *General Procedure B* with **160h**. The reaction was complete after 3 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (7% diethyl ether/hexanes)

Chapter 3 – Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 212 to obtain 41.2 mg of a pale yellow oil (71% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.53 – 7.42 (m, 2H), 7.41 – 7.34 (m, 1H), 7.23 (ddt, *J* = 7.9, 6.7, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 7.14 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 6.78 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 1H), 5.52 (dddd, *J* = 17.1, 10.2, 7.7, 6.9 Hz, 1H), 5.04 – 4.82 (m, 2H), 4.58 (t, *J* = 8.7 Hz, 2H), 3.24 – 3.14 (m, 2H), 2.79 (ddt, *J* = 13.7, 7.6, 1.1 Hz, 1H), 2.71 (ddt, *J* = 13.7, 6.8, 1.3 Hz, 1H), 1.52 (s, 3H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 203.7, 159.2, 137.2, 135.4, 134.4, 131.6, 129.6, 128.1, 127.9, 125.8, 123.1, 118.3, 109.6, 71.5, 53.8, 44.9, 29.9, 23.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3072, 2979, 2941, 2361, 2342, 2292, 2252, 1674, 1639, 1614, 1596, 1493, 1445, 1374, 1235, 1183, 1110, 1039, 982, 972, 943, 918, 822, 798, 735, 716, 695, 660, 626 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₀H₂₁O₂ 293.1536; Found 293.1543.

2,2,3-trimethyl-1-phenylpent-4-en-1-one (164a)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118b** and **163a**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (15–18% benzene/hexanes) to obtain 30.5 mg of a pale yellow oil (75% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.66 – 7.62 (m, 2H), 7.48 – 7.43 (m, 1H), 7.42 – 7.37 (m, 2H), 5.75 (ddd, *J* = 17.0, 10.4, 8.1 Hz, 1H), 5.06 – 4.98 (m, 2H), 2.88 (dqt, *J* = 7.8, 6.8, 1.0 Hz, 1H), 1.26 (s, 3H), 1.22 (s, 3H), 0.97 (d, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 209.7, 139.7, 130.8, 128.2, 127.7, 116.1, 50.9, 44.4, 24.1, 21.6, 15.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3075, 2970, 2927, 2874, 1674, 1598, 1462, 1444, 1389, 1253, 1176, 1135, 1002, 965, 915, 714, 699 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₄H₁₉O 203.1430; Found 203.1430.



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2,2,3-trimethylpent-4-en-1-one (164b)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **114** and **163a**. The reaction was complete after 4.5 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 21.5 mg of a pale yellow oil (49% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.77 – 7.70 (m, 2H), 7.11 – 7.05 (m, 2H), 5.73 (ddd, *J* = 17.1, 10.4, 8.2 Hz, 1H), 5.06 – 4.96 (m, 2H), 2.86 (dqt, *J* = 7.8, 6.8, 1.0 Hz, 1H), 1.26 (s, 3H), 1.22 (s, 3H), 0.96 (d, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 207.5, 164.3 (d, *J* = 252.2 Hz), 139.5, 135.3 (d, *J* = 3.5 Hz), 130.6 (d, *J* = 8.7 Hz), 116.2, 115.3 (d, *J* = 21.4 Hz), 50.9, 44.6, 24.0, 21.8, 15.4.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -108.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 2974, 2935, 2876, 1674, 1600, 1506, 1463, 1236, 1158, 967, 590 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₁₄H₁₇FNaO 243.1156; Found. 243.1162.

2,2,3-trimethyl-1-(*m***-tolyl)pent-4-en-1-one (164c)**

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.47 – 7.39 (m, 2H), 7.29 – 7.26 (m, 2H), 5.75 (ddd, J = 16.9, 10.3, 8.1 Hz, 1H), 5.07 – 4.98 (m, 2H), 2.88 (dqt, J = 7.8, 6.8, 1.0 Hz, 1H), 2.38 (s, 3H), 1.25 (s, 3H), 1.20 (s, 3H), 0.97 (d, J = 6.8 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 210.0, 139.8, 138.0, 131.5, 128.4, 127.9, 124.6, 116.1, 50.9, 44.3, 24.2, 21.63, 21.61, 15.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3076, 2974, 2934, 2876, 1673, 1602, 1464, 1388, 1261, 1161, 1132, 999, 975, 916, 846, 749, 698, 531 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₅H₂₁O 217.1587; Found 217.1585.



2,2-dimethyl-1-phenyl-3-vinylhexan-1-one (164d)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118b** and **163b**. The reaction was complete after 2 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (15–18% benzene/hexanes) to obtain 37.1 mg of a pale yellow oil (81% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.65 – 7.60 (m, 2H), 7.47 – 7.36 (m, 3H), 5.55 (ddd, *J* = 17.0, 10.2, 9.5 Hz, 1H), 5.14 – 4.95 (m, 2H), 2.61 (td, *J* = 9.8, 3.3 Hz, 1H), 1.37 – 1.26 (m, 2H), 1.25 (s, 3H), 1.24 – 1.22 (m, 1H), 1.21 (s, 3H), 1.09 – 0.99 (m, 1H), 0.77 (t, *J* = 7.2 Hz, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 209.8, 139.7, 138.2, 130.7, 128.2, 127.7, 118.1, 50.9, 32.1,

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3074, 2959, 2932, 2872, 1674, 1597, 1466, 1444, 1387, 1250, 1177, 1001, 974, 955, 916, 699 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₆H₂₃O 231.1743; Found 231.1742.



2-(cyclohex-2-en-1-yl)-2-methyl-1-phenylpropan-1-one (164e)

Following the *General Procedure A* with **118b** and **163c**. The reaction was complete after 4 hr. The product was purified by silica gel flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether/hexanes) to obtain 28.5 mg of a pale yellow oil (62% yield). Spectra matched reported literature.⁷⁷

3.6.5 Mechanistic Studies

3.6.5.1 Support for vinyl cation intermediacy

To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ catalyst (10 mol%), followed by LiHMDS (2.5 equiv), followed by benzene solvent (0.5 mL). To this mixture was then added neat silyl allyl ether **155** (2 equiv) followed by **118b** (1 equiv). The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated for 2 hours at 80 °C. Once the reaction was complete, the vial was removed from the glovebox. The reaction was diluted with diethyl ether and plugged through silica gel (pushing through with diethyl ether) and concentrated *in vacuo*. The yield was determined to be 65% yield by qNMR using nitromethane as an internal standard for **167** by comparing the NMR to the known

literature for **167**.⁷⁸



3.6.5.2 Activation of allyl ether:

First, (1-methoxy-2-methylprop-1-en-1-yl)benzene **169** was prepared according to a reported literature procedure⁷⁹:



To a flame dried flask equipped with a stir bar was added 60% wt NaH (0.36 g, 9.0 mmol, 3 equiv), NMP (18 mL), and commercially available 2-methyl-1-phenylpropan-1-one **129** (0.45 mL, 3.0 mmol, 1 equiv). Trimethyl phosphate (1.0 mL, 9.0 mmol, 3 equiv) was then added. The flask was then equipped with a reflux condenser and heated at 120 °C for 24 hours. After this time, the reaction was cooled to room temperature, and by TLC analysis (5% diethyl ether/hexanes) the reaction was complete with the formation of one more nonpolar spot. The reaction was then worked up by diluting with diethyl ether and washing with water. The aqueous layer was then extracted 2x with diethyl ether. The combined organic layers were dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated *in vacuo* to obtain a crude oil, which was then purified by flash column chromatography using 2.5% diethyl ether/hexanes with 0.1% triethylamine to afford 407 mg (84% yield) of a colorless oil **169**. Spectra matched the reported literature.⁷⁹

The mechanistic experiment was performed on a 0.050 mmol scale inside a wellkept glovebox. To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ catalyst (10 mol%), followed by LiHMDS (2.5 equiv), followed by PhCF₃ solvent (0.5 mL). To this mixture was then added neat **155** (2 equiv) followed by **169** (1 equiv). The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated for 2 hours at 80 °C. After 2 hours, the reaction was removed from the glovebox. By TLC analysis, no new product spots were apparent (5% diethyl ether/hexanes).



3.6.5.3 Claisen rearrangement with deuterated TMS allyl ether:



Allyl-1-d₂ alcohol (184) was first prepared according to a known literature procedure.⁸⁰ To a flame dried flask was added LAD (2.52 g, 0.64 equiv, 60.1 mmol) followed by anhydrous diethyl ether (130 mL), and this solution was cooled to 0 °C. Neat acrolyl chloride 183 (8.50 g, 1 equiv, 93.9 mmol) was added dropwise to the LAD solution. After the addition was complete, the reaction was allowed to warm up to room temperature and stirred for 3.5 hours, and at this time starting material appeared to be consumed by TLC (visualization by KMnO₄ stain). The reaction was cooled back to 0 °C, and 2.5 mL of

15% aq. NaOH was added dropwise. Then, 7.5 mL of H₂O was added dropwise. The reaction was then allowed to warm to room temperature and stir for an additional 15 minutes. MgSO₄ was added and stirred for 15 additional minutes. The reaction was then sonicated for 10 minutes and filtered. The solids were washed with twice with 25 mL of diethyl ether. The crude reaction was then carried forward to the protection step.

Next, ((allyl-1,1-*d*2)oxy)trimethylsilane **155-D**₂ was prepared by the procedure for silyl ethers in section **3.6.3** (with slight modification). Assuming quantitative yield from the previous step, imidazole (15.2 g, 2.5 equiv, 223 mmol) was added to the allyl-1-d₂ alcohol (**184**) in ether. The reaction was cooled to 0 °C and distilled TMSCI (24 mL, 2.0 equiv, 178 mmol) was added dropwise. After addition was complete, the reaction was warmed up to room temperature and stirred until starting material had been fully consumed (~2 hours). 25 mL water was charged dropwise to quench residual TMSCI. After stirring for 10 minutes, the aqueous layer was extracted with 3 x 25 mL pentane. The combined organic layers were washed with brine and dried over Na₂SO₄. Due to the volatility of the product, the crude mixture was concentrated *in vacuo* at 0 °C to approximately ~50 mL. Then, the compound was purified via fractional distillation at 135 °C to obtain **155-D**₂. To note, residual ether and silicon grease remained in the ether.

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 5.92 (dd, *J* = 17.1, 10.4 Hz, 1H), 5.25 (dd, *J* = 17.1, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 5.10 (dd, *J* = 10.4, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 0.13 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 137.0, 114.6, -0.5.

HR-MS (FI⁺) m/z: [M] Calculated for C₆H₁₂D₂OSi 132.0939; Found 132.0937.



The above mechanistic experiment was performed on a 0.050 mmol scale inside a well-kept glovebox. To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ catalyst (10 mol%), followed by LiHMDS (2.5 equivalents), followed by PhCF₃ solvent (0.5 mL). To this mixture was then added **155-D**₂ (10.0 equiv) followed by vinyl tosylate **118b** (1 equiv). The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated for 2 hours at 80 °C. After 2 hours, the reaction was removed from the glovebox, and the crude reaction mixture was plugged through silica gel with diethyl ether and concentrated *in vacuo*. By qNMR, product **159-D**₂ was obtained in 60% yield with no observation of other deuterated isomer.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) 7.69 – 7.62 (m, 2H), 7.48 – 7.36 (m, 3H), 5.77 – 5.65 (m, 1H), 2.49 (d, *J* = 7.3 Hz, 2H), 1.32 (s, 6H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 209.0, 139.2, 134.0, 130.9, 128.2, 127.8, 47.8, 45.0, 25.9. HR-MS (FI⁺) m/z: [M] Calculated for C₁₃H₁₄D₂O 190.1327; Found 190.1328.

3.6.5.4 Neutral vs Cationic Claisen Rearrangement

Allyl vinyl ether **170** was prepared according to a known literature procedure⁸¹:



To a flame dried flask, 18-crown-6 (2.14 g, 1.2 equiv, 8.10 mmol) was added followed by THF (34 mL). The solution was sparged with argon for 10 minutes. To another flame dried flask, KHMDS (1.62 g, 1.2 equiv, 8.10 mmol) was added inside of a well-kept glovebox and then brought outside of the glovebox. Toluene (16.2 mL) was then added to the KHMDS, and this solution was then sparged with argon for 10 minutes. The solution of 18-crown-6 was then cooled to -78 °C and the KHMDS solution was then added. Next, 2-methyl-1-phenylpropan-1-one was added dropwise. The yellow solution was allowed to stir at -78 °C for 1 hour. Then, allyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (1.86 g, 1.3 equiv, 8.77 mmol) was added dropwise at -78 °C. The reaction was allowed to slowly warm up to room temperature and stirred overnight. The reaction was then analyzed by TLC (5% diethyl/hexanes), which showed complete consumption of starting material with one major, more polar spot formed. The reaction was then worked up by first cooling to 0 °C and adding saturated NH₄Cl. Diethyl ether was then added, and the reaction was extracted 3x. The combined organic layers were dried with MgSO₄ and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was then purified by flash column chromatography in 3% diethyl/ether with 0.1% triethylamine. A pure oil (170) was obtained (650 mg, 51% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 7.41 – 7.31 (m, 2H), 7.17 – 7.11 (m, 3H), 7.09 – 7.03 (m, 1H), 5.83 (ddt, *J* = 17.2, 10.7, 5.4 Hz, 1H), 5.17 (dq, *J* = 17.2, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 5.00 (dq, *J* = 10.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 3.91 (dt, *J* = 5.4, 1.6 Hz, 2H), 1.92 (s, 3H), 1.62 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 148.3, 136.4, 135.3, 129.9, 128.3, 127.7, 116.2, 115.7, 70.1, 19.8, 18.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3080, 3059, 3021, 2987, 2913, 2857, 1672, 1647, 1600, 1490, 1443, 1421, 1381, 1287, 1214, 1136, 1072, 1047, 1024, 985, 920, 883, 843, 775, 700, 559,

HR-MS (FI⁺) m/z: [M] Calculated for C₁₃H₁₆O 188.1201; Found 188.1203.

Neutral Claisen test: To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar inside the glovebox was added allyl vinyl ether **170** (9.5 mg, 0.050 mmol) followed by 0.5 mL of PhCF₃. The reaction was heat at 80 °C for 1 hour. After the hour, the reaction was brought outside of the glovebox and concentrated *in vacuo*. By qNMR (nitromethane as internal standard), <5% of the rearranged product **159** was obtained with about 95% of **170** remaining.



Cationic Claisen test: To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar inside the glovebox was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ (4.6 mg, 10 mol%). PhCF₃ (0.5 mL) was then added, followed by Et₃SiH (1.20 µL, 15 mol%). The mixture was then stirred at room temperature for 15 minutes. Then, allyl vinyl ether **170** (9.5 mg, 1 equiv, 0.050 mmol) was added and the reaction was allowed to stir at room temperature for 30 minutes. The reaction was brought outside of the glovebox, plugged through silica gel and washed with diethyl ether, and concentrated *in vacuo*. By qNMR (nitromethane as internal standard), the starting allyl vinyl ether **170** was fully consumed and **159** was observed in 64% yield.





3.6.5.5 Product distribution of substituted ethers:

The following mechanistic experiment was performed on a 0.050 mmol scale inside a well-kept glovebox, and the two reactions were set up side by side. To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added $[Ph_3C]^+[B(C_6F_5)_4]^-$ catalyst (10 mol%), followed by LiHMDS (2.5 equiv), followed by PhCF₃ solvent (0.5 mL). To this mixture was then added either silyl ether **163a** (2 equiv) or **163d** (5 equiv, as it was determined that more equivalences lead to higher yield) followed by vinyl tosylate **118b** (1 equiv). The reactions were then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated for 2 hours at 80 °C. After 2 hours, the reactions were removed from the glovebox, and aliquots were taken for GC analysis. The ratios were determined as indicated in the above scheme. To note, **163d** formed a small amount of the other olefin isomer (11:1 *E:Z*).

Product **164f** was further purified by HPLC (85:15 MeCN:H₂O). However, separating the E/Z mixture from product **164a** was unsuccessful. Product **164f** has been previously reported in the literature as a mixture of isomers⁸², and thus could be correctly identified. The GC trace of the purified mixture thus contains the E/Z isomers in addition to product **164a**.

GC-FID traces:

The following GC trace is of the crude reaction mixture using silyl ether 163a:



The following GC trace is of the crude reaction mixture using **silyl ether 163d**:



The following GC trace is of purified product **164a**:



The following GC trace is of purified product 164f (with traces of minor Z isomer at 6.14 min and with traces of 164d at 5.97 min):



3.7 NOTES AND REFERENCES

- Claisen, L. Über Umlagerung von Phenol-allyläthern in C -Allyl-phenole. Berichte Dtsch. Chem. Ges. 1912, 45, 3157–3166.
- Ziegler, F. E. The Thermal, Aliphatic Claisen Rearrangement. *Chem. Rev.* 1988, 88, 1423–1452.
- Martín Castro, A. M. Claisen Rearrangement over the Past Nine Decades. *Chem. Rev.* 2004, 104, 2939–3002.
- Ledovskaya, M. S.; Voronin, V. V.; Rodygin, K. S. Methods for the Synthesis of O,
 S- and N-Vinyl Derivatives. *Russ. Chem. Rev.* 2018, 87, 167–191.
- (5) Winternheimer, D.; Shade, R.; Merlic, C. Methods for Vinyl Ether Synthesis.
 Synthesis 2010, 2010, 2497–2511.
- (6) Sageot, O.; Monteux, D.; Langlois, Y.; Riche, C.; Chiaroni, A. Preparation and Use of Chiral (Z)-Enol Ethers in Asymmetric Bradsher Cycloaddition. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1996, *37*, 7019–7022.
- Evans, D. A.; Andrews, G. C.; Buckwalter, B. Metalated Allylic Ethers as Homoenolate Anion Equivalents. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 5560–5561.
- (8) Su, C.; Williard, P. G. Isomerization of Allyl Ethers Initiated by Lithium Diisopropylamide. Org. Lett. 2010, 12, 5378–5381.
- (9) Crivello, J. V.; Kong, S. Efficient Isomerization of Allyl Ethers and Related Compounds Using Pentacarbonyliron. J. Org. Chem. 1998, 63, 6745–6748.
- (10) Schmidt, B. An Olefin Metathesis/Double Bond Isomerization Sequence Catalyzed by an In Situ Generated Ruthenium Hydride Species. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2003, 2003, 816–819.

- (11) Nelson, S. G.; Bungard, C. J.; Wang, K. Catalyzed Olefin Isomerization Leading to Highly Stereoselective Claisen Rearrangements of Aliphatic Allyl Vinyl Ethers. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 13000–13001.
- (12) Higashino, T.; Sakaguchi, S.; Ishii, Y. Rearrangement of Allyl Homoallyl Ethers to γ,δ-Unsaturated Carbonyl Compounds Catalyzed by Iridium Complexes. *Org. Lett.* 2000, 2, 4193–4195.
- (13) Aloui, M.; Chambers, D. J.; Cumpstey, I.; Fairbanks, A. J.; Redgrave, A. J.; Seward,
 C. M. P. Stereoselective 1,2-Cis Glycosylation of 2-O-Allyl Protected
 Thioglycosides. *Chem.- Eur. J.* 2002, *8*, 2608–2621.
- Mizuno, K.; Kimura, Y.; Otsuji, Y. A Convenient Synthesis of Aryl Vinyl Ethers by Use of Tetra- *n*-Butylammonium Hydrogen Sulfate. *Synthesis* 1979, *1979*, 688–688.
- Wan, Z.; Jones, C. D.; Koenig, T. M.; Pu, Y. J.; Mitchell, D. Vinyl Aryl Ethers from Copper-Catalyzed Coupling of Vinyl Halides and Phenols. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2003, 44, 8257–8259.
- (16) Willis, M. C.; Taylor, D.; Gillmore, A. T. Palladium Catalysed Aryl Enol Ether Synthesis from Vinyl Triflates. *Chem. Commun.* 2003, 2222–2223.
- (17) Lam, P. Y. S.; Vincent, G.; Bonne, D.; Clark, C. G. Copper-Promoted/Catalyzed C–
 N and C–O Bond Cross-Coupling with Vinylboronic Acid and Its Utilities.
 Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 4927–4931.
- (18) Shade, R. E.; Hyde, A. M.; Olsen, J.-C.; Merlic, C. A. Copper-Promoted Coupling of Vinyl Boronates and Alcohols: A Mild Synthesis of Allyl Vinyl Ethers. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 1202–1203.

- (19) Goodwin, J. A.; Aponick, A. Regioselectivity in the Au-Catalyzed Hydration and Hydroalkoxylation of Alkynes. *Chem. Commun.* 2015, *51*, 8730–8741.
- (20) Alonso, F.; Beletskaya, I. P.; Yus, M. Transition-Metal-Catalyzed Addition of Heteroatom–Hydrogen Bonds to Alkynes. *Chem. Rev.* 2004, *104*, 3079–3160.
- (21) Surprenant, S.; Chan, W. Y.; Berthelette, C. Efficient Synthesis of Substituted Vinyl Ethers Using the Julia Olefination. *Org. Lett.* 2003, *5*, 4851–4854.
- Magnus, P.; Roy, G. Silicon in Synthesis. 14.
 (Methoxy(Trimethylsilyl)Methyl)Lithium. A New Reagent for Carbonyl Homologation. Organometallics 1982, 1, 553–559.
- (23) Gilbert, J. C.; Weerasooriya, U. Generation of Aldehydic Enol Ethers and Enamines by Olefination of Ketones. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 448–453.
- (24) Sabitha, G.; Reddy, M. M.; Srinivas, D.; Yadov, J. S. Microwave Irradiation: Wittig Olefination of Lactones and Amides. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1999**, *40*, 165–166.
- (25) Kleinbeck, F.; Carreira, E. M. Total Synthesis of Bafilomycin A₁. Angew. Chem. Int.
 Ed. 2009, 48, 578–581.
- (26) Petasis, N. A.; Bzowej, E. I. Titanium-Mediated Carbonyl Olefinations. 1. Methylenations of Carbonyl Compounds with Dimethyltitanocene. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 6392–6394.
- (27) Bosch, M.; Schlaf, M. Synthesis of Allyl and Alkyl Vinyl Ethers Using an in Situ Prepared Air-Stable Palladium Catalyst. Efficient Transfer Vinylation of Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Alcohols. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 68, 5225–5227.
- (28) Nakamura, A.; Tokunaga, M. Au(I) Complexes-Catalyzed Transfer Vinylation of Alcohols and Carboxylic Acids. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2008, 49, 3729–3732.

- (29) Adelman, R. L. The Reactions of Vinyl Acetate with Aliphatic Hydroxy Compounds. A New Synthesis of Vinyl Ethers. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1953, 75, 2678– 2682.
- (30) Fife, T. H. Vinyl Ether Hydrolysis. The Facile General Acid Catalyzed Conversion of 2-Ethoxy-1-Cyclopentene-1-Carboxylic Acid to Cyclopentanone. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1965, 87, 1084–1089.
- (31) Voronin, V. V.; Ledovskaya, M. S.; Rodygin, K. S.; Ananikov, V. P. Examining the Vinyl Moiety as a Protecting Group for Hydroxyl (–OH) Functionality under Basic Conditions. Org. Chem. Front. 2020, 7, 1334–1342.
- (32) Nordmann, G.; Buchwald, S. L. A Domino Copper-Catalyzed C–O Coupling–Claisen Rearrangement Process. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 4978–4979.
- (33) Gómez-Suárez, A.; Gasperini, D.; Vummaleti, S. V. C.; Poater, A.; Cavallo, L.; Nolan, S. P. Highly Efficient and Eco-Friendly Gold-Catalyzed Synthesis of Homoallylic Ketones. ACS Catal. 2014, 4, 2701–2705.
- (34) Ketcham, J. M.; Biannic, B.; Aponick, A. The Tandem Intermolecular Hydroalkoxylation/Claisen Rearrangement. *Chem Commun* **2013**, *49*, 4157–4159.
- Bae, H. J.; Baskar, B.; An, S. E.; Cheong, J. Y.; Thangadurai, D. T.; Hwang, I.-C.;
 Rhee, Y. H. Gold(I)-Catalyzed Cycloisomerization of 3-Methoxy-1,6-Enynes
 Featuring Tandem Cyclization and [3,3]-Sigmatropic Rearrangement. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2008, 47, 2263–2266.
- (36) Wei, X.; Lorenz, J. C.; Kapadia, S.; Saha, A.; Haddad, N.; Busacca, C. A.; Senanayake, C. H. Tandem Pd(II)-Catalyzed Vinyl Ether Exchange–Claisen

- Chapter 3 Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation Capture 229
 Rearrangement as a Facile Approach to γ,δ-Unsaturated Aldehydes. J. Org. Chem.
 2007, 72, 4250–4253.
- (37) May, J. A.; Stoltz, B. M. Non-Carbonyl-Stabilized Metallocarbenoids in Synthesis: The Development of a Tandem Rhodium-Catalyzed Bamford–Stevens/Thermal Aliphatic Claisen Rearrangement Sequence. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 12426– 12427.
- (38) Wood, J. L.; Moniz, G. A.; Pflum, D. A.; Stoltz, B. M.; Holubec, A. A.; Dietrich, H.-J. Development of a Rhodium Carbenoid-Initiated Claisen Rearrangement for the Enantioselective Synthesis of α-Hydroxy Carbonyl Compounds. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1999, *121*, 1748–1749.
- (39) Malherbe, R.; Rist, G.; Bellus, D. Reactions of Haloketenes with Allyl Ethers and Thioethers: A New Type of Claisen Rearrangement. *J. Org. Chem.* 1983, 48, 860– 869.
- (40) Malherbe, R.; Bellu?, D. A New Type of Claisen Rearrangement Involving 1,3-Dipolar Intermediates. Preliminary communication. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1978, *61*, 3096–3099.
- (41) Gonda, J. The Belluš–Claisen Rearrangement. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2004, 43, 3516–3524.
- (42) Yoon, T. P.; Dong, V. M.; MacMillan, D. W. C. Development of a New Lewis Acid-Catalyzed Claisen Rearrangement. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 9726–9727.
- (43) Diederich, M.; Nubbemeyer, U. Synthesis of Optically Active Nine-Membered Ring Lactams by a Zwitterionic Aza-Claisen Reaction. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl.* 1995, 34, 1026–1028.

- (44) Yoon, T. P.; MacMillan, D. W. C. Enantioselective Claisen Rearrangements: Development of a First Generation Asymmetric Acyl-Claisen Reaction. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 2911–2912.
- (45) Lambert, T. H.; MacMillan, D. W. C. Development of a New Lewis Acid-Catalyzed
 [3,3]-Sigmatropic Rearrangement: The Allenoate-Claisen Rearrangement. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 13646–13647.
- (46) Niu, Z.-J.; Li, L.-H.; Li, X.-S.; Liu, H.-C.; Shi, W.-Y.; Liang, Y.-M. Formation of *o*-Allyl- and Allenyl-Modified Amides via Intermolecular Claisen Rearrangement. *Org. Lett.* 2021, 23, 1315–1320.
- (47) Madelaine, C.; Valerio, V.; Maulide, N. Unexpected Electrophilic Rearrangements of Amides: A Stereoselective Entry to Challenging Substituted Lactones. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2010, 49, 1583–1586.
- (48) Lutz, R. P. Catalysis of the Cope and Claisen Rearrangements. *Chem. Rev.* 1984, *84*, 205–247.
- (49) Ganem, B. The Mechanism of the Claisen Rearrangement: Déjà Vu All Over Again.
 Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1996, 35, 936–945.
- (50) Maruoka, K.; Banno, H.; Nonoshita, K.; Yamamoto, H. Organoaluminum-Promoted Claisen Rearrangement of Bisallyl Vinyl Ethers. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1989, *30*, 1265– 1266.
- (51) Fahrni, P.; Habich, A.; Schmid, H. Einwirkung von Bortrichlorid Auf Aryl-Allyl-Äther; *Meta* -Umlagerung von Mesityl-Allyl-Äther. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1960, 43, 448–452.

- (52) Wigman, B.; Popov, S.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Shao, B.; Benton, T. R.; Williams, C. G.; Fisher, S. P.; Lavallo, V.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Vinyl Carbocations Generated under Basic Conditions and Their Intramolecular C–H Insertion Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2019, 141, 9140–9144.
- (53) Süsse, L.; Stoltz, B. M. Enantioselective Formation of Quaternary Centers by Allylic Alkylation with First-Row Transition-Metal Catalysts. *Chem. Rev.* 2021, *121*, 4084–4099.
- (54) Stang, P. J.; Rappoport, Z. Dicoordinated Carbocations; Wiley, 1997.
- (55) Roberts, R. M.; Abdel-Baset, M. B. New Friedel-Crafts Chemistry. XXXII. Friedel-Crafts Alkylations with Vinyl Halides. Vinyl Cations and Spirobiindans. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 1698–1701.
- (56) Nistanaki, S. K.; Williams, C. G.; Wigman, B.; Wong, J. J.; Haas, B. C.; Popov, S.;
 Werth, J.; Sigman, M. S.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations. *Science* 2022, *378*, 1085–1091.
- (57) Nasveschuk, C. G.; Rovis, T. Regioselective Lewis Acid-Mediated [1,3]
 Rearrangement of Allylvinyl Ethers. *Org. Lett.* 2005, *7*, 2173–2176.
- (58) Gansäuer, A.; Fielenbach, D.; Stock, C.; Geich-Gimbel, D. Catalyzed Reactions of Enol Ethers with SN1 Active Groups: A Novel Method for the Preparation Ofα-Alkylated Ketones. *Adv. Synth. Catal.* **2003**, *345*, 1017–1030.
- (59) Nonoshita, K.; Banno, H.; Maruoka, K.; Yamamoto, H. Organoaluminum-Promoted Claisen Rearrangement of Allyl Vinyl Ethers. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 316– 322.
- (60) Seo, S.; Yu, X.; Marks, T. J. Unconventional Isomerization of Allylic Alcohols to Allylcarbinols Mediated by Lanthanide Catalysts. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2013, 54, 1828–1831.
- (61) Chan, L. K. M.; Poole, D. L.; Shen, D.; Healy, M. P.; Donohoe, T. J. Rhodium-Catalyzed Ketone Methylation Using Methanol Under Mild Conditions: Formation of α-Branched Products. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* **2014**, *53*, 761–765.
- (62) Tan, Y.; Yuan, W.; Gong, L.; Meggers, E. Aerobic Asymmetric Dehydrogenative Cross-Coupling between Two C–H Groups Catalyzed by a Chiral-at-Metal Rhodium Complex. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2015, *54*, 13045–13048.
- (63) Watson, R. B.; Schindler, C. S. Iron-Catalyzed Synthesis of Tetrahydronaphthalenes
 via 3,4-Dihydro-2 *H* -Pyran Intermediates. *Org. Lett.* 2018, 20, 68–71.
- (64) Zell, D.; Kingston, C.; Jermaks, J.; Smith, S. R.; Seeger, N.; Wassmer, J.; Sirois, L.
 E.; Han, C.; Zhang, H.; Sigman, M. S.; Gosselin, F. Stereoconvergent and -Divergent Synthesis of Tetrasubstituted Alkenes by Nickel-Catalyzed Cross-Couplings. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2021, 143, 19078–19090.
- (65) Li, B. X.; Le, D. N.; Mack, K. A.; McClory, A.; Lim, N.-K.; Cravillion, T.; Savage,
 S.; Han, C.; Collum, D. B.; Zhang, H.; Gosselin, F. Highly Stereoselective Synthesis of Tetrasubstituted Acyclic All-Carbon Olefins via Enol Tosylation and Suzuki–Miyaura Coupling. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2017, 139, 10777–10783.
- (66) Malmedy, F.; Wirth, T. Stereoselective Ketone Rearrangements with Hypervalent Iodine Reagents. *Chem. - Eur. J.* 2016, 22, 16072–16077.

- (67) Liu, W.; Pu, M.; He, J.; Zhang, T.; Dong, S.; Liu, X.; Wu, Y.-D.; Feng, X. Iron-Catalyzed Enantioselective Radical Carboazidation and Diazidation of α,β-Unsaturated Carbonyl Compounds. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2021, 143, 11856–11863.
- (68) Goeppel, D.; Münster, I.; Brückner, R. The Geometry of the Carbanionic Moiety Influences the Non-Induced Diastereoselectivity of the [2,3]-Wittig Rearrangement of Lithiated Diallyl Ethers. *Tetrahedron* 1994, *50*, 3687–3708.
- (69) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Yokota, K.-I.; Kumada, M. Regio- and Stereo-Chemistry in Allylation of Aryl Grignard Reagents Catalyzed by Phosphine-Nickel and -Palladium Complexes. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 285, 359–373.
- (70) Onishi, Y.; Nishimoto, Y.; Yasuda, M.; Baba, A. InCl₃ /Me₃ SiBr-Catalyzed Direct Coupling between Silyl Ethers and Enol Acetates. *Org. Lett.* 2011, *13*, 2762–2765.
- (71) Steele, K. P.; Weber, W. P. Mass Spectrometry of Allyloxy Di- and Trimethylsilanes. Org. Mass Spectrom. 1982, 17, 222–228.
- (72) Karimi, B.; Golshani, B. Mild and Highly Efficient Method for the Silylation of Alcohols Using Hexamethyldisilazane Catalyzed by Iodine under Nearly Neutral Reaction Conditions. J. Org. Chem. 2000, 65, 7228–7230.
- (73) Dedeyne, R.; Anteunis, M. J. O. Preparation of (Substituted) 3,3-Dimethyl-3-Sila1-Heterocyclohexanes. *Bull. Sociétés Chim. Belg.* 2010, 85, 319–331.
- (74) Kleinmans, R.; Apolinar, O.; Derosa, J.; Karunananda, M. K.; Li, Z.-Q.; Tran, V. T.;
 Wisniewski, S. R.; Engle, K. M. Ni-Catalyzed 1,2-Diarylation of Alkenyl Ketones:
 A Comparative Study of Carbonyl-Directed Reaction Systems. *Org. Lett.* 2021, *23*, 5311–5316.

- (75) Faulkner, A.; Scott, J. S.; Bower, J. F. An Umpolung Approach to Alkene Carboamination: Palladium Catalyzed 1,2-Amino-Acylation, -Carboxylation, -Arylation, -Vinylation, and -Alkynylation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2015, 137, 7224– 7230.
- (76) Alexy, E. J.; Zhang, H.; Stoltz, B. M. Catalytic Enantioselective Synthesis of Acyclic Quaternary Centers: Palladium-Catalyzed Decarboxylative Allylic Alkylation of Fully Substituted Acyclic Enol Carbonates. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2018, 140, 10109–10112.
- (77) Faulkner, A.; Bower, J. F. Highly Efficient Narasaka-Heck Cyclizations Mediated by P(3,5-(CF3)2C6H3)3: Facile Access to N-Heterobicyclic Scaffolds. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2012, *51*, 1675–1679.
- (78) Dai, W.; Xiao, J.; Jin, G.; Wu, J.; Cao, S. Palladium- and Nickel-Catalyzed Kumada Cross-Coupling Reactions of *Gem* -Difluoroalkenes and Monofluoroalkenes with Grignard Reagents. *J. Org. Chem.* 2014, *79*, 10537–10546.
- (79) Banerjee, A.; Hattori, T.; Yamamoto, H. Regio- and Stereoselective (SN₂) N-, O-,
 C- and S-Alkylation Using Trialkyl Phosphates. *Synthesis* 2023, *55*, 315–332.
- (80) Schuetz, R. D.; Millard, F. W. Reaction of N-Bromobenzamide with Allyl-1-d₂
 Acetate. J. Org. Chem. 1959, 24, 297–300.
- (81) Uyeda, C.; Jacobsen, E. N. Enantioselective Claisen Rearrangements with a Hydrogen-Bond Donor Catalyst. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 9228–9229.
- (82) Zhu, X.; Chiba, S. TEMPO-Mediated Allylic C–H Amination with Hydrazones. Org. Biomol. Chem. 2014, 12, 4567–4570.

Appendix 2

Spectra Relevant to Chapter 3:

Cationic Claisen-Type Cascade Reactions Enabled by Vinyl Cation

Capture











6991.47----





































(mqq) Ĺì

257

















60£9.87----
















































-20



2212.801----

























Chapter 4

Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations[†]

4.1 INTRODUCTION

Carbocationic intermediates play a crucial role in the synthesis of natural products and pharmaceutical drugs.¹ Although these reactive intermediates are engaged in stereoselective processes in nature,^{2,3} exerting enantiocontrol over carbocations with synthetic catalysts remains challenging.¹ Typically, high levels of selectivity are only routinely seen in reactions of carbocations that are either resonance- or heteroatomstabilized.⁴⁻⁷ However, dicoordinated carbocations, such as aryl and vinyl cations, have thus far been excluded from the field of asymmetric catalysis, likely due to the lack of catalytic methods to generate these reactive intermediates and their high reactivity once

[†]Portions of this chapter have been adapted from Nistanaki, S. K.; Williams, C. G.; Wigman, B.; Wong, J. J.; Haas, B. C.; Popov, S.; Werth, J.; Sigman, M. S.; Houk, K.N.; Nelson, H. M. Catalytic asymmetric C–H insertion reactions of vinyl carbocations. *Science* **2022**, *378*, 1085–1091. Copyright © 2022 American Association for the Advancement of Science.

they are formed.⁸ As briefly mentioned in Chapter 1, our group has developed catalytic methods to generate vinyl carbocations that are capable of undergoing facile insertion into unactivated $C(sp^3)$ –H bonds (Scheme 4.1).^{9,10} In these insertion reactions, stereocenters are often created (**184** and **186**), which prompted us to investigate their application in asymmetric catalysis.

Scheme 4.1. Stereocenters formed via C–H insertion reactions of vinyl cations.



In addition to the inherent challenge of controlling the stereochemistry of a C–H insertion event involving a reactive vinyl cation intermediate, another challenge is the fact that these vinyl cations are generated catalytically using weakly coordinating anions (WCAs). These anions are non-basic and non-nucleophilic, which prevents unproductive E1 or S_N1 reactions of the vinyl cation intermediates.¹¹ Since there are only a few examples of chiral WCAs reported,^{12,13} which have yet to be successful in asymmetric catalysis, we became interested in imidodiphosphorimidate (IDPi) Brønsted acids developed by List and coworkers for several reasons.¹⁴ First, these IDPi acids are known to have a confined active

site that has been referred to as an enzyme mimic.¹⁴ We believed this confinement effect could be vital to achieve high enantiocontrol over C–H insertion reactions of vinyl cations.^{15,16} Additionally, the List group has also demonstrated success in employing these acids in highly enantioselective reactions that are proposed to proceed through carbocationic intermediates.^{17,18} For example, protonation of **187** with an IDPi acid is proposed to form the non-classical cation paired with the IDPi chiral anion (**189**).¹⁷ Due to the confinement of the cation within the IDPI active site, stereoselective reactions were achieved, such as a Friedel–Crafts reaction with 1,3,5-trimethoxybenzene to form **190** with high enantioselectivity (Scheme 4.2).

Scheme 4.2. List's enantioselective reaction via non-classical carbocation.



These IDPi acids have also been reported to undergo protodesilylation with allyl silanes to generate a silylated IDPI species, which can subsequently be used in enantioselective reactions via Lewis acid catalysis.¹⁹ With this precedent, a proposed catalytic cycle for an enantioselective C–H insertion reaction is shown in Scheme 4.3. First, as supported by List and coworkers, IDPi Brønsted acid (**191**) can undergo protodesilylation with an allyl silane (**192**) to form the silylated IDPi **193** with the release of propene (**194**).¹⁹ This species is then proposed to be sufficiently Lewis acidic to ionize

vinyl tosylate **195** to generate the vinyl cation/chiral anion pair (**196**). Then, due to the confined nature of the IDPi active site, an enantioselective C–H insertion event is proposed to form intermediate **198**. Deprotonation would result in product **199** with the regeneration of the IDPi acid (**191**).

Scheme 4.3. Proposed catalytic cycle for enantioselective C–H insertion of vinyl cations using IDPi Brønsted acids.



4.2 INVESTIGATION OF STRAINED-RING PRODUCT MOTIFS

4.2.1 Product Selectivity Challenges

While developing a highly selective C–H insertion reaction of vinyl carbocation intermediates, many substrates were investigated to achieve this goal. Like our reported C– H insertion reactions using WCAs,^{9,10} unselective product formation was still a challenge. For example, unselective deprotonation of **198** can lead to multiple olefin isomers (**199a**–
c), and this was still true for using IDPi catalysts as the counter anion, where three different olefin isomers were often obtained (Scheme 4.4). In addition to olefin isomer selectivity, diastereoselectivity was also a challenge, which was further complicated by olefin isomer selectivity.



Scheme 4.4. Challenges of olefin isomer selectivity and diastereoselectivity.

4.2.2 Investigation of Cyclohexyl Vinyl Tosylates

With the challenges of combatting not only enantioselectivity but also olefin isomer selectivity and diastereoselectivity, one class of substrates was particularly compelling. The use of cyclohexyl vinyl tosylate **202** was hypothesized to lead to selective product formation of a single olefin isomer and diastereomer (Scheme 4.5). Once the vinyl carbocation is formed (**203**), insertion into the cyclohexyl moiety would generate intermediate **204**. Given that deprotonation at the bridgehead carbon would lead to an anti-Bredt olefin isomer,²⁰ there is only one C–H bond that can be deprotonated to furnish strained-ring products **205**. Moreover, this C–H insertion event would allow direct access to the strained bicyclo[3.2.1]octane ring system, which are prevalent motifs in various

bioactive natural product scaffolds (206-208) (Scheme 4.6).²¹⁻²³

Scheme 4.5. C-H insertion to access [3.2.1]carbocycles.



Scheme 4.6. Natural products containing bicyclo[3.2.1]octanes.



Given that a chiral product is only obtained with $Ar \neq Ar^2$ (Scheme 4.5), vinyl tosylate 202a possessing an aryl group with a *m*-*t*-Bu substituent was prepared and screened, and it was found that bicyclic product 205a could be formed (Table 4.1). 202a was screened against various IDPi catalysts, and IDPi 209 possessing a *p*-Cl phenyl substituent on the 3,3' position of the BINOL scaffold proved to be the most promising. Reaction optimization thus commenced with IDPi 209 and tris(triethylsilyl) allylsilane (allyl Si(TES)₃, *vide infra*), and it was found that 205a could be formed in 80% *ee*, albeit in 35% yield at 55 °C (Table 4.1, entry 1). Given this promising enantioselectivity, efforts were focused on increasing the yield of the reaction. Increasing the concentration of the reaction had minimal effect on the yield but did cause a slight decrease in enantioselectivity (entries 2 and 3). Decreasing the catalyst loading to 15 mol% at various concentrations also had little effect on the yield (entries 4 and 5). However, by raising the temperature from 55 °C to 60 °C at 0.025 M, the yield increased from 36% to 43% (entry 6). The yield was further improved by raising the temperature to 65 °C, at which **205a** was formed in 50% yield and 77% *ee* (entry 7).

TsO Ph 202a		IDPi 209 (X mol%) allyl Si(TES) ₃ (1.3 equiv) cyclohexane X °C, 72 hr		PhfBu 205a	
Ent	try Catalyst	Temp. °C	Conc. [SM]	Yield ^a (%)	%ee
1	20 mol%	55 ℃	0.0125 M	35%	80%
2	20 mol%	55 °C	0.025 M	35%	78%
3	20 mol%	55 °C	0.05 M	32%	75%
4	15 mol%	55 °C	0.025 M	36%	79%
5	15 mol%	55 °C	0.05 M	40%	77%
6	15 mol%	60 °C	0.025 M	43%	77%
7	15 mol%	65 °C	0.025 M	50%	77%
8	0 mol%	65 °C	0.025 M	0%	_

Table 4.1. Reaction optimization of the synthesis of [3.2.1]carbocycles.^a

^aYields determined by ¹H NMR using MeNO₂ as an internal standard.



After the reaction was optimized, vinyl tosylates **202b** and **202c** were prepared and subjected to the reaction conditions (Scheme 4.7). Product **205b** was isolated in 46% yield with 73% *ee*. Obtaining this level of enantioselectivity on this all-hydrocarbon substrate was quite encouraging, as the only differentiating features between the two aryl rings were two dimethyl substituents. Additionally, biphenyl vinyl tosylate **202c** furnished the strained ring **205c** in 55% yield with 73% *ee*. Overall, accessing these strained ring products not only demonstrated that moderate levels of enantioselectivity could be obtained with all hydrocarbon scaffolds but also showed that C–H insertion reactions of vinyl cations is a powerful C–C bond forming strategy for the construction of challenging ring systems.





^aIsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.15 mmol scale.

4.2.3 Product Elaboration of [3.2.1] Carbocycles

Given the high energy of the strained [3.2.1] carbocycles and potential for further reactivity, it was hypothesized that perhaps these enantioenriched products could be elaborated to generate other useful enantioenriched motifs. In particular, upon oxidation of the strained olefin,²⁴ the ring could cleave to furnish enantioenriched 1,3diketocyclohexanes 210a-c (Scheme 4.8). It was found that by subjecting 205a-c to pyridinium chlorochromate (PCC) in DCM and heating at 45 °C, enantioenriched cvclohexanes **210a–c** could be obtained in good yields. Notably, the products possessed excellent enantiospecificity (es). Additionally, 210c was isolated as a solid and upon recrystallization, highly enantioenriched material (>99% ee) was obtained. With the recrystallized material in hand, an X-ray structure was obtained, further confirming the identity of the products and indicating the absolute stereochemistry. Current catalytic enantioenriched methods to access 1,3-diketocyclohexanes limited are to desymmetrization of anhydrides, after which additional steps are required to convert the resulting carboxylic acid to scaffolds such as **210a–c**²⁵ highlighting a strategic application of this reaction.



Scheme 4.8. Product elaboration to enantioenriched 1,3-diketocyclohexanes.^a

^aIsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.05 mmol scale. ^bAfter single recrystallization.

4.3 ENANTIOSELECTIVE C-H INSERTION REACTIONS OF PIPERIDINE SUBSTRATES

4.3.1 Reaction Optimization

Concurrently during the exploration of the C–H insertion reaction to generate bicyclo[3.2.1]cycles, other substrates were still being explored and optimized in efforts to access highly enantioenriched products. It was discovered that by using IDPi **211** and allyltriisopropylsilane (allyl TIPS), the vinyl tosylate **212a**, possessing an appended piperidine fragment, could furnish bicycle product **213a** in 72% yield and 91% *ee*. Notably, the product was formed with excellent diastereoselectivity (>20:1 *d.r.*) and olefin isomer selectivity that favored selective formation of the trisubstituted olefin isomer (Scheme 4.9).



Scheme 4.9. Enantioselective C–H insertion reaction of piperidine substrate.

Although the yield was satisfactory (72% yield) for **213a**, conversion of starting material was still only about 81% after 72 hours due to the poor activity of IDPi **211**. Moreover, it was a concern that more electron-poor substrates (i.e. substrates with higher barriers for ionization) resulted in significantly lower yield than vinyl tosylate **212a**. With that in mind, efforts were focused on optimizing the reaction further to obtain higher conversion without losing enantioselectivity.

Based on our proposed mechanism (Scheme 4.3), we hypothesized that conversion of the reaction could be improved by tuning the silyl group on the allyl silane, given that the silylated IDPi (**193**) was likely the active catalyst in the reaction. At first, we proposed that perhaps conversion was low due to the bulkiness of the TIPS group on the allyl silane, which caused steric hinderance around the silicon center and thus made ionization more challenging. Therefore, allyl trimethylsilane (allyl TMS) was tested. To our surprise, the yield of **213a** was dramatically worse, forming the product in only 34% yield (38% conversion) after 72 hours. Luckily, the enantioselectivity was not dramatically influenced

(Scheme 4.10).

Scheme 4.10. Allyl TMS leads to poor conversion of vinyl tosylate.



With allyl TMS negatively impacting reaction conversion, we decided to move in the opposite direction and test allyl silanes that were even more sterically congested than allyl TIPS. We were inspired by Lambert's studies on the effects of steric bulk on silylium ion coordination, wherein Si(TMS)₃⁺ (**214**) paired with a WCA generated a near trivalent silylium cation, in contrast to trialkyl silylium cation **215**, which formed a tetravalent Sicenter by coordination to solvent or counter anion (Scheme 4.11).^{26,27} Moreover, these results were also consistent with the δ ²⁹Si that Olah had predicted for a trivalent Me₃Si⁺ species.²⁸ We hypothesized that a more trivalent silylium species may possess stronger Lewis acidity, and thus may enhance reaction rates due to more facile ionization to generate vinyl cations.



Scheme 4.11. Trivalent silicon centers with bulky tris(silyl) groups.

Therefore, allyl Si(TES)₃ (**216**) was prepared and tested. Gratifyingly, in our system, we observed a positive correlation between silane size and activity, and **212a** was fully consumed after 72 hours to afford **213a** in 91% yield with 91% *ee* (Scheme 4.12).

Scheme 4.12. Allyl Si(TES)₃ leads to full conversion.



4.3.2 Examples of Enantioselective C–H Insertion Reaction

With this improved activity from allyl Si(TES)₃ and encouraging enantioselectivity on our model substrate, we explored the scope of this reaction with selected examples displayed in Scheme 4.13. The transformation proved compatible with substitution at both of the aryl rings on the substrate, delivering insertion products in moderate to good yields with excellent enantioselectivity (up to 93% *ee*) and diastereoselectivity (>20:1 *d.r.*). In addition to alkyl substituents on the phenyl ring of vinyl tosylates **212a–c**, both electronwithdrawing and electron-donating groups were also tolerated (**212d–f**). Additionally, a single recrystallization of **213d** resulted in highly enantioenriched material (>99% *ee*). Moreover, functional groups labile in many transition metal-catalyzed processes (**213g**, **213h**) were compatible, highlighting this method's complementarity to transition metalcatalyzed $C(sp^3)$ –H functionalization platforms.



Scheme 4.13. Enantioselective C–H insertion reaction of piperidine substrates.

^aIsolated yield after column chromatography on 0.20 mmol scale. ^b96 hr at 75 °C. ^cAfter single recrystallization. ^d0.1M. ^e2.3 equiv of silane used and crude reaction then stirred with tetrabutylammonium fluoride.

4.4 CONCLUDING REMARKS

In conclusion, we developed a highly enantioselective C–H insertion reaction of vinyl cations. This work represents the first example of controlling the enantioselectivity of a reaction proceeding through these dicoordinated carbocations. Ultimately, this was successful through the use of confined IDPi Brønsted acids, which generated a silylium species Lewis acidic enough to ionize vinyl tosylates. Two different classes of substrates were optimized, suggesting that this reaction platform could be further applied to other types of substrates to access other C–H insertion products with good selectivity.

4.5 **EXPERIMENTAL SECTION**

4.5.1 Materials and Methods

Unless otherwise stated, all reactions were performed in an MBraun glovebox under nitrogen atmosphere with ≤ 0.5 ppm O₂ levels. All glassware and stir-bars were dried in a 160 °C oven for at least 12 hours and cycled directly into the glovebox for use. Solid substrates were dried on high vacuum over P₂O₅ overnight. All solvents were rigorously dried before use. Cyclohexane was distilled over potassium. o-Difluorobenzene was distilled over CaH₂. 1,2-Dichloroethane and trifluorotoluene were degassed and dried in a JC Meyer solvent system and stored inside a glovebox. All other solvents used for substrate synthesis were dried in a JC Meyer solvent system. Silanes were dried by distillation over CaH₂ or dried on high vacuum over P₂O₅ overnight before being stored in a glovebox. Triethylamine and diisopropylamine were distilled over CaH₂ prior to use. Tf₂O was purified by distillation over P_2O_5 . Preparatory thin layer chromatography (TLC) was performed using Millipore silica gel 60 F₂₅₄ pre-coated plates (0.25 mm) and visualized by UV fluorescence quenching. SiliaFlash P60 silica gel (230-400 mesh) was used for flash chromatography. Purification by preparative HPLC was done on an Agilent 1200 series instrument with a reverse phase Alltima C_{18} (5 μ , 25 cm length, 1 cm internal diameter) column. Measurements of enantiomeric excess (% ee) were performed using an Agilent 1260 infinity chiral HPLC using Daicel CHIRALPAK® or Daicel CHIRALCEL® columns $(4.6 \times 250 \text{ mm}, 5 \text{ }\mu\text{m} \text{ particle size})$ and hexanes/isopropanol as the mobile phase. NMR spectra were recorded on a Bruker 400 MHz with Prodigy cryoprobe (¹H, ¹³C, ³¹P, ¹¹B), a Bruker 400 MHz (¹H, ¹³C, ¹⁹F) and a Varian 300 MHz (¹H, ¹⁹F). ¹H NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (7.26 ppm), C₆D₆ (7.16 ppm), d₆-Acetone (2.05 ppm), or d₆-

DMSO, (2.50 ppm) unless noted otherwise. Data for ¹H NMR spectra are as follows: chemical shift (ppm), multiplicity, coupling constant (Hz), integration. Multiplicities are as follows: s = singlet, d = doublet, t = triplet, dd = doublet of doublet, dt = doublet of triplet, ddd = doublet of doublet of doublet, td = triplet of doublet, m = multiplet. ¹³C NMR spectra are reported relative to CDCl₃ (77.1 ppm), C₆D₆ (128.0 ppm), d₆-Acetone (29.8 ppm), or d₆-DMSO (39.5 ppm) unless noted otherwise. IR Spectra were record on a Perkin Elmer Spectrum BXII FT-IR spectrometer and are reported in terms of frequency absorption (cm⁻¹). High resolution mass spectra (HR-MS) were recorded on an Agilent 6230 time-of-flight LC/MS (LC/TOF) using electrospray ionization (ESI) or acquired by the Caltech Mass Spectral Facility on a JEOL JMS-T2000 AccuTOF GC-Alpha time-offlight mass spectrometer using Field Desorption (FD) ionization or an electron ionization source. Crystallographic data were obtained by the Beckman Institute Crystallography Facility and by the UCLA J.D. McCullough Laboratory of X-ray Crystallography. All commercial chemicals and reagents were used as received, unless otherwise noted. KOtBu, Ts₂O (97%), and 4-chloroboronic acid were purchased form Sigma-Aldrich and used as received. Bromomethyl methyl ether (MOM-Br) was ordered from Oakwood Chemicals and distilled before used. 1,1'-Bi-2-naphthol (R & S), EDCI, diiodine, 4piperidinemethanol, Tf_2O , imidazole, triphenylphosphine, DMAP, N,Odimethylhydroxylamine hydrochloride, 2-phenylacetophenone, cyclohexylacetic acid, tert-butvl 4-(hydroxymethyl)piperidin-1-carboxylate, octafluoronaphthalene, pentachlorobenzenethiol, trifluoromethanesulfonamide, methyl 2,2-difluoro-2-(fluorosulfonyl)acetate, and sodium pentoxide were all ordered from Oakwood chemicals and used as received.

4.5.2 Preparation of Vinyl Tosylates



Scheme for the synthesis of cyclohexyl vinyl tosylate substrates:

The general procedure outlined above was used to prepare diaryl cyclohexyl vinyl tosylate substrates from cyclohexyl acetic acid-derived Weinreb amide, which was prepared according to a published procedure.²⁹ The tosylation step generates the *E* isomer shown as the major isomer, but some *Z* isomer is also produced, which is typically more polar in R_f and could be separated out via column chromatography. While both the *Z* and *E* isomer of the vinyl tosylate give similar results in C–H insertion reactions (activity and enantioselectivity), only the *E* isomer was used for experiments. *If the vinyl tosylate is impure after column chromatography, pure material could be obtained via recrystallization from hexanes/ethyl acetate or hexanes/diethyl ether.



2-cyclohexyl-1-phenylethan-1-one (214)

Magnesium turnings (1.97 g, 1.5 equiv, 81.0 mmol) were flame-dried under high vacuum in a round bottom flask (x3) then suspended in dry THF (81 mL). Bromobenzene (10.7 mL, 1.9 equiv, 102.6 mmol) was added followed by a small grain of I₂. The solution was allowed to stir with gentle heating *via* a heat gun until the purple-brown color of the I₂

disappears. The suspension was then stirred until all the magnesium turnings are visibly consumed. At this point, the reaction is cooled to 0 °C then a solution of 2-cyclohexyl-N-methoxy-N-methylacetamide²⁹ (10.0 g, 1.0 equiv, 54.0 mmol) in dry 180 mL THF is added dropwise. The reaction was monitored closely by TLC to determine starting material consumption (usually 5–20 minutes), then quenched with 30 mL saturated ammonium chloride while at 0 °C. The reaction was extracted with ethyl acetate (x3), then the combined organics were washed with water, brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was obtained *via* silica flash column chromatography (20% ethyl acetate/hexanes), furnishing ketone **214** as a colorless oil (9.5 g, 87%), and NMR data matched the published spectra.³⁰



2-(3-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)-2-cyclohexyl-1-phenylethan-1-one (215)

Following a slightly-modified reported procedure³¹: To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added (IPr)Pd(acac)Cl (93.4 mg, 0.02 equiv, 0.15 mmol) and sodium *t*-pentoxide (1.22 g, 1.5 equiv, 11.1 mmol), and these solids were vac/backfilled with N_2 (x3). Anhydrous PhMe was then added (7.5 mL), followed by commercially available 1-bromo-3-(*tert*-butyl)benzene (2.6 mL, 2.0 equiv, 14.8 mmol) and ketone **214** (1.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.41 mmol). The Schlenk flask was then sealed and heated to 70 °C. When the reaction reached completion (usually 12–14 hours later), the reaction was cooled to room temperature and diluted with water. The solution was extracted with diethyl ether (x3), and the organics

were then washed with brine and dried with MgSO₄ and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was *via* flash column chromatography ($2 \rightarrow 3\%$ ether/hexanes), furnishing ketone **215** as a yellow oil (1.2 g, 48% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.01 – 7.95 (m, 2H), 7.50 – 7.46 (m, 1H), 7.42 – 7.37 (m, 2H), 7.34 (q, J = 1.5 Hz, 1H), 7.24 – 7.18 (m, 2H), 7.14 (dt, J = 6.1, 2.4 Hz, 1H), 4.30 (d, J = 10.2 Hz, 1H), 2.35 – 2.23 (m, 1H), 1.87 – 1.80 (m, 1H), 1.69 – 1.61 (m, 3H), 1.29 (m, 1H), 1.12 (s, 2H), 1.01 – 0.92 (m, 1H), 0.84 (td, J = 13.1, 10.2 Hz, 1H). ¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 201.0, 151.6, 138.1, 137.7, 132.8, 128.6, 128.6, 128.3, 126.3, 126.0, 123.9, 60.5, 41.3, 34.8, 32.8, 31.5, 30.9, 26.7, 26.4, 26.3. **FT-IR** (neat film NaCl): 2925, 2851, 1678, 1597, 1447, 1200, 690 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₃₁O: 335.2375; Measured: 355.2369.



(*E*)-2-(3-(tert-butyl)phenyl)-2-cyclohexyl-1-phenylvinyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (202a)

To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added 30% Wt KH (2.28 g, 5 equiv, 17.04 mmol) then suspended in THF (8 mL). In a separate flask, a solution of ketone **215** (1.14 g, 1.0 equiv, 3.41 mmol) in THF (4 mL) was prepared and added dropwise to the KH suspension. The flask was then sealed and heated to 60 °C for 7 hr. Then, the enolate solution was cooled to room temperature and Ts₂O (1.67 g, 1.5 equiv, 5.11 mmol) was added at once to the

enolate solution with vigorous stirring (solution turns thick). Once the reaction was completed by TLC analysis (10% ether/hexanes), the reaction was quenched with water very slowly and extracted with ethyl acetate (x3). The combined organics were washed once with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated in vacuo, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (8% diethyl ether/hexanes) to yield vinyl tosylate **202a** as a white solid (600 mg, 36% yield). The olefin isomer was confirmed to be *E* on the basis of X-ray crystallographic analysis.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.64 – 7.46 (m, 2H), 7.16 – 7.05 (m, 4H), 6.95 – 6.88 (m, 2H), 6.88 – 6.82 (m, 4H), 6.80 (dt, J = 7.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 2.99 (tt, J = 12.0, 3.1 Hz, 1H), 2.36 (s, 3H), 1.68 (ddt, J = 9.9, 6.6, 3.5 Hz, 4H), 1.60 (s, 1H), 1.35 – 1.26 (m, 2H), 1.14 (s, 9H), 1.08 (td, J = 12.9, 4.0 Hz, 2H), 1.02 – 0.95 (m, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 150.4, 144.5, 142.6, 140.6, 136.2, 134.6, 134.4, 129.7, 129.4, 128.4, 128.2, 127.3, 127.21, 127.18, 127.21, 123.4, 40.0, 34.5, 31.2, 31.1, 26.5, 25.9, 21.7.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2926, 2853, 1599, 1450, 1372, 1189, 1177, 1094, 1003, 970, 913, 842, 804, 783, 711 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₃₁H₃₆NaO₃S: 511.2277; Measured: 511.2286.



2-cyclohexyl-2-(3,5-dimethylphenyl)-1-phenylethan-1-one (216)

Following a slightly-modified reported procedure³¹: To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added (IPr)Pd(acac)Cl (93.4 mg, 0.02 equiv, 0.15 mmol) and sodium *t*-pentoxide (1.22 g, 1.5 equiv, 11.1 mmol), and these solids were vac/backfilled with N₂ (x3). Anhydrous PhMe was then added (7.5 mL), followed by commercially available 1-bromo-3,5-dimethylbenzene (2.0 mL, 2.0 equiv, 14.8 mmol) and ketone **214** (1.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.41 mmol). The Schlenk flask was then sealed and heated to 70 °C. When the reaction reached completion (usually 12–14 hours later), the reaction was cooled to rt and diluted with water. The solution was extracted with diethyl ether (x3), and the organics were then washed with brine and dried with MgSO₄ and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was *via* flash column chromatography (5% ether/hexanes), furnishing ketone **216** as a yellow oil (1.8 g, 79% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.09 – 7.89 (m, 2H), 7.51 – 7.45 (m, 1H), 7.44 – 7.35 (m, 2H), 6.98 – 6.89 (m, 2H), 6.82 (dt, *J* = 1.7, 0.9 Hz, 1H), 4.22 (d, *J* = 10.3 Hz, 1H), 2.27 (m, 7H), 1.85 – 1.78 (m, 1H), 1.69 – 1.61 (m, 3H), 1.38 – 1.28 (m, 2H), 1.22 – 1.09 (m, 2H), 1.00 – 0.92 (m, 1H), 0.89 – 0.80 (m, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 201.0, 138.2, 138.0, 137.9, 132.8, 128.8, 128.63, 128.61, 126.8, 60.2, 41.3, 32.8, 31.0, 26.7, 26.4, 26.3, 21.5 cm⁻¹.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2919, 2849, 1678, 1598, 1446, 1199, 727 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₇O: 307.2062; Measured: 307.2058.



(*E*)-2-cyclohexyl-2-(3,5-dimethylphenyl)-1-phenylvinyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (202b)

To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added 30% wt KH (3.88 g, 5 equiv, 29.0 mmol) then dissolved in THF (14 mL). In a separate flask, a solution of ketone **216** (1.78 g, 1.0 equiv, 5.81 mmol) in THF (7 mL) was prepared and added dropwise to the KH solution. The flask was then sealed and heated to 60 °C for 7 hours. Then, the enolate solution was cooled to room temperature and Ts₂O (2.84 g, 1.5 equiv, 8.71 mmol) was added at once to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring (solution turns thick). Once the reaction was completed by TLC analysis (10% ether/hexanes), the reaction was quenched with water *very slowly* and extracted with ethyl acetate (x3). The combined organics were washed once with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (7% \rightarrow 8% \rightarrow 10% diethyl ether/hexanes) to yield vinyl tosylate **202b** as a white solid (490 mg, 18% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between phenyl ring and 3,5-dimethylphenyl ring).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.64 – 7.41 (m, 2H), 7.15 – 7.10 (m, 2H), 6.97 – 6.86 (m, 5H), 6.78 (dt, *J* = 1.6, 0.8 Hz, 1H), 6.57 (dt, *J* = 1.6, 0.8 Hz, 2H), 2.96 (tt, *J* = 11.9, 3.1 Hz, 1H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 6H), 1.72 – 1.57 (m, 5H), 1.28 (dtd, *J* = 13.5, 9.8, 3.6 Hz, 2H), 1.10 – 0.94 (m, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.4, 142.3, 140.2, 136.9, 136.2, 134.5, 134.4, 129.6,

129.4, 128.6, 128.2, 128.1, 127.4, 127.2, 40.0, 31.0, 26.5, 25.9, 21.7, 21.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2926, 2853, 1598, 1444, 1369, 1188, 1176, 1094, 1033, 1001, 968, 914, 824, 772, 695, 669 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₉H₃₂NaO₃S: 483.1964; Measured: 483.1973.



2-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2-cyclohexyl-1-phenylethan-1-one (217)

Following a slightly-modified reported procedure³¹: To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added (IPr)Pd(acac)Cl (93.4 mg, 0.02 equiv, 0.15 mmol) and sodium *t*-pentoxide (1.22 g, 1.5 equiv, 11.1 mmol), and these solids were vac/backfilled with N₂ (x3). Anhydrous PhMe was then added (7.5 mL), followed by commercially available 4-bromo-1,1'-biphenyl (3.46 g, 2.0 equiv, 14.8 mmol) and ketone **214** (1.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.41 mmol). The Schlenk flask was then sealed and heated to 70 °C. When the reaction reached completion (usually 12–14 hours later), the reaction was cooled to room temperature and diluted with water. The solution was extracted with diethyl ether (x3), and the organics were then washed with brine and dried with MgSO₄ and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was obtained *via* flash column chromatography (5% ether/hexanes), furnishing ketone **217** as a white solid (1.8 g, 69% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.08 – 7.96 (m, 2H), 7.57 – 7.48 (m, 5H), 7.46 – 7.38 (m, 6H), 7.34 – 7.29 (m, 1H), 4.37 (d, *J* = 10.2 Hz, 1H), 2.39 – 2.28 (m, 1H), 1.86 (ddt, *J* =

Chapter 4 – Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations 12.4, 3.7, 1.9 Hz, 1H), 1.73 – 1.62 (m, 3H), 1.44 – 1.30 (m, 2H), 1.27 – 1.12 (m, 2H), 1.07 -0.96 (m, 1H), 0.94 - 0.85 (m, 1H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 200.9, 140.8, 139.9, 137.9, 137.2, 133.0, 129.4, 128.9, 128.7, 128.6, 127.5, 127.3, 127.1, 59.8, 41.4, 32.8, 31.0, 26.7, 26.4, 26.3. FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3027, 2928, 2850, 1680, 1596, 1580, 1485, 1447, 1409, 1344, 1284, 1251, 1200, 1178, 1073, 1002, 957, 909, 844, 819, 760, 735, 692 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₆H₂₇O: 355.2062; Measured: 355.2059.



(*E*)-2-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-2-cyclohexyl-1-phenylvinyl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (202c)

To a flame-dried Schlenk flask was added 30% Wt KH (3.45 g, 5 equiv, 25.8 mmol) then dissolved in THF (12.6 mL). In a separate flask, a solution of ketone **217** (1.83 g, 1.0 equiv, 5.16 mmol) in THF (6 mL) was prepared and added dropwise to the KH solution. The flask was then sealed and heated to 40 °C for 7 hours. Then, the enolate solution was cooled to room temperature and Ts₂O (2.53 g, 1.5 equiv, 7.74 mmol) was added at once to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring (solution turns thick). Once the reaction was completed by TLC analysis (10% ether/hexanes), the reaction was quenched with water very slowly and extracted with ethyl acetate (x3). The combined organics were washed once with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (8% diethyl ether/hexanes) to yield vinyl tosylate 202c as a white solid (412 mg, 16% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be E on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine protons). The olefin isomer was confirmed to be E on the basis of X-ray crystallographic analysis.

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.60 – 7.49 (m, 4H), 7.44 – 7.36 (m, 4H), 7.34 – 7.28 (m, 1H), 7.17 – 7.11 (m, 2H), 7.07 – 7.01 (m, 2H), 7.00 – 6.92 (m, 3H), 6.92 – 6.85 (m, 2H), 3.03 (tt, *J* = 12.1, 2.9 Hz, 1H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 1.77 – 1.66 (m, 4H), 1.64 – 1.57 (m, 1H), 1.32 (qt, *J* = 12.3, 2.9 Hz, 2H), 1.18 – 1.04 (m, 2H), 0.98 (dtd, *J* = 13.0, 9.6, 3.4 Hz, 1H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 145.0, 143.1, 141.0, 140.2, 139.9, 136.2, 134.83, 134.82, 131.3, 130.2, 129.9, 129.3, 128.6, 128.0, 127.9, 127.8, 127.4, 126.8, 40.6, 31.5, 26.9, 26.4, 22.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3028, 2928, 2853, 1598, 1486, 1446, 1370, 1218, 1189, 1091, 1033, 1002, 959, 911, 858, 839, 812, 782, 733, 696, 666, 622 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₃₃H₃₂NaO₃S: 531.1964; Measured: 531.1969.





(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)methanol (218)

To a flame-dried flask with a magnetic stir bar was added commercially available piperidin-4-ylmethanol (9.80 g, 1.0 equiv, 85.0 mmol) followed by 140 mL dry DCM and 14.2 mL of freshly distilled (over CaH₂) triethylamine (10.33 g, 1.2 equiv, 102.1 mmol). The solution was cooled to 0 °C and allowed to stir for 20 minutes at this temperature. Then, freshly dried and distilled (over P₂O₅) Tf₂O (24.48 mmol, 1.02 equiv, 86.79 mmol) was added dropwise very slowly over the course of ~20 minutes. The reaction was allowed to stir at 0 °C for 2 hours, then warmed to room temperature and allowed to stir overnight. The next morning, the reaction was cooled again to 0 °C and quenched with water and extracted with DCM (x3). The combined organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, then concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified *via* silica flash column chromatography (20% diethyl ether in DCM, product stains with KMnO₄ TLC stain) to yield alcohol **218** as a white solid (11.2 g, 53% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 3.99 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 2H), 3.55 (d, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 3.04 (t, *J* = 12.7 Hz, 2H), 1.95 – 1.82 (m, 2H), 1.80 – 1.58 (m, 1H), 1.45 (br s, 1H), 1.41 – 1.27 (m, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 120.2 (q, *J* = 323 Hz), 66.9, 46.8, 37.8, 28.6.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2 (br s).

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3333, 2927, 1447, 1385, 1227, 1184, 1150, 1124, 1049, 980, 939, 762, 708, 683 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: [M•]+ Calculated for C₇H₁₂F₃NO₃S: 247.0490; Measured: 247.0481.

4-(iodomethyl)-1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidine (219)

To a flame-dried flask with a magnetic stir bar was added PPh₃ (18.1 g, 1.5 equiv, 69.2 mmol) and imidazole (4.7 g, 1.5 equiv, 69.2 mmol). The solids were dissolved in 145 mL dry DCM then cooled to 0 °C. After stirring at this temperature for 20 minutes, solid I₂ (17.6g, 1.5 equiv, 69.2 mmol) was added in three portions and allowed to stir for another 30 minutes at 0 °C under N₂. Then, a solution of alcohol **218** (11.4 g, 1.0 equiv, 46.1 mmol) in 30 mL dry DCM was added dropwise and the reaction was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight. The next morning (SM consumed by TLC) saturated aqueous Na₂S₂O₃ was added and then subsequently extracted with DCM (x3). The combined organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, then purified *via* silica flash column chromatography (20% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield pure iodide **219** as a white solid (15.2 g, 92% yield).

¹**H** NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 3.93 (dt, J = 13.3, 2.5 Hz, 2H), 3.11 (d, J = 6.5 Hz, 2H), 3.01 (t, J = 12.8 Hz, 2H), 2.30 – 1.81 (m, 2H), 1.63 (m, 1H), 1.39 – 1.24 (m, 2H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 120.0 (q, J = 323.4 Hz), 46.4, 37.4, 32.2, 11.9.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -75.3 (br s).

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2946, 2881, 1466, 1447, 1391, 1355, 1296, 1254, 1228, 1190, 1143, 1062, 1039, 993, 977, 945, 846, 810, 764, 709, 683, 668, 620 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: $[M\bullet]$ + Calculated for C₇H₁₁F₃INO₂S: 356.9507; Measured: 356.9493.

HE 0 °C to rt



Ar₂

Representative scheme for the synthesis of N-Tf piperidinyl vinyl tosylate substrates:

The general procedure outlined above was used to prepare N-Tf piperidinyl vinyl tosylate substrates from the corresponding aryl acetic acid-derived Weinreb amides, which were prepared according to published procedures.³² The procedure for synthesis of aryl acetophenones was adopted from Schindler *et al.*³³ The tosylation step generates the *E* isomer shown as the major isomer, but some *Z* isomer is also produced, which is typically more polar in R_f and could be separated out via column chromatography. While both the *Z* and *E* isomer of the vinyl tosylate give similar results in C–H insertion reactions (activity and enantioselectivity), only the *E* isomer was used for experiments unless otherwise noted. *If the vinyl tosylate is impure after column chromatography, pure material could be obtained via recrystallization from hexanes/ethyl acetate or hexanes/diethyl ether.



2-phenyl-1-(*p***-tolyl)ethan-1-one (220)** was prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.³⁴



2-phenyl-1-(p-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)propan-1-one

(221)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (293 mg, 1.1 equiv, 2.6 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (8 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **220** (0.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 2.4 mmol) in THF (4 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (892 mg, 1.05 equiv, 2.50 mmol) in THF (4 mL). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (5% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to yield ketone **221** as a white solid (788 mg, 75% yield).

¹**H NMR** (300 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.84 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 7.28 – 7.23 (m, 5H), 7.17 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 4.63 (t, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 1H), 4.09 – 3.66 (m, 2H), 2.90 (q, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 2H), 2.29 – 2.04 (m, 3H), 1.98 – 1.63 (m, 1H), 1.50 – 1.13 (m, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.6, 144.1, 139.3, 133.9, 129.3, 129.0, 128.7, 127.9, 127.2, 120.0 (q, J = 323.7 Hz), 50.0, 46.7, 40.08, 32.82, 31.91, 21.57.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2919, 1675, 1604, 1460, 1387, 1182, 1149, 1118, 1047, 949, 937, 706 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₅F₃NO₃S: 440.1507; Measured:

440.1509.



2-phenyl-1-(*p*-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4methylbenzenesulfonate (212a)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (666 mg, 1.5 equiv, 5.94 mmol) and THF (15 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C and ketone 221 (1.74 g, 1.0 equiv, 3.9 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (10 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 1 hour. To this was added p-toluenesulfonic anhydride (1.94 g, 1.5 equiv, 5.94 mmol) as a fine suspension in THF (15 mL). This solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1 hour. The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (30 mL) and 1M aqueous NaOH (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 20 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated in vacuo, and purified by flash column chromatography (1% \rightarrow 20% ether in hexanes). The new spot was collected (lower in R_f than starting ketone), which correspond to the *E* vinyl tosylate as **212a** (942 mg, 40% yield, white solid). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.73 ppm) is congruent to similarly reported E diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~ 2.7 ppm for allylic methylene), which are distinct from the reported Z isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding Z vinyl tosylate).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 7.21 – 7.14 (m, 3H), 7.09 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 1H), 7.02 (dd, *J* = 6.6, 2.9 Hz, 2H), 6.80 – 6.62 (m, 2H), 3.84 (d, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 2H), 2.89 (s, 1H), 2.69 (d, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 3H), 1.71 (d, *J* = 11.8 Hz, 2H), 1.44 – 1.17 (m, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.9, 144.4, 138.2, 137.9, 134.3, 131.6, 130.2, 129.8, 129.2, 129.2, 128.4, 128.1, 127.9, 127.3, 120.1 (q, *J* = 323.3 Hz), 46.6, 38.7, 33.0, 31.4, 21.5, 21.2.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3 (br s).

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2927, 1598, 1386, 1226, 1188, 1150, 1049, 971, 941, 849 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (EI-MS) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₂₉H₃₀F₃NO₅S₂K: 632.1155; Measured: 632.1166.

1-(4-cyclopropylphenyl)-2-phenylethan-1-one (222)

Magnesium turnings (546 mg, 1.75 equiv, 22.5 mmol) were flame-dried under high vacuum in a round bottom flask (x3) then suspended in dry THF (64 mL). Commercially available 1-bromo-4-cyclopropylbenzene (5.06 g, 2.0 equiv, 25.7 mmol, 3.4 mL) was added followed by a small grain of I₂. The solution was allowed to stir with gentle heating *via* a heat gun until the purple-brown color of the I₂ disappears. The suspension was then stirred until all the magnesium turnings are visibly consumed. At this point, the reaction was cooled to 0 °C, and then a solution of *N*-methoxy-*N*-methyl-2-phenylacetamide (2.30 g, 1.0 equiv, 12.80 mmol) in 6.4 mL THF was added dropwise. The reaction was monitored

closely by TLC to determine starting material consumption (usually 5–20 minutes), then quenched with 30 mL saturated aqueous ammonium chloride while at 0 °C. The reaction was extracted with diethyl ether (x3), then the combined organics were washed with brine, dried over MgSO₄, filtered through a short pad of silica (wash through with diethyl ether), and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was obtained *via* silica flash column chromatography (7.5% ether/hexanes), furnishing ketone **222** as a white solid (2.6 g, 86%). ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.91 – 7.84 (m, 2H), 7.31 – 7.25 (m, 2H), 7.25 – 7.17 (m, 3H), 7.11 – 7.05 (m, 2H), 4.21 (s, 2H), 1.90 (ddd, *J* = 8.4, 5.1, 3.4 Hz, 1H), 1.06 – 0.98 (m, 2H), 0.78 – 0.69 (m, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 197.2, 150.6, 135.0, 134.1, 129.5, 129.0, 128.8, 126.9, 125.7, 45.5, 15.9, 10.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 1676, 1604, 1459, 1411, 1328, 1044, 812, 713 cm⁻¹.
HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₇H₁₇O: 237.1274; Measured: 237.1275.



1-(4-cyclopropylphenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4yl)propan-1-one (223)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (1.16 g, 1.1 equiv, 10.36 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (24 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **222** (2.22 g, 1.0 equiv, 9.4 mmol) in THF (20.5 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (3.53 g, 1.05 equiv, 9.89 mmol) in THF (16

mL). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15 \rightarrow 20% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **223** as a white solid (2.6 g, 59% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.84 (d, *J* = 8.5 Hz, 2H), 7.32 – 7.23 (m, 4H), 7.19 (tddd, *J* = 5.6, 4.9, 3.3, 2.6 Hz, 1H), 7.04 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 4.62 (dd, *J* = 8.1, 6.7 Hz, 1H), 3.87 (tt, *J* = 12.8, 2.1 Hz, 2H), 2.90 (dt, *J* = 22.2, 12.7 Hz, 2H), 2.19 (ddd, *J* = 14.4, 8.1, 6.5 Hz, 1H), 1.94 – 1.81 (m, 2H), 1.81 – 1.65 (m, 2H), 1.48 – 1.23 (m, 3H), 1.07 – 0.96 (m, 2H), 0.71 (qd, *J* = 4.8, 2.6 Hz, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.6, 150.7, 139.6, 133.9, 129.2, 129.0, 128.1, 127.4, 125.7, 120.2 (q, J = 323.4 Hz), 77.5, 77.2, 76.8, 50.2, 46.90, 46.88, 40.3, 33.0, 32.1, 15.8, 10.57, 10.55.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3007, 2936, 1674, 1604, 1566, 1493, 1453, 1415, 1386, 1273, 1253, 1226, 1186, 1146, 1117, 1049, 998, 949, 910, 823, 728, 709, 610 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₂₆F₃NNaO₃S: 488.1478; Measured: 488.1471.



(*E*)-1-(4-cyclopropylphenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212b) To a flame-dried flask was added ketone 223 (1.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 2.15 mmol) and dry THF (2.60 mL). A 1.0 M solution of LiOtBu in THF (3.2 mL) was added dropwise and stirred at room temperature for 30 minutes. Then, *p*-toluenesulfonic anhydride (1.05 g, 1.5 equiv, 3.22 mmol) in THF (5.6 mL) was added dropwise to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature (solution turns thick). This solution was then stirred for 1 hour. The reaction was quenched with NaHCO₃ (10 mL) and extracted with diethyl ether (3 x 15 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated in vacuo, and purified by silica flash chromatography (20% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate 212b (300 mg, 23% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.72 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported E diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~ 2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in $CDCl_3$), which are distinct from the reported Z isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding Z vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵ ¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.47 – 7.36 (m, 2H), 7.22 – 7.13 (m, 3H), 7.13 – 6.99 (m, 4H), 6.70 (d, J = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 6.54 (d, J = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 3.85 (dd, J = 13.3, 4.0 Hz, 2H), 2.89 (s, 2H), 2.72 (d, J = 6.0 Hz, 2H), 2.36 (s, 3H), 1.71 (tdd, J = 8.4, 5.3, 2.8 Hz, 3H), 1.38 (dt, J = 11.9, 6.1 Hz, 3H), 0.95 – 0.85 (m, 2H), 0.53 (dt, J = 6.6, 4.6 Hz, 2H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 145.1, 144.4, 144.3, 138.4, 134.5, 131.7, 130.3, 129.9, 129.3, 129.3, 128.5, 128.0, 127.4, 124.6, 123.9 (*J* = 323.9 HZ), 46.7, 38.9, 33.2, 31.5, 31.5,

21.6, 15.2, 9.7.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2924, 1598, 1444, 1387, 1226, 1188, 1177, 1149, 1116, 1049, 968, 941, 848, 830, 812, 777, 757, 707 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for $C_{31}H_{32}F_3NNaO_5S_2$: 642.1566; Measured: 642.1586.



1-(4-(*tert***-butyl)phenyl)-2-phenylethan-1-one (224)** was prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.³⁴



1-(4-(tert-butyl)phenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-

yl)propan-1-one (225)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (734 mg, 1.1 equiv, 6.54 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (15 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **224** (1.50 g, 1.0 equiv, 5.94 mmol) in THF (13 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (2.23 g, 1.05 equiv, 6.24 mmol) in THF (10 mL). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified

by silica flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **225** as a white solid (2.0 g, 70% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.94 – 7.88 (m, 2H), 7.44 – 7.39 (m, 2H), 7.30 (d, J = 4.9 Hz, 4H), 7.25 – 7.19 (m, 1H), 4.66 (dd, J = 8.2, 6.7 Hz, 1H), 3.89 (tdt, J = 13.0, 4.4, 2.4 Hz, 2H), 3.04 – 2.80 (m, 2H), 2.22 (ddd, J = 14.4, 8.2, 6.5 Hz, 1H), 1.89 (dp, J = 13.2, 2.7 Hz, 1H), 1.81 – 1.71 (m, 2H), 1.47 – 1.30 (m, 3H), 1.30 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.7, 157.1, 139.5, 134.0, 129.3, 128.8, 128.2, 127.4, 125.8, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.9 Hz), 77.5, 77.2, 76.8, 50.3, 46.91, 46.88, 40.4, 35.2, 33.0, 32.08, 32.05, 31.2.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2963, 2870, 1676, 1603, 1387, 1268, 1226, 1186, 1147, 1117, 1051, 949, 709 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₅H₃₁F₃NO₃S: 482.1971; Measured: 482.1972.



(*E*)-1-(4-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212c)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (708 mg, 1.6 equiv, 6.31 mmol) and THF (9 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C and ketone **225** (1.90 g, 1.0 equiv, 3.95 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (14 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. To this was quickly added solid toluenesulfonic anhydride (2.06 g, 1.6 equiv, 6.31 mmol) with

vigorous stirring, and then the solution was allowed to warm to room temperature (solution turns thick). After 1.5 hours, the reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (15 mL) and water (15 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 10 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **212c** (1.0 g, 40% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.77 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported *E* diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.38 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.21 – 7.15 (m, 3H), 7.06 – 6.98 (m, 4H), 6.86 – 6.81 (m, 2H), 6.76 – 6.69 (m, 2H), 3.87 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 3.9 Hz, 2H), 2.90 (t, *J* = 10.8 Hz, 2H), 2.77 (d, *J* = 6.2 Hz, 2H), 2.31 (s, 3H), 1.79 – 1.68 (m, 2H), 1.46 – 1.32 (m, 3H), 1.17 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR = (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 151.1, 145.1, 144.2, 138.4, 134.6, 132.0, 130.2, 129.7, 129.4, 129.3, 128.5, 128.1, 127.4, 124.40, 120.2 (app q, J = 323.5 Hz), 46.8, 39.0, 34.6, 33.30, 33.28, 33.26, 33.2, 31.6, 31.3, 21.7.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2960, 1598, 1444, 1389, 1227, 1177, 1150, 1116, 1065, 1049, 971, 942, 913, 852, 839, 812, 779, 760, 732, 707 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₃₂H₃₆F₃KNO₅S₂: 674.1619; Measured: 674.1622.



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenylethan-1-one (226) was prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.³⁶



1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)propan-1-one (227)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (576 mg, 1.1 equiv, 5.13 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (12 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **226** (1.00 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.67 mmol) in THF (10 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (1.75 g, 1.05 equiv, 4.90 mmol) in THF (8 mL). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **227** as a white solid (1.45 g, 70% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.02 – 7.88 (m, 2H), 7.32 – 7.19 (m, 5H), 7.11 – 6.98 (m, 2H), 4.58 (t, *J* = 7.4 Hz, 1H), 3.89 (ddt, *J* = 15.1, 12.8, 2.1 Hz, 2H), 2.92 (d, *J* = 15.3 Hz,

2H), 2.18 (ddd, *J* = 14.4, 7.8, 6.6 Hz, 1H), 1.88 (dt, *J* = 12.8, 2.5 Hz, 1H), 1.79 (dt, *J* = 13.7, 6.7 Hz, 1H), 1.71 (dt, *J* = 12.9, 2.6 Hz, 1H), 1.44 – 1.23 (m, 3H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 197.6, 165.8 d, *J* = 255.5 Hz), 139.1, 132.9 (d, J = 3.0 Hz), 131.5 (d, *J* = 9.2 Hz), 129.4, 128.1, 127.6, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.9 Hz), 116.0, 115.8, 77.5, 77.2, 76.8, 50.5, 46.9, 40.2, 32.9, 32.1, 32.0.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.8, -104.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2929, 1680, 1597, 1505, 1448, 1386, 1275, 1226, 1187, 1155, 1118, 1052, 948, 741, 709 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₁H₂₂F₄NO₃S: 444.1251; Measured: 444.1252.



(*E*)-1-(4-fluorophenyl)-2-phenyl-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212d)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (555 mg, 1.6 equiv, 4.94 mmol) and THF (7 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C and ketone **227** (1.37 g, 1.0 equiv, 3.09 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (11 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 2 h. To this was quickly added solid toluenesulfonic anhydride (1.61 g, 1.6 equiv, 4.94 mmol). This solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours. The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (15 mL) and water (15 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 10 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (25%)

diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **212d** (700 mg, 38% yield) as a white solid. The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragment). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.71 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported *E* diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃), which are distinct from the reported *Z* isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding *Z* vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.55 – 7.36 (m, 2H), 7.24 – 7.16 (m, 3H), 7.13 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 7.04 – 6.96 (m, 2H), 6.89 – 6.78 (m, 2H), 6.66 – 6.54 (m, 2H), 3.93 – 3.76 (m, 2H), 2.89 (t, *J* = 10.8 Hz, 2H), 2.71 (d, *J* = 6.0 Hz, 2H), 2.38 (s, 3H), 1.72 (dd, *J* = 12.8, 2.8 Hz, 2H), 1.46 – 1.28 (m, 3H).

¹³**C NMR**⁼ (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 162.2 (d, *J* = 249.3 Hz) 145.0, 143.9, 138.0, 134.4, 132.8, 131.9 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz), 129.8 (d, *J* = 3.5 Hz),129.5, 129.3, 128.7, 128.0, 127.7, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.5 Hz), 114.8, 114.6, 46.7, 38.9, 33.2, 31.6, 21.7.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3, -112.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3052, 2927, 2874, 1649, 1600, 1508, 1493, 1445, 1385, 1334, 1306, 1276, 1227, 1189, 1178, 1150, 1116, 1080, 1065, 1049, 975, 942, 911, 852, 814, 776, 760, 735, 708, 673 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₈H₂₇F₄NNaO₅S₂: 620.1159; Measured: 620.1170.

MeO
2-(4-fluorophenyl)-1-(4-methoxyphenyl)ethan-1-one (228)

Prepared according to literature procedures and matched the NMR data in the literature.³⁷



2-(4-fluorophenyl)-1-(4-methoxyphenyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4yl)propan-1-one (229)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (884 mg, 1.1 equiv, 7.88 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (18 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **228** (1.750 g, 1 equiv, 7.164 mmol) in THF (16 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (2.69 g, 1.05 equiv, 7.52 mmol). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (30% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **229** as a white solid (2.00 g, 59% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.98 – 7.90 (m, 2H), 7.30 – 7.23 (m, 2H), 7.04 – 6.95 (m, 2H), 6.93 – 6.85 (m, 2H), 4.63 (dd, *J* = 8.1, 6.8 Hz, 1H), 3.96 – 3.86 (m, 2H), 3.84 (s, 3H), 2.93 (q, *J* = 13.7 Hz, 2H), 2.24 – 2.16 (m, 1H), 1.88 (dt, *J* = 12.4, 2.6 Hz, 1H), 1.80 – 1.71 (m, 2H), 1.44 – 1.26 (m, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 197.6, 163.8, 162.0 (d, J = 246.2 Hz), 135.4 (d, J = 3.3 Hz), 131.0, 129.6 (d, J = 8.0 Hz), 129.3, 120.2 (q, J = 323.5 Hz), 116.2, 116.0, 114.0, 55.6, 49.0, 46.9, 40.4, 33.0, 32.0.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2, -115. 2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2941, 1672, 1600, 1575, 1508, 1460, 1421, 1385, 1313, 1252, 1226, 1172, 1151, 1117, 1049, 1030, 949, 836, 709 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₄F₄NO₄S: 474.1357; Measured: 474.1356.



(E)-2-(4-fluorophenyl)-1-(4-methoxyphenyl)-3-(1-

((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212e)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (728 mg, 1.6 equiv, 6.49 mmol) and THF (10.6 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C and ketone **229** (1.92 g, 1.0 equiv, 4.06 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (10.5 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. To this was quickly added solid toluenesulfonic anhydride (2.12 g, 1.6 equiv, 6.49 mmol). This solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours. The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (15 mL) and water (15 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 10 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column

chromatography (25% ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate **212e** (1.0 g, 40% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.68 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported *E* diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃), which are distinct from the reported *Z* isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding *Z* vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.44 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.13 – 7.07 (m, 2H), 7.02 – 6.96 (m, 2H), 6.91 – 6.84 (m, 2H), 6.79 – 6.73 (m, 2H), 6.47 – 6.40 (m, 2H), 3.85 (dt, *J* = 12.2, 2.9 Hz, 2H), 3.69 (s, 3H), 2.90 (t, *J* = 12.0 Hz, 2H), 2.68 (d, *J* = 6.2 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 1.74 – 1.66 (m, 2H), 1.37 (dt, *J* = 12.2, 6.1 Hz, 3H).

¹³**C NMR**⁼ (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 161.9 (d, *J* = 247.4 Hz), 159.4, 145.2, 144.6, 134.5, 134.4 (d, *J* = 3.4 Hz), 131.4, 131.1 (d, *J* = 7.8 Hz), 130.2, 129.4, 128.0, 125.7, 120.2 (app q, *J* = 323.5 Hz), 115.8, 115.6, 113.2, 55.3, 46.7, 38.8, 33.3, 31.6, 21.7.

¹⁹F NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3, -114.2

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2941, 1604, 1509, 1464, 1446, 1385, 1295, 1251, 1226, 1189, 1177, 1151, 1115, 1095, 1067, 1049, 972, 943, 855, 839, 815, 784, 728, 709 cm⁻¹.
HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₉H₂₉F₄NNaO₆S₂: 650.1265; Measured:

650.1279.



1,2-bis(4-methoxyphenyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)propan-1one (230)

To a flamed dried flask was added KOtBu (674 mg, 1.1 equiv, 6.01 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (14 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added commercially available 1,2-bis(4-methoxyphenyl)ethan-1-one (1.40 g, 1.0 equiv, 5.46 mmol) in THF (12 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (2.05 g, 1.05 equiv, 6.24 mmol). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (20% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **230** as a white solid (1.80 g, 68% yield).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.97 – 7.92 (m, 2H), 7.22 – 7.16 (m, 2H), 6.90 – 6.85 (m, 2H), 6.85 – 6.80 (m, 2H), 4.57 (t, *J* = 7.4 Hz, 1H), 3.90 (ddd, *J* = 16.8, 8.1, 6.1 Hz, 2H),
3.82 (s, 3H), 3.75 (s, 3H), 2.93 (q, *J* = 13.8 Hz, 2H), 2.16 (ddd, *J* = 14.3, 7.9, 6.6 Hz, 1H),
1.88 (dt, *J* = 13.2, 2.7 Hz, 1H), 1.79 – 1.69 (m, 2H), 1.45 – 1.26 (m, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 197.9, 163.6, 158.8, 131.6, 131.1, 129.6, 129.1, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.1 Hz), 114.6, 113.9, 55.6, 55.3, 49.1, 46.9, 40.2, 32.9, 32.1, 32.0.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2937, 1670, 1600, 1574, 1510, 1463, 1420, 1385, 1310, 1251, 1182, 1147, 1119, 1031, 949, 830, 709 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₃H₂₇F₃NO₅S: 486.1557; Measured: 486.1567.



(*E*)-1,2-bis(4-methoxyphenyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212f)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (621 mg, 1.6 equiv, 5.54 mmol) and THF (9 mL). This solution was cooled to 0 °C and vinyl tosylate 230 (1.68 g, 1.0 equiv, 3.46 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (9 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. To this was added solid toluenesulfonic anhydride (1.8 g, 1.6 equiv, 5.54 mmol). This solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours. The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (15 mL) and water (15 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 10 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated in vacuo, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (25% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give vinyl tosylate 212f (620 mg, 28% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be E on the basis of ¹H NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons $(2.66 \text{ ppm in } \text{CDCl}_3)$ is congruent to similarly reported E diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~ 2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃), which are distinct from the reported Z isomer chemical shift (typically ~ 2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding Z vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.13 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 6.95 – 6.91 (m, 2H), 6.81 – 6.77 (m, 2H), 6.73 – 6.68 (m, 2H), 6.47 – 6.41 (m, 2H), 3.89 – 3.80 (m,

2H), 3.75 (s, 3H), 3.68 (s, 3H), 2.89 (t, *J* = 12.0 Hz, 2H), 2.66 (d, *J* = 6.5 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 1.73 – 1.67 (m, 2H), 1.42 – 1.26 (m, 3H).

¹³C NMR = (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 159.2, 158.8, 144.5, 144.4, 134.7, 131.4, 130.7, 130.5, 130.4, 129.4, 128.1, 126.2, 120.2 (q, J = 323.9 Hz), 114.0, 113.1, 55.3, 55.2, 46.8, 38.8, 33.3, 31.5, 21.7.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2933, 2838, 1606, 1573, 1510, 1464, 1385, 1291, 1248, 1226, 1176, 1150, 1115, 1067, 1033, 969, 942, 837, 783, 732, 708, 668 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₃₀H₃₂F₃NNaO₇S₂: 662.1464; Measured: 662.1485.

2-(4-iodophenyl)-*N*-methoxy-*N*-methylacetamide (231)

Prepared according to similar published procedures,³² to a flame-dried flask was added commercially-available 2-(4-iodophenyl)acetic acid (5.0 g, 1.0 equiv, 19.1 mmol), N,O-dimethylhydroxylammonium chloride (2.8 g, 1.5 equiv, 28.6 mmol), and EDCI (5.5 g, 1.5 equiv, 28.6 mmol). While under N₂ atmosphere, 80 mL of dry DCM was then added. Then, DMAP (3.50 g, 1.5 equiv, 28.6 mmol) was added as a solid in one portion and the mixture was allowed stir overnight under N₂ at room temperature. The next morning, the reaction was quenched with water and extracted with DCM (x3). The combined organics were washed with 1M HCl twice, then washed with brine, then dried over Na₂SO₄ and filtered.

Concentration afforded a tan solid that was pure by NMR, and was taken forward as is (5.4 g, 93% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.69 – 7.58 (m, 2H), 7.09 – 6.99 (m, 2H), 3.71 (s, 2H), 3.63 (s, 3H), 3.19 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 171.8, 137.6, 134.6, 131.5, 92.3, 61.4, 38.9, 32.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2932, 1670, 1400, 998, 682 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₀H₁₃INO₂: 305.9985; Measured: 305.9988.



2-(4-iodophenyl)-1-(*p***-tolyl)ethan-1-one (232)** was prepared according to similar reported procedure.³³ Magnesium turnings (818 mg, 1.8 equiv, 33.63 mmol) were flamedried under high vacuum in a round bottom flask (x3) then suspended in dry THF (144 mL). 1-Bromo-4-methylbenzene (6.66 g, 2.2 equiv, 38.9 mmol) was added followed by a small grain of I₂. The solution was allowed to stir with gentle heating *via* a heat gun until the purple-brown color of the I₂ disappears. The suspension was then stirred until all the magnesium chunks are visibly consumed. At this point, the reaction is cooled to 0 °C then Weinreb amide **231** (5.40 g, 1.0 equiv, 17.70 mmol) was added dropwise. The reaction is monitored closely by TLC to determine starting material consumption (usually 5–20 minutes), then quenched with 30 mL saturated ammonium chloride while at 0 °C. The reaction is extracted with diethyl ether (x3), then the combined organics are washed with brine, dried over MgSO₄, filtered through a short pad of silica (wash through with diethyl ether), and concentrated *in vacuo*. Pure material was obtained *via* silica flash column chromatography (15% ethyl acetate/hexanes with 2% DCM to help with solubility), furnishing ketone **232** as a white solid (2.85 g, 48% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.91 – 7.79 (m, 2H), 7.74 – 7.51 (m, 2H), 7.30 – 7.19 (m, 2H), 7.07 – 6.87 (m, 2H), 4.18 (s, 2H), 2.39 (s, 3H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 196.8, 144.4, 137.8, 134.5, 134.0, 131.7, 129.5, 128.8, 92.5, 44.9, 21.8.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2933, 1677, 1606, 1482, 1444, 1385, 1252, 1183, 1146, 1049, 1006, 948, 815, 765, 709 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₁₀H₁₃INO₂: 337.0084; Measured: 337.0084.



2-(4-iodophenyl)-1-(*p*-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)propan-1one (233)

To a flamed-dried flask was added KOtBu (0.88 g, 1.1 equiv, 7.9 mmol). This flask was evacuated under vacuum and backfilled with nitrogen three times. To this was added THF (11 mL), and the flask was cooled to 0 °C. To this flask was added ketone **232** (2.4 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.1 mmol) in THF (15 mL), and the solution was stirred at 0 °C for 20 minutes. To this was added a solution of iodide **219** (2.7 g, 1.05 equiv, 7.5 mmol) in THF (10 mL). The reaction flask was allowed to warm up to room temperature overnight, and quenched by addition of saturated aqueous NH₄Cl (10 mL). The aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3x 15 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by

silica flash column chromatography (15% ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **233** as a white solid (2.7 g, 67% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.83 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 7.62 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 7.25 – 7.17 (m, 2H), 7.04 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 4.65 – 4.54 (m, 1H), 3.90 (tq, *J* = 13.0, 2.0 Hz, 2H), 2.93 (q, *J* = 13.4 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (ddd, *J* = 14.4, 8.0, 6.6 Hz, 1H), 1.87 (dt, *J* = 12.7, 2.7 Hz, 1H), 1.79 – 1.70 (m, 2H), 1.42 – 1.25 (m, 3H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.4, 144.5, 139.2, 138.3, 133.8, 130.1, 129.6, 128.9, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.5 Hz), 92.9, 49.6, 46.8, 40.1, 33.0, 32.1, 32.0, 21.8.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.1

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2933, 1677, 1606, 1482, 1444, 1385, 1226, 1183, 1146, 1049, 1006, 948 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₄F₃INO₃S: 566.0468; Measured: 566.0466.



(*E*)-2-(4-iodophenyl)-1-(*p*-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212g)

To a flame-dried flask was added KOtBu (302 mg, 1.6 equiv, 2.69 mmol) and THF (4.4 mL). This solution was cooled to 0°C and ketone **233** (0.950 g, 1.0 equiv, 1.68 mmol) was added dropwise as a solution in THF (4.4 mL). This solution was stirred at 0 °C for 2 hours. To this was quickly added solid toluenesulfonic anhydride (877 mg, 1.6 equiv, 2.69 mmol).

This solution was allowed to warm to room temperature and stirred for 1.5 hours. The reaction was diluted with ethyl acetate (15 mL) and water (15 mL). The organic layer was separated, and the aqueous layer was extracted with ethyl acetate (3 x 10 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (25% ether in hexanes) to deliver vinyl tosylate **212g** (475 mg, 39% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine fragments). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.67 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported *E* diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃), which are distinct from the reported *Z* isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding *Z* vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.50 (d, J = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.43 (d, J = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.13 – 7.05 (m, 2H), 6.80 – 6.70 (m, 6H), 3.85 (dd, J = 13.2, 3.9 Hz, 2H), 3.05 – 2.79 (m, 2H), 2.67 (d, J = 5.9 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.20 (s, 3H), 1.74 – 1.64 (m, 2H), 1.42 – 1.24 (m, 5H).

¹³C NMR = (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 145.5, 144.7, 138.5, 138.0, 137.7, 134.4, 131.3, 130.7, 130.2, 123.0, 129.4, 128.5, 128.0, 120.2 (app q, J = 323.7 Hz), 93.2, 46.7, 38.7, 33.3, 31.7, 31.5, 22.8, 21.7, 21.4, 14.3.

¹⁹**F NMR** (282 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.2.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2921, 1597, 1483, 1446, 1387, 1226, 1177, 1150, 1115, 1049, 973, 942, 849, 825, 763, 724, 708 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₉H₂₉F₃INNaO₅S₂: 742.0376; Measured: 742.0385.



(3-(4-bromophenyl)propoxy)triisopropylsilane (234)

To a flame-dried flask equipped with a stir bar was added imidazole (3.1g, 2.0 equiv, 46.49 mmol), commercially available 3-(4-bromophenyl)propan-1-ol (5.0 g, 1.0 equiv, 23.25 mmol), and DMF (29 mL). The solution is then cooled to 0 °C and allowed to stir for 20 minutes before adding neat TIPS–Cl dropwise. The reactions was completed after 2 hours by TLC analysis (15% diethyl ether in hexanes). The reaction was quenched with saturated ammonium chloride and extracted with 1% diethyl ether in pentane (x3), and the combined organics were washed with water, then brine, then filtered through a pad of silica gel, then concentrated *in vacuo*. Further purification of the crude material was achieved *via* silica

flash column chromatography (3% diethyl ether in hexanes) to afford aryl bromide **234** as a colorless oil (7.1 g, 82% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.43 – 7.35 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.04 (m, 2H), 3.70 (t, *J* = 6.2 Hz, 2H), 2.71 – 2.63 (m, 2H), 1.88 – 1.77 (m, 2H), 1.17 – 1.00 (m, 21H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 141.4, 131.4, 130.4, 119.5, 62.4, 34.6, 31.6, 18.1, 12.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2942, 2865, 1488, 1461, 1387, 1247, 1107, 1072, 1011, 882, 809, 717, 67 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: [M•]+ Calculated for C₁₈H₃₁BrOSi: 370.1328; Measured: 370.1298.



1-(p-tolyl)-2-(4-(3-((triisopropylsilyl)oxy)propyl)phenyl)ethan-1-one (235)

Following a reported procedure,³⁸ a flame-dried Schlenk flask was charged with NaO*t*Bu (2.56 g, 1.5 equiv, 26.65 mmol) and dppf (886 mg, 0.09 equiv, 1.59 mmol). The flask was evacuated and back-filled with N₂ (x3). Then, degassed THF (36 mL) was added followed by aryl bromide **234** (6.60 g, 1.0 equiv, 17.77 mmol), followed by Pd(dba)₂ (715 mg, 0.07 equiv, 1.24 mmol). After 5 minutes of stirring, commercially-available 1-(*p*-tolyl)ethan-1-one (2.62 g, 1.1 equiv, 19.55 mmol) was then added. The flask was then sealed with a glass stopper and heated to 75 °C overnight. The next morning, the reaction was quenched with water and extracted with diethyl ether (x3) and the combined organics were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated *in vacuo*. Silica flash chromatography (4% diethyl ether in hexanes) afforded pure ketone **235** as a slightly-yellow oil (4.0 g, 53% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.96 – 7.89 (m, 2H), 7.28 – 7.20 (m, 2H), 7.23 – 7.13 (m, 4H), 4.22 (s, 2H), 3.72 (t, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 2.74 – 2.65 (m, 2H), 2.39 (s, 3H), 1.91 – 1.80 (m, 2H), 1.18 – 1.01 (m, 21H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 197.4, 143.9, 140.9, 134.2, 132.0, 129.3, 129.2, 128.8, 62.6, 45.1, 34.6, 31.8, 21.7, 18.1, 12.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3024, 2941, 2891, 2864, 2726, 1900. 1806, 1678, 1606, 1572, 1513, 1463, 1381, 1328, 1276, 1222, 1196, 1180, 1149, 1104, 1066, 1013, 996, 964, 918, 882, 809, 770, 721, 681, 658 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+K]+ Calculated for C₂₇H₄₀KO₂Si: 463.2429; Measured: 463.2428



1-(p-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)-2-(4-(3-

((triisopropylsilyl)oxy)propyl)phenyl)propan-1-one (236)

To a flame-dried flask was added ketone **235** (3.95 g, 1.0 equiv, 9.3 mmol) then dissolved in THF (30 mL) and cooled to 0 °C. In a separate flask, a freshly-prepared solution of KO*t*Bu (1.14 g, 1.1 equiv, 10.2 mmol) in THF (30 mL) was added dropwise to the ketone while at 0 °C. The yellow solution was allowed to stir at 0 °C for 20 minutes. Then, a solution of iodide **219** (3.48 g, 1.05 equiv, 9.7 mmol) in THF (10 mL) was added dropwise then allowed to warm to room temperature overnight. The next morning, the reaction was quenched with saturated ammonium chloride and extracted with diethyl ether (x3). The combined organics were washed once with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield ketone **236** as a white solid (4.9 g, 81% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.91 – 7.84 (m, 2H), 7.23 – 7.16 (m, 4H), 7.13 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 4.64 (t, *J* = 7.4 Hz, 1H), 3.97 – 3.83 (m, 2H), 3.67 (t, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 3.01 – 2.86 (m, 2H), 2.69 – 2.61 (m, 2H), 2.36 (s, 3H), 2.26 – 2.14 (m, 1H), 1.95 – 1.69 (m, 5H), 1.50 – 1.24 (m, 3H), 1.15 – 0.94 (m, 21H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 198.9, 144.0, 141.4, 136.6, 134.1, 129.4, 129.3, 128.9, 127.9, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.6 Hz), 62.6, 49.8, 46.8, 40.1, 34.5, 32.9, 32.0 (d, *J* = 9.3 Hz), 31.7, 21.6, 18.1, 12.0.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.1 (br s).

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2941, 2865, 1679, 1606, 1461, 1389, 1227, 1182, 1147, 1110, 1052, 997, 949, 882, 818, 763, 709, 680 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₃₄H₅₁F₃NO₄SSi: 654.3254; Measured: 654.3266.



(E)-1-(p-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)-2-(4-(3-

((triisopropylsilyl)oxy)propyl)phenyl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (237) To a flame-dried flask was added ketone 236 (4.70 g, 1.0 equiv, 7.20 mmol) then dissolved in THF (35 mL) and cooled to 0 °C. In a separate flask, a freshly-prepared solution of KO*t*Bu (1.29 g, 1.60 equiv, 11.52 mmol) in THF (25 mL) was added dropwise to the ketone while at 0 °C. The yellow solution was allowed to stir at 0 °C for 90 minutes. Then, Ts₂O (3.76 g, 1.6 equiv, 11.52 mmol) was added as a solid in one portion to the enolate solution with vigorous stirring then allowed to warm to room temperature (solution turns thick). After the reaction was completed by TLC analysis (20% diethyl ether in hexanes), the reaction was quenched with water and extracted with diethyl ether (x3). The combined organics were washed once with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by silica flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to yield pure **237** as a white solid (2.90 g, 50% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be *E* on the basis of NOESY NMR (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine protons, as well as between the two aryl rings). Consistent with this assignment, the chemical shift of the allylic methylene protons (2.68 ppm in CDCl₃) is congruent to similarly reported *E* diaryl vinyl tosylates (typically ~2.7 ppm for allylic methylene in CDCl₃), which are distinct from the reported *Z* isomer chemical shift (typically ~2.3 ppm for allylic methylene of corresponding *Z* vinyl tosylate in CDCl₃).³⁵

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.49 – 7.41 (m, 2H), 7.09 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 7.01 (d, *J* = 8.2 Hz, 2H), 6.96 – 6.89 (m, 2H), 6.75 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 2H), 6.70 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H), 3.85 (dd, *J* = 13.4, 3.8 Hz, 2H), 3.65 (t, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 2H), 2.95 – 2.85 (m, 2H), 2.71 – 2.60 (m, 4H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 3H), 1.87 – 1.67 (m, 4H), 1.47 – 1.29 (m, 3H), 1.15 – 0.98 (m, 21H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.7, 144.5, 141.5, 137.8, 135.4, 134.4, 131.6, 130.7, 129.8, 129.2, 129.1, 128.6, 128.2, 128.0, 120.2 (q, *J* = 323.8 Hz), 62.4, 46.7, 38.8, 34.2, 33.0, 31.7, 31.4, 21.5, 21.2, 17.7, 12.0.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3 (br s).

Chapter 4 – Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations **FT-IR** (neat film NaCl): 3027, 2939, 2866, 1598, 1511, 1463, 1393, 1333, 1245, 1227, 1171, 1151, 1101, 1070, 1049, 972, 942, 910, 882, 850, 815, 781, 736, 708, 684 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₄₁H₅₇F₃NO₆S₂Si: 808.3349; Measured:

808.3371.



(E)-2-(4-(3-hydroxypropyl)phenyl)-1-(p-tolyl)-3-(1-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)piperidin-4-yl)prop-1-en-1-yl 4-methylbenzenesulfonate (212h)

To a scintillation vial equipped with a stir bar was added silvl ether 237 (2.20 g, 1.0 equiv, 2.72 mmol), followed by dry THF (5 mL). The solution was cooled to 0 °C then a freshly prepared solution of TBAF•(H₂O)₃ (1.03 g, 1.2 equiv, 3.26 mmol) in 5 mL of dry THF was added dropwise then allowed to warm to room temperature. After 30 minutes, reaction was completed by TLC analysis. The reaction was quenched with saturated ammonium chloride and subsequently extracted with ethyl acetate (x3). The combined organics were dried over Na_2SO_4 , filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, then purified by silica flash chromatography (20%) \rightarrow 50% \rightarrow 70% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to afford pure alcohol **212h** as a white solid (1.35) g, 76% yield). The olefin isomer is assigned to be E as it was directly derived from compound 237, which was characterized to be the E vinyl tosylate. To further validate this, NOESY NMR was conducted and validated this assignment (observe NOE correlations between tosylate and piperidine protons, as well as between the two aryl rings).³⁵

Chapter 4 – Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations ¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 (app d, J = 8.4 Hz, 2H), 7.09 (app d, J = 8.5 Hz, 2H), 7.00 (app d, J = 8.2 Hz, 2H), 6.92 (app d, J = 8.2 Hz, 2H), 6.77 – 6.66 (m, 4H), 3.85 (dd, J = 13.1, 4.0 Hz, 2H), 3.63 (t, J = 6.4 Hz, 2H), 2.90 (t, J = 12.0 Hz, 2H), 2.70 - 2.59 (m, 4H), 2.37 (s, 3H), 2.18 (s, 3H), 1.90 – 1.79 (m, 2H), 1.75 – 1.67 (m, 2H), 1.45 – 1.27 (m, 4H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 144.9, 144.6, 141.1, 138.0, 135.8, 134.5, 131.6, 130.7, 129.9, 129.4, 129.3, 128.6, 128.3, 128.0, 62.3, 46.7, 38.8, 34.0, 33.2, 31.8, 31.5, 21.7, 21.3. *CF₃ quartet not apparent.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -75.3 (br s).

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3300, 2931, 1386, 1226, 1176, 1151, 1050, 968, 942, 825 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: $[M+NH_4]$ + Calculated for $C_{32}H_{40}F_3N_2O_6S_2$: 669.2280; Measured: 669.2287.

4.5.3 Preparation of Catalysts

Synthesis of binol precursors:



(S)-((2,2'-bis(methoxymethoxy)-6,6'-bis(trifluoromethyl)-[1,1'-binaphthalene]-3,3'divl)bis(4,1-phenylene))bis(pentafluoro- λ 6-sulfane) (238)

Following a similar reported procedure,³⁹ MOM-protected (S)-3,3'-diiodo-6,6'bis(trifluoromethyl)-BINOL (prepared according to published protocol⁴⁰) (5.0 g, 1.0 equiv, 6.56 mmol) was added to an oven-dried Schlenk flask, followed by Na₂CO₃ (3.5 g, 5 equiv, 32.80 mmol), and *p*-SF₅ aryl BPin (6.50 g, 3.0 equiv, 19.7 mmol). The flask was vac/backfilled with N₂ three times, then THF (112 mL), toluene (112 mL), and water (60 mL) were added. The mixture was the degassed by sparging with nitrogen while vigorously stirring for 30 minutes. Then, under positive N₂ gas flow, solid Pd(PPh₃)₄ (758 mg, 0.1 equiv, 0.65 mmol) was added in one portion. The flask was then sealed and heated to 85 °C overnight. The next morning, starting material had been consumed by TLC. Water was added to the reaction and extracted with ethyl acetate three times. The combined organics were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified *via* flash chromatography (4% diethyl ether in hexanes) to obtain MOM BINOL **238** mixed with the starting aryl Bpin, but was carried forward to the deprotection step as is (*see next step*).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.26 (s, 2H), 8.10 (s, 2H), 7.94 – 7.82 (m, 8H), 7.52 (dd, *J* = 9.0, 1.9 Hz, 2H), 7.38 (d, *J* = 8.9 Hz, 2H), 4.40 (s, 4H), 2.36 (s, 6H).

¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 155.2 – 152.1 (m), 141.7, 135.1, 135.0, 132.2, 129.9, 129.6, 128.1, 127.8, 127.4, 126.4, 126.3 (m), 126.0, 122.1, 99.3, 56.2. **CF*₃ carbon (typically a quartet) difficult to see due to peak overlap, not included.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 85.60 – 82.21 (m), 63.02 (d, J = 149.7 Hz), -62.44.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2981, 1634, 1602, 1448, 1436, 1398, 1362, 1331, 1293, 1249, 1194, 1164, 1144, 1129, 1100, 1082, 1068, 1002, 963, 916, 836, 738, 654 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: $[M \bullet]$ + Calculated for C₃₈H₂₆F₁₆O₄S₂: 914.1017; Measured: 914.1002.



(S)-3,3'-bis(4-(pentafluoro- λ 6-sulfaneyl)phenyl)-6,6'-bis(trifluoromethyl)-[1,1'-binaphthalene]-2,2'-diol (239)

MOM-protected BINOL **238** was dissolved in 1,4-dioxane (42 mL). Then, 9 mL of 6 M aq. HCl was added dropwise. The reaction was then sealed and heated to 85 °C overnight, by which time starting material is consumed by TLC forming a more polar spot. Saturated aqueous bicarbonate solution was then added (~35 mL), and the mixture was extracted with DCM three times. The combined organics were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated, and purified *via* flash chromatography (10% ethyl acetate in hexanes) to obtain BINOL **239** as a white solid (4.0 g, 73% yield over two steps from diiodo precursor).

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.31 – 8.26 (m, 2H), 8.18 (s, 2H), 7.99 – 7.87 (m, 4H), 7.83 (d, *J* = 8.6 Hz, 4H), 7.56 (dd, *J* = 8.9, 1.9 Hz, 2H), 7.33 – 7.24 (m, 2H), 5.44 (s, 2H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 155.1–152.9 (m), 151.9, 140.0, 134.6, 133.3, 130.3, 130.0, 128.4, 127.4, 127.1, 126.7 (m), 126.3 (m), 125.1, 124.2 (q, *J* = 272.1 Hz), 111.9.
¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 84.1 (p, *J* = 150.3 Hz), 62.9 (d, *J* = 149.8 Hz), -62.3.
FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3534, 2341, 1632, 1608, 1502, 1452, 1400, 1334, 1317,1294, 1241, 1198, 1175, 1163, 1131, 1101, 1071, 945, 911, 836, 780, 739, 708, 667, 624, 604 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M-H]- Calculated for $C_{34}H_{17}F_{16}O_2S_2$: 825.0420; Measured: 825.0415.



(S)-3,3'-bis(4-chlorophenyl)-2,2'-bis(methoxymethoxy)-1,1'-binaphthalene (240)

Following a similar procedure as above³⁹, MOM-protected 3,3'-diiodo BINOL (1.40 g, 1 equiv, 2.24 mmol) was added to an oven-dried Schlenk flask, followed by Na₂CO₃ (1.18 g, 5 equiv, 11.2 mmol), and the aryl boronic acid (1.4 g, 4 equiv, 8.94 mmol). The flask was vac/backfilled with N₂ three times, then THF (38 mL), toluene (38 mL), and water (18 mL) were added. The mixture was the degassed by sparging with nitrogen while vigorously stirring for 30 minutes. Then, under positive N₂ gas flow, solid Pd(PPh₃)₄ (258 mg, 0.1 equiv, 0.224 mmol) was added in one portion. The flask was then sealed and heated to 85 °C overnight. The next morning, starting material had been consumed by TLC. Water was added to the reaction and extracted with ethyl acetate three times. The combined organics were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified *via* flash chromatography (2.5% diethyl ether in hexanes) to obtain MOM BINOL **240** as a white solid (1.1 g, 81% yield).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.93 (s, 2H), 7.90 (d, *J* = 8.2 Hz, 2H), 7.75 – 7.68 (m, 4H), 7.49 – 7.41 (m, 6H), 7.33 – 7.26 (m, 4H), 4.40 (dd, *J* = 5.9, 0.6 Hz, 2H), 4.35 (dd, *J* = 5.9, 0.6 Hz, 2H), 2.37 (s, 6H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 151.3, 137.6, 134.4, 133.8, 133.6, 131.1, 130.9, 130.7, 128.7, 128.0, 126.7, 126.7, 126.5, 125.5, 98.8, 56.1.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2930, 1590, 1492, 1427, 1387, 1352, 1246, 1157, 1091, 1015, 996, 967, 909, 830, 750, 731 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₃₆H₂₈Cl₂NaO₄: 617.1257; Measured: 617.1255.



(S)-3,3'-bis(4-chlorophenyl)-[1,1'-binaphthalene]-2,2'-diol (241)

MOM-protected BINOL **240** was dissolved in 54 mL of DCM/MeOH (1:1) in an ovendried flask equipped with a stir bar. Then, 2.7 mL of conc. HCl is added slowly dropwise. The mixture is allowed to stir at room temperature overnight, by which time starting material is consumed by TLC forming a more polar spot. Saturated aqueous bicarbonate solution was then added (~40 mL), and the mixture was extracted with DCM three times. The combined organics were washed with brine, dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated, and purified *via* flash chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to obtain BINOL **241** a white solid (818 mg, 89% yield), which matched published NMR spectra.⁴¹ *Preparation of phosphorimidoyl trichloride*: prepared according to procedures published by List from the corresponding sulfonamide:

((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)phosphorimidoyl trichloride (242) was prepared according to published procedures.⁴²



((perfluoronaphthalen-2-yl)sulfonyl)phosphorimidoyl trichloride (243) was prepared according to published procedures.¹⁹

Preparation of IDPi catalysts:



All IDPi catalysts were made in a similar manner as reported by List *et al.*⁴³ An oven-dried Schlenk flask was cycled into an inert atmosphere glovebox, and the corresponding

phosphorimidoyl trichloride was weighed into it (2.1 equiv). The Schlenk flask was then sealed with a septa, brought out of the glovebox, and put under N₂ atmosphere. To the Schlenk flask was then added dry toluene solvent (to achieve 0.33 M in BINOL), followed by the BINOL under positive N_2 flow (2.1 equiv). In cases where the phosphorimidoyl trichloride reagent is a solid, the BINOL was added first followed by toluene. To the homogeneous solution was added freshly distilled (over CaH₂) triethylamine (16 equiv) and the mixture was allowed to stir at room temperature. After 20 minutes of stirring at room temperature, dried HMDS (distilled over CaH₂) was added dropwise (1 equiv), then the Schlenk flask was sealed with a ground glass stopper and heated at 120 °C while sealed for 3 days. After this time, the reaction was cooled to room temperature, quenched with 1M HCl, and allowed to stir vigorously for 10 minutes before extracting the mixture with DCM (x3). The combined organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, and concentrated in vacuo. The crude material was purified by silica flash chromatography ($0\% \rightarrow 10\%$ ethyl acetate in benzene) to obtain pure IDPi after concentration in vacuo. This material was then dissolved in DCM and stirred vigorously with 6M aq. HCl for 10 minutes. The DCM layer is separated out and washed once more with 6M aq. HCl. The DCM layer was concentrated down, and azeotroped from dry toluene (x3), then dry benzene (x2), then dry DCM/Hex to obtain typically white or off-white solids which are further dried under high vacuum over P₂O₅ overnight before cycling into an inert atmosphere glovebox.



IDPi-211

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO) δ 8.85 (s, 2H), 8.76 (s, 2H), 8.68 (s, 2H), 8.53 (s, 2H), 8.09 – 7.97 (m, 8H), 7.82 (dd, *J* = 9.2, 1.9 Hz, 2H), 7.41 – 7.32 (m, 2H), 7.21 (d, *J* = 8.6 Hz, 4H), 7.00 (t, *J* = 9.3 Hz, 4H), 6.59 (d, *J* = 8.6 Hz, 4H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO) δ 152.4 – 152.0 (m), 151.5 – 151.2 (m), 149.9 – 149.1 (m), 146.7 – 146.4 (m), 145.5 (t, *J* = 6.4 Hz), 145.0 (t, *J* = 4.9 Hz), 144.2 – 143.7 (m), 142.6 – 142.2 (m), 141.6 – 141.3 (m), 140.8 – 139.8 (m), 139.4 – 139.0 (m), 138.7, 138.5, 138.2 – 137.6, 136.9 – 136.5 (m), 133.1, 132.8, 132.4, 132.3, 131.9, 131.5, 130.5, 129.8, 129.5, 128.8, 128.3, 128.1, 128.0, 127.3, 126.9, 126.7, 126.5, 126.2, 125.9, 125.5, 125.3, 125.2, 124.0, 122.8 (m), 122.6, 122.2, 121.7, 120.1, 119.9, 110.0 – 109.6 (m), 106.9 – 106.3 (m). *other peaks not apparent.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO) δ 87.0 (m), 64.3 (d, J = 255.0 Hz), 63.9 (d, J = 254.6 Hz), -61.0, -61.2 - -61.8 (m), -113.8 (dd, J = 77.4, 18.0 Hz), -133.9 (d, J = 20.1 Hz), -143.3 (dt, J = 76.3, 17.5 Hz), -146.6 (dd, J = 45.9, 28.5 Hz), -149.2 (dt, J = 56.5, 19.4 Hz), -152.0, -155.2 (q, J = 14.0 Hz).

³¹**P NMR** (161 MHz, d₆-DMSO) δ -1.39.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 1643, 1491, 1416, 1295, 1139, 1068, 960, 913, 851, 836 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M-H]- Calculated for C₈₈H₃₂F₄₆N₃O₈P₂S₆: 2385.9259; Measured 2385.9247.



IDPi-209

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.01 (dd, *J* = 8.3, 1.2 Hz, 2H), 7.97 (s, 2H), 7.93 (dd, *J* = 8.3, 1.1 Hz, 2H), 7.71 (ddd, *J* = 8.2, 6.6, 1.4 Hz, 2H), 7.59 (dd, *J* = 8.6, 1.3 Hz, 2H), 7.56 – 7.51 (m, 2H), 7.46 (ddd, *J* = 8.2, 6.3, 1.6 Hz, 2H), 7.35 – 7.25 (m, 11H), 7.17 (d, *J* = 4.7 Hz, 3H), 6.90 – 6.80 (m, 4H), 6.39 – 6.29 (m, 4H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 143.7 (t, J = 5.1 Hz), 143.4 (app t), 134.7, 134.1, 133.9, 133.8, 132.8, 132.6, 132.3, 132.0, 131.9, 131.8, 131.7, 131.3, 131.0, 130.4, 128.9, 128.8, 128.4, 127.8, 127.7, 127.2, 127.1, 127.0, 126.6, 123.7, 123.7, 123.6, 122.1, 119.5 (q, J = 321.4 Hz).

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -78.4.

³¹**P NMR** (162 MHz, CDCl₃) δ -13.5.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2933, 1493, 1311, 1189, 1150, 1105, 990, 967, 900, 844, 829, 731 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M-H]- Calculated for C₆₆H₃₆Cl₄F₆N₃O₈P₂S₂: 1380.0053; Measured 1380.0050.

4.5.4 Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cations



General Procedure A: C-H insertion into appended cyclohexyl ring

All C-H insertion reactions were conducted in a well-maintained glove box (O₂, H₂O <0.5 ppm) on 0.15 mmol scale unless otherwise noted. To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added IDPi-209 catalyst (15 mol%) followed by cyclohexane solvent (dried over potassium) to achieve 0.025M relative to vinyl tosylate. Then, 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (1.3 equiv) was added. To this mixture was then added the corresponding vinyl tosylate in solid form in one portion. The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65-75 °C for 72 hours (unless otherwise noted). (Note: reaction mixture is typically heterogeneous at room temperature, but readily goes homogeneous once heated with stirring and typically remains homogeneous during the entire course of the reaction until it is completed.) The reactions were monitored by TLC, typically using 5–10% diethyl ether in hexanes for the mobile phase (C–H insertion products are typically higher in R_f than the starting vinyl tosylate). Once the reaction was completed, the vial was removed from the glovebox. A few drops of triethylamine were then added then diluted with DCM. The homogeneous solution was then plugged through silica gel (pushing through with DCM), concentrated *in vacuo*, and analyzed by ¹H NMR using nitromethane as an internal standard for qNMR analysis. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography (typically 0-1% benzene in hexanes or 0-1% diethyl ether in hexanes) then dried on high vacuum to obtain material that is pure by ${}^{1}H$

NMR. The enantiomeric excess of the material was then assessed by chiral HPLC. In cases where trace impurities (<5%) were observed on the chiral HPLC trace, further purification *via* reverse phase preparatory HPLC was performed to obtain analytical quantities of high-purity material to ensure accurate enantiomeric excess determination based on peak integration.



6-(3-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)-7-phenylbicyclo[3.2.1]oct-6-ene (205a)

Following General Procedure A: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-209** (31.1 mg, 0.15 equiv, 0.0225 mmol), cyclohexane (6.0 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (80.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.195 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **202a** (73.3 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.15 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (1% benzene in hexanes) to give **205a** as a colorless oil (23.0 mg, 48% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 77% ee.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.29 – 7.26 (m, 3H), 7.23 (ddd, *J* = 7.9, 6.8, 0.9 Hz, 2H), 7.18 (dd, *J* = 3.6, 1.6 Hz, 2H), 7.13 – 7.08 (m, 1H), 3.05 – 2.93 (m, 2H), 2.36 (dtd, *J* = 10.6, 4.5, 2.9 Hz, 1H), 1.82 (dddd, *J* = 17.8, 8.9, 5.9, 2.5 Hz, 1H), 1.72 (ddt, *J* = 9.3, 6.4, 2.9 Hz, 1H), 1.67 – 1.56 (m, 5H), 1.15 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 150.6, 139.2, 139.0, 138.4, 137.1, 128.3, 128.2, 128.0, 126.6, 125.7, 124.7, 123.5, 46.7, 46.0, 44.5, 34.6, 31.3, 26.0, 25.5, 19.5.
FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2931, 2854, 1596, 1461, 901, 767, 698 cm ⁻¹.
HR-MS (EI) m/z: [M[•]]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₂₈: 316.2191; Measured: 316.2182.
HPLC (CHIRALCEL ODH column) 99.9:0.1 (hex/*i*PrOH) 0.5mL/min; t_{minor} (8.02 min), t_{major} (8.43 min); 77% ee.



6-(3,5-dimethylphenyl)-7-phenylbicyclo[3.2.1]oct-6-ene (205b)

Following General Procedure A: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-209** (31.1 mg, 0.15 equiv, 0.0225 mmol), cyclohexane (6.0 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (80.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.195 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **202b** (69.1 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.15 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (0.5% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **205b** as a pale yellow oil (20.0 mg, 46% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 73% ee.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.29 – 7.26 (m, 2H), 7.23 – 7.19 (m, 2H), 7.18 – 7.12 (m,

Chapter 4 – Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations 1H), 6.90 - 6.86 (m, 2H), 6.85 - 6.81 (m, 1H), 2.96 (dp, J = 13.5, 2.5 Hz, 2H), 2.35 - 2.31(m, 1H), 2.21 (s, 6H), 1.83 (dt, J = 11.5, 4.3 Hz, 1H), 1.70 – 1.56 (m, 6H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 139.3, 138.4, 137.9, 137.7, 128.4, 128.2, 128.1, 126.5, 125.9, 46.7, 46.2, 44.5, 25.8, 25.7, 21.5, 19.5. **FT-IR** (neat film NaCl): 2926, 2853, 1598, 1443, 836, 765, 694 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (EI) m/z: $[M^{\bullet}]$ + Calculated for C₂₂H₂₄: 288.1878; Measured: 288.1874. HPLC (CHIRALCEL ODH column) 99.9:0.1 (hex/iPrOH) 0.5mL/min; tminor (8.37 min),

t_{major} (10.82 min); 73% ee.



6-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-yl)-7-phenylbicyclo[3.2.1]oct-6-ene (205c)

Following General Procedure A: to a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added IDPi-209 (31.1 mg, 0.15 equiv, 0.0225 mmol), cyclohexane (6.0 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (80.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.195 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate 202c (76.3 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.15 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM, concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (1% benzene in hexanes) to give insertion product **205c** as a white viscous oil (27.5 mg, 55% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 73% ee.

Chapter 4 – Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations 369 ¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.61 – 7.57 (m, 2H), 7.48 – 7.40 (m, 4H), 7.37 – 7.30 (m, 5H), 7.27 (d, J = 4.5 Hz, 1H), 7.26 – 7.23 (m, 2H), 7.22 – 7.17 (m, 1H), 3.10 – 2.93 (m, 2H), 2.38 (dtd, *J* = 10.6, 4.4, 2.6 Hz, 1H), 1.88 – 1.78 (m, 1H), 1.71 – 1.58 (m, 6H). ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 141.0, 139.5, 139.2, 138.4, 138.0, 136.8, 128.9, 128.5, 128.4, 128.2, 127.3, 127.0, 126.9, 126.8, 46.7, 46.2, 44.4, 25.9, 25.7, 19.5. **FT-IR** (neat film NaCl): 2924, 2853, 761, 697 cm⁻¹. HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₆H₂₅: 337.1951; Measured: 337.1946. HPLC (CHIRALCEL ODH column) 99.9:0.1 (hex/iPrOH) 0.5mL/min; tminor (11.2 min), t_{major} (13.16 min); 73%



General Procedure B: C-H Insertion into appended N-Tf piperidine group.

All C-H insertion reactions were conducted in a well-maintained glove box (O₂, H₂O <0.5 ppm) on 0.1 mmol scale unless otherwise noted. To a dram vial equipped with a magnetic stir bar was added IDPi 211 catalyst followed by cyclohexane solvent (dried over potassium), followed by 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane. To this mixture was then added the corresponding vinyl tosylate in solid form in one portion. The reaction was then sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours (unless otherwise noted). (Note: reaction mixture is typically heterogeneous at room temperature, but readily goes homogeneous once heated with stirring and typically remains homogeneous during the entire course of the reaction.) The reactions were monitored by

TLC, typically using 5-15% ethyl acetate in hexanes for the mobile phase (C–H insertion products are typically higher in R_f than the starting vinyl tosylate). Once the reaction was completed, the vial was removed from the glovebox. A few drops of triethylamine were then added then diluted with DCM. The homogeneous solution was then plugged through silica gel (pushing through with 1:1 DCM/diethyl ether), concentrated in vacuo, and analyzed by ¹H NMR using nitromethane as an internal standard for qNMR analysis. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography (typically 0–10% diethyl ether or ethyl acetate in hexanes) then dried on high vacuum to obtain material that is pure by ¹H NMR. The enantiomeric excess of the material was then assessed by chiral HPLC. In cases where trace impurities (<5%) were observed on the chiral HPLC trace, further purification via reverse phase preparatory HPLC was performed to obtain analytical quantities of high-purity material to ensure accurate enantiomeric excess determination based on peak integration. Many of the products from this reaction could be recrystallized from hexanes to obtain highly enantioenriched material (typically >99% ee) by heating in hexanes solvent and allowing to cool to room temperature or to -30 °C. Note: unless otherwise noted, characterization of all C-H insertion products by NMR required heating to 90 °C in d₆-DMSO which was necessary to prevent peak broadening of the N-Tf piperidine protons (due to the Perlin effect) and also to obtain accurate integration values.⁴⁴ Room temperature NMR in CDCl₃ could be used to obtain NMR yields, given that the diagnostic styrenyl olefin peak is sharp (only the N-Tf piperidine protons are broadened due to the Perlin effect).



(4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-6-phenyl-7-(*p*-tolyl)-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7ahexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213a)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi 211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate (*E*)-**212a** (59.4 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (4% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213a** as a white solid (34.1 mg, 81% yield). This solid was determined by chiral HPLC to be in 91% *ee. Note:* the *Z* vinyl tosylate isomer could also be used and gives rise to similar results, i.e. yield, enantioselectivity, diastereoselectivity.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.39 – 7.31 (m, 2H), 7.28 – 7.21 (m, 2H), 7.21 – 7.15 (m, 1H), 7.14 – 7.07 (m, 4H), 6.40 (dd, J = 2.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.08 (d, J = 5.2 Hz, 1H), 3.73 (dd, J = 13.3, 5.4 Hz, 1H), 3.57 (ddd, J = 12.0, 7.6, 4.1 Hz, 1H), 3.47 (td, J = 13.1, 5.6 Hz, 2H), 3.29 – 3.11 (m, 1H), 2.39 (tt, J = 7.1, 5.3 Hz, 1H), 2.27 (s, 3H), 2.07 (dddd, J = 13.9, 7.6, 6.1, 4.1 Hz, 1H), 1.76 (dtd, J = 14.5, 7.5, 4.1 Hz, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 143.8, 138.6, 135.0, 134.9, 130.4, 128.6, 127.6, 126.9, 126.5, 125.7, 119.5 (q, J = 324.8 Hz), 52.9, 46.8, 45.6, 43.9, 26.4, 19.9.
¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.3.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2916, 1383, 1225, 1214, 1189, 1055, 1008, 764 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD-MS) m/z: [M]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₂F₃NO₂S: 421.1323; Measured: 421.1317

HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 98:02 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (4.89 min), t_{minor} (6.09 min); 91% ee.



((4aR,7R,7aR)-7-(4-cyclopropylphenyl)-6-phenyl-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-

2,3,4,4a,7,7a-hexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213b)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212b** (62.0 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column

chromatography (5% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213b** as a white solid (36.2 mg, 81% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 92% ee. ¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.32 – 7.28 (m, 2H), 7.23 – 7.18 (m, 2H), 7.16 – 7.12 (m, 1H), 7.09 – 7.05 (m, 2H), 6.99 – 6.95 (m, 2H), 6.36 (dd, *J* = 2.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.03 (dt, *J* = 5.1, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.69 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 5.4 Hz, 1H), 3.57 – 3.34 (m, 3H), 3.18 – 3.13 (m, 1H), 2.34 (tt, *J* = 7.1, 5.2 Hz, 1H), 2.02 (dddd, *J* = 13.8, 7.6, 6.1, 4.2 Hz, 1H), 1.84 (tt, *J* = 8.4, 5.1 Hz, 1H), 1.72 (dtd, *J* = 14.4, 7.4, 4.1 Hz, 1H), 0.90 – 0.85 (m, 2H), 0.62 – 0.56 (m, 2H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 143.8, 141.2, 138.7, 135.0, 130.5, 127.6, 126.9, 126.6, 125.7, 125.4, 119.5 (q, J = 324.9 Hz), 52.9, 46.8, 45.6, 43.9, 26.4, 14.2, 8.1 (other signal not detected, likely under solvent peak).

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2917, 1459, 1387, 1226, 1189, 1148, 952, 762 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: $[M+NH_4]$ + Calculated for C₂₄H₂₈F₃N₂O₂S: 465.1818; Measured: 465.1816.

HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 98:02 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (5.78 min), t_{minor} (7.01 min); 92% ee.



(4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-7-(4-(*tert*-butyl)phenyl)-6-phenyl-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7a-hexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213c) Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212c** (63.7 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (4% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213c** as a white solid (44.5 mg, 96% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 88% ee.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.34 – 7.30 (m, 2H), 7.30 – 7.26 (m, 2H), 7.21 (tt, *J* = 6.6, 1.0 Hz, 2H), 7.17 – 7.11 (m, 3H), 6.37 (dd, *J* = 2.4, 1.4 Hz, 1H), 4.05 (dt, *J* = 4.9, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.71 (dd, *J* = 13.2, 5.5 Hz, 1H), 3.48 (td, *J* = 8.0, 4.3 Hz, 2H), 3.39 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 7.3 Hz, 1H), 3.20 – 3.13 (m, 1H), 2.36 (tt, *J* = 7.3, 5.2 Hz, 1H), 2.06 – 1.98 (m, 1H), 1.74 (dtd, *J* = 14.2, 7.1, 4.4 Hz, 1H), 1.24 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 148.2, 143.9, 138.6, 135.1, 130.5, 127.7, 127.5, 127.3, 127.0, 126.7, 126.6, 125.8, 124.8, 119.6 (app q, J = 324.7 Hz), 53.0, 46.8, 45.8, 43.9, 39.4, 33.6, 30.7, 26.4.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2964, 1387, 1226, 1188, 1149, 762 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: [M•]+ Calculated for C₂₅H₂₈F₃NO₂S: 463.1793; Measured: 463.1797.
HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 98:02 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (4.05 min), t_{minor} (4.95 min); 88% ee.



(4aR,7R,7aR)-7-(4-fluorophenyl)-6-phenyl-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-

2,3,4,4a,7,7a-hexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213d)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212d** (59.76 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 75 °C for 96 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (5% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213d** as a white solid (24.3 mg, 57% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 87% ee. [Note: this material could be recrystallized from hexanes to give material that was >99% enantiomeric excess.]

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.33 – 7.28 (m, 2H), 7.22 (dddd, *J* = 8.1, 6.5, 2.4, 1.2 Hz, 4H), 7.18 – 7.13 (m, 1H), 7.11 – 7.00 (m, 2H), 6.39 (dd, *J* = 2.5, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.11 (dt, *J* = 5.1, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.72 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 5.4 Hz, 1H), 3.57 – 3.37 (m, 3H), 3.21 – 3.14 (m, 1H), 2.37 (tt, *J* = 7.1, 5.2 Hz, 1H), 2.03 (dddd, *J* = 13.9, 7.6, 6.0, 4.2 Hz, 1H), 1.74 (dtd, *J* = 14.5, 7.4, 4.2 Hz, 1H).
¹³**C NMR** (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 160.6 (d, *J* = 242.6 Hz), 143.7, 137.8 (d, *J* = 3.1 Hz), 134.8, 130.8, 128.9 (d, *J* = 8.0 Hz), 127.7, 126.7, 125.8, 119.5 (app q, *J* = 324.7 Hz), 114.9, 114.6, 52.5, 46.7, 45.6, 43.9, 26.4 (other signal not detected, likely under solvent peak).

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.0, -116.7

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2921, 1508, 1386, 1224, 1189, 1147, 1068, 758 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: [M•]+ Calculated for C₂₁H₁₉F₄NO₂S: 425.1073; Measured: 425.1062
HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 98:02 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (6.42 min), t_{minor} (7.21 min); 87% ee.



(4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-6-(4-fluorophenyl)-7-(4-methoxyphenyl)-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7a-hexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213e)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (1.0 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212e** (63.0 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with

DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213e** as a sticky opaque solid (35.6 mg, 78% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 91% ee.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.36 – 7.30 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 7.03 – 6.98 (m, 2H), 6.85 – 6.80 (m, 2H), 6.33 (dd, *J* = 2.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.01 (dt, *J* = 5.3, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.71 (s, 3H), 3.70 –3.65 (m, 1H), 3.53 (ddt, *J* = 11.7, 7.6, 4.1 Hz, 1H), 3.42 (td, *J* = 12.8, 5.6 Hz, 2H), 3.17 – 3.10 (m, 1H), 2.34 (tt, *J* = 7.0, 5.3 Hz, 1H), 2.02 (dddd, *J* = 13.8, 7.5, 6.0, 4.0 Hz, 1H), 1.71 (dtd, *J* = 14.1, 7.6, 4.1 Hz, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 160.9 (d, J = 244.6 Hz), 157.7, 142.9, 133.4, 131.6 (d, J = 3.2 Hz), 130.37, 130.36, 128.1, 127.7 (d, J = 8.0 Hz), 119.5 (q, J = 324.8 Hz), 114.5, 114.3, 113.8, 54.6, 52.6, 46.9, 45.6, 43.9, 26.5 (other signal not detected, likely under solvent peak).

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.0, -115.0.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2929, 1736, 1609, 1509, 1459, 1387, 1303, 1226, 1185, 1149, 1098, 1037, 987, 952, 831, 806 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (FD) m/z: $[M\bullet]$ + Calculated for C₂₂H₂₁F₄NO₃S: 455.1178; Measured: 455.1200. HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 95:05 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (6.74 min), t_{minor} (7.95 min); 91% ee.



(4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-6,7-bis(4-methoxyphenyl)-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7ahexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213f)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (1.0 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212f** (64.0 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column chromatography (15% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213f** as a sticky white solid (28.1 mg, 60% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 93% ee.

¹H NMR (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.26 – 7.21 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 6.85 – 6.80 (m, 2H), 6.80 – 6.76 (m, 2H), 6.21 (t, *J* = 1.9 Hz, 1H), 3.97 (d, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 1H), 3.71 (d, *J* = 3.0 Hz, 6H), 3.67 (m, 1H), 3.53 – 3.35 (m, 3H), 3.13 (d, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 1H), 2.31 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H), 2.01 (ddd, *J* = 13.9, 6.8, 2.4 Hz, 1H), 1.71 (ddt, *J* = 10.3, 7.4, 3.2 Hz, 1H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 158.3, 157.6, 143.5, 133.8, 128.1, 127.7, 127.0, 119.5 (q, *J* = 324.8 Hz), 113.8, 113.4, 54.7, 54.6, 52.7, 46.8, 45.7, 43.9, 39.2, 26.5.

¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -75.0

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2926, 1607, 1511, 1463, 1386, 1249, 1226, 1180, 1148, 1065, 1037, 986, 952, 831 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: $[M+NH_4]$ + Calculated for C₂₃H₂₈F₃N₂O₄S: 485.1716; Measured: 485.1711.

HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 90:10 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (6.90 min), t_{minor} (8.24 min); 93% ee.



(4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-6-(4-iodophenyl)-7-(*p*-tolyl)-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7ahexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridine (213g)

Following General Procedure B: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (53.9 mg, 1.3 equiv, 0.13 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212g** (72.0 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours, then the reaction was removed from the glovebox and a few drops of triethylamine were added to quench the reaction and diluted further with DCM. This homogeneous mixture was then plugged through silica gel with DCM/diethyl ether (1:1), concentrated *in vacuo*, and purified by flash column

chromatography (5% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give insertion product **213g** as a clear oil (29.8 mg, 54% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 90% ee.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.64 – 7.47 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 7.08 (m, 2H), 7.06 (s, 4H), 6.42 (dd, *J* = 2.5, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.02 (dt, *J* = 5.4, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.67 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 5.3 Hz, 1H), 3.53 (ddd, *J* = 11.9, 7.4, 4.2 Hz, 1H), 3.47 – 3.36 (m, 2H), 3.16 – 3.10 (m, 1H), 2.34 (tt, *J* = 7.0, 5.3 Hz, 1H), 2.24 (s, 3H), 2.02 (dddd, *J* = 13.8, 7.4, 6.0, 4.0 Hz, 1H), 1.70 (dtd, *J* = 14.1, 7.8, 4.1 Hz, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 142.9, 138.4, 136.5, 135.1, 134.7, 131.7, 128.7, 127.9, 127.0, 119.5 (app q, J = 324.7 Hz), 92.1, 52.7, 46.9, 45.5, 43.9, 39.45, 26.4, 20.0.
¹⁹F NMR (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -74.9

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2932, 1738, 1514, 1486, 1385, 1225, 1187, 1002, 952, 814 cm⁻¹. **HR-MS** (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₁F₃INNaO₂S: 570.0182; Measured: 570.0191.

HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 98:02 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (6.94 min), t_{minor} (9.92 min); 90% ee.



3-(4-((4a*R*,7*R*,7a*R*)-7-(*p*-tolyl)-2-((trifluoromethyl)sulfonyl)-2,3,4,4a,7,7a-hexahydro-1*H*-cyclopenta[*c*]pyridin-6-yl)phenyl)propan-1-ol (213h) Following a slightly modified version of General Procedure A: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added **IDPi-211** (28.7 mg, 0.12 equiv, 0.012 mmol), cyclohexane (0.5 mL), and 2-allyl-1,1,1,3,3,3-hexaethyl-2-(triethylsilyl)trisilane (95.4 mg, 2.3 equiv, 0.23 mmol). To this solution was added vinyl tosylate **212h** (65.2 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.1 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 65 °C for 72 hours. After this time, the reaction was removed from the glovebox and to the reaction vial was added 1 mL of a freshly prepared solution of TBAF•(H₂O)₃ in THF (0.05M) at room temperature and allowed to stir overnight. The next morning, saturated aqueous ammonium chloride was added to the reaction vial (~2 mL) then the mixture was extracted with ethyl acetate three times. The combined organics were dried over Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated *in vacuo*, then purified *via* flash chromatography (1% \rightarrow 2% diethyl ether in DCM) to obtain free alcohol **213h** as a white solid (30.7 mg, 64% yield). This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be in 87% ee.

¹H NMR (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 7.25 – 7.15 (m, 2H), 7.12 – 6.98 (m, 6H), 6.30 (dd, *J* = 2.4, 1.5 Hz, 1H), 4.00 (dt, *J* = 5.0, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 3.69 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 5.4 Hz, 1H), 3.56 – 3.32 (m, 5H), 3.15 (q, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 1H), 2.57 – 2.52 (m, 2H), 2.33 (tt, *J* = 7.2, 5.2 Hz, 1H), 2.24 (s, 3H), 2.02 (dddd, *J* = 13.9, 7.6, 6.0, 4.2 Hz, 1H), 1.79 – 1.62 (m, 3H).
¹³C NMR (101 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ 143.7, 140.8, 138.8, 134.9, 132.3, 129.4, 128.6, 127.5, 126.9, 125.6, 119.5 (q, *J* = 324.8 Hz), 59.7, 53.0, 46.8, 45.6, 43.8, 33.4, 30.8, 26.4, 19.9.

¹⁹**F NMR** (376 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) δ -74.9.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 3366 (br s), 2919, 2859, 1732, 1653, 1561, 1512, 1447, 1386, 1269, 1226, 1186, 1148, 1065, 1045, 984, 952, 819, 735, 606.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+H]+ Calculated for C₂₅H₂₉F₃NO₃S: 480.1815; Measured: 480.1809.

HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 90:10 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1mL/min; t_{major} (7.86 min), t_{minor} (9.69 min); 87% ee.

4.5.5 Product Manipulation

Oxidative cleavage of bicyclo[3.2.1]octenes:





(3-benzoylcyclohexyl)(3-(tert-butyl)phenyl)methanone (210a)

Following a similar reported procedure²⁴: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added bicycle **205a** (16.2 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.0512 mmol) and DCM (1.0 mL). To this solution was added PCC (55.2 mg, 5.0 equiv, 0.256 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 45 °C for 18 hours. The reaction was then cooled to room temperature, diluted with DCM, plugged through silica gel with DCM, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give diketone **210a** as a viscous oil (13.4 mg, 75% yield). The relative stereochemistry was assigned based on NOESY NMR. This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 77% ee (100% es).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 8.27 (t, *J* = 1.9 Hz, 1H), 7.91 – 7.84 (m, 2H), 7.70 (ddd, *J* = 7.7, 1.7, 1.1 Hz, 1H), 7.36 (ddd, *J* = 7.8, 2.1, 1.1 Hz, 1H), 7.16 – 7.06 (m, 4H), 3.15 (tt, *J* = 11.8, 3.5 Hz, 1H), 3.05 (tt, *J* = 11.9, 3.5 Hz, 1H), 2.12 (ddq, *J* = 11.8, 3.6, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 2.04 (dt, *J* = 13.6, 11.7 Hz, 1H), 1.84 (dtt, *J* = 11.7, 3.4, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 1.76 (dtt, *J* = 11.7, 3.3, 1.8 Hz, 1H), 1.61 (dt, *J* = 13.1, 3.3 Hz, 1H), 1.53 – 1.45 (m, 2H), 1.24 – 1.20 (m, 1H), 1.19 (s, 9H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 203.0, 202.7, 152.0, 136.3, 136.0, 133.1, 130.3, 128.8, 128.4, 128.3, 125.6, 125.2, 45.2, 45.1, 35.0, 31.9, 31.4, 29.2, 29.1, 25.6.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2926, 2852, 1680, 1596, 1447, 1367, 1252, 1205, 1179, 1007, 960, 697 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₄H₂₈NaO₂: 371.1982; Measured: 371.1990.
HPLC (CHIRALCEL ODH column) 95:5 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1.0 mL/min; t_{major} (9.74 min), t_{minor} (11.75 min); 77% ee (100% es)

(3-benzoylcyclohexyl)(3,5-dimethylphenyl)methanone (210b)

Following a similar reported procedure²⁴: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added bicycle **205b** (16.2 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.0512 mmol) and DCM (1.0 mL). To this solution was added PCC (55.2 mg, 5.0 equiv, 0.256 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 45 °C for 18 hours. The reaction was then cooled to room temperature, diluted with DCM, plugged through silica gel with DCM, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to

give diketone **210b** as a viscous oil (13.4 mg, 75% yield). The relative stereochemistry was assigned based on NOESY NMR. This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 74% ee (101% es).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 7.89 – 7.85 (m, 2H), 7.65 (d, *J* = 1.7 Hz, 2H), 7.15 – 7.05 (m, 3H), 6.85 (t, *J* = 1.5 Hz, 1H), 3.17 – 3.09 (m, 1H), 3.04 (tt, *J* = 11.8, 3.5 Hz, 1H), 2.11 (dt, *J* = 5.1, 2.4 Hz, 1H), 2.09 (s, 6H), 1.86 (dtt, *J* = 11.6, 3.4, 1.7 Hz, 1H), 1.79 – 1.74 (m, 1H), 1.63 – 1.58 (m, 1H), 1.56 – 1.40 (m, 3H), 1.19 (dt, *J* = 13.1, 3.6 Hz, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 203.2, 202.7, 138.4, 136.5, 136.3, 134.7, 133.1, 128.8, 128.4, 126.1, 45.20, 45.18, 31.8, 29.9, 29.2, 29.1, 25.6, 21.4.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2921, 1677, 1598, 1301, 696 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₂H₂₄NaO₂: 343.1669; Measured: 343.1682.
HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 90:10 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1.0mL/min; t_{minor} (8.42 min), t_{major} (10.29 min); 74% ee (101% es).



(3-([1,1'-biphenyl]-4-carbonyl)cyclohexyl)(phenyl)methanone (210c)

Following a similar reported procedure²⁴: To a dram vial equipped with a stir bar was added bicycle **205c** (17.7 mg, 1.0 equiv, 0.0526 mmol) and DCM (1.0 mL). To this solution was added PCC (56.7 mg, 5.0 equiv, 0.263 mmol). The reaction was sealed with a Teflon cap and heated to 45 °C for 18 hours. The reaction was then cooled to rt, diluted with DCM, plugged through silica gel with DCM, and concentrated *in vacuo*. The crude material was purified by flash column chromatography (10% diethyl ether in hexanes) to give **210c** as a

white solid (13.0 mg, 67% yield). The relative and absolute stereochemistry was assigned based on X-ray crystallographic analysis. This material was determined by chiral HPLC to be 72% ee (99% es). Recrystallization from *n*-hexane/DCM affords highly enantioenriched material (>99% ee).

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, C₆D₆) δ 7.99 – 7.94 (m, 2H), 7.94 – 7.85 (m, 2H), 7.46 – 7.40 (m, 4H), 7.25 – 7.20 (m, 2H), 7.17 (t, *J* = 1.4 Hz, 1H), 7.15 – 7.06 (m, 3H), 3.14 – 3.02 (m, 2H), 2.15 – 2.06 (m, 2H), 1.86 – 1.76 (m, 2H), 1.65 – 1.60 (m, 1H), 1.52 – 1.44 (m, 2H), 1.24 – 1.20 (m, 1H).

¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 202.7, 202.3, 145.8, 140.0, 136.26, 134.9, 133.1, 129.1, 129.0, 128.8, 128.4, 128.3, 127.5, 127.4, 45.2, 45.1, 31.7, 29.3, 29.2, 25.7.

FT-IR (neat film NaCl): 2921, 2852, 1678, 1602, 1446, 1405, 1372, 1260, 1210, 1001, 768, 744, 696, 661, 607 cm⁻¹.

HR-MS (ESI) m/z: [M+Na]+ Calculated for C₂₆H₂₄NaO₂: 391.1669; Measured: 391.1671.
HPLC (ChiralPak ADH column) 80:20 (hex/*i*PrOH) 1.0mL/min; t_{major} (15.56 min), t_{minor} (17.31 min); 72% ee (99% es).



4.5.6 Chiral HPLC Traces of Enantioenriched Products







			#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
	File Information		1	9.776	471.9	26.2	0.2781	49.627	0.797
LC-File	CGW-22-0143-1-tbutylra 🔺		2	11.721	479	22.1	0.3383	50.373	0.836
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW								
Date	28-Jun-22, 13:19:48								
Sample	CGW-22-0143-1-tbutylra								
Sample Info									
Barcode									
Operator	SYSTEM								
Method	ODH0595IPAHEX15min1r								
Reference	C+\Chem32\1\Data\CGW								



			#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
		File Information	1	9.735	5213.1	284.7	0.2826	88.587	0.715
	LC-File	CGW-22-0143-1-tbutyl-2 🔺	2	11.75	671.7	30.6	0.3407	11.413	0.834
	File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW			•	•			
[Date	27-Jun-22, 19:43:53							
[Sample	CGW-22-0143-1-tbutyl-2							
[Sample Info								
[Barcode								
[Operator	SYSTEM							
[Method	ODH0595IPAHEX15min1r							
1	Reference	C+\Chem32\1\Data\CGW							

Date 25-May-22, 08:43:11 Sample CGW-diketone-rac-8

Sample Info Barcode Operator SYSTEM





		#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
	File Information	1	8.418	234.7	21.4	0.1826	12.798	0.866
LC-File	OnlineEdited014.D	2	10.294	1599.4	115.8	0.2302	87.202	0.842
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW			•				
Date	24-Jun-22, 16:04:21							
Sample	CGW-22-0143-2-again							
Sample Info								
Barcode								
Operator	SYSTEM							
Method	ADH 1090IPAHEX 15min 1r							
Reference	C·\Chem32\1\Data\CGW							





		#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
	File Information	1	15.56	1300.1	55.5	0.3623	86.148	0.832
LC-File	CGW-22-0143-3-rerun2. 🔺	2	17.305	209.1	8	0.4328	13.852	0.873
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW				•			•
Date	02-Jul-22, 15:32:59							
Sample	CGW-22-0143-3-rerun2							
Sample Info								
Barcode								
Operator	SYSTEM							
Method	ADH2080IPAHEX20min1.							
Reference	C+\Chem32\1\Data\CGW							



*Recrystallized once from hexanes.





	File Information	#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File	SKN-22-0024-12.D	1	4.899	7140	1265.8	0.0868	95.345	0.861
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\Sepand\SK	2	6.099	348.6	47.7	0.1132	4.655	0.903
Date	20-Feb-22, 12:56:27							
Sample	SKN-22-0024-12							

Sample CGW-22-0005-2

•

•





2	n	Λ
э	У	4





	File Information	#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File	CGW-22-0076-hplcround2-2.D 🔺	1	4.05	1920.1	371.5	0.0783	94.220	0.758
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW\CGW	2	4.952	117.8	19.4	0.0938	5.780	0.904
Date	13-Mar-22, 18:40:49							
Sample	CGW-22-0076-hplcround2-2							





		File Information		#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
	LC-File	CGW-22-0065-2.D	•	1	6.429	2010.6	257.1	0.1212	93.796	0.872
	File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW\CGW		2	7.217	133	15.1	0.1371	6.204	0.904
Γ	Date	28-Feb-22, 19:06:16								
	Sample	CGW-22-0065-2	•							



*Recrystallized once from hexanes.





F	File Information	#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File C	OnlineEdited008.D	1	6.744	2384	270.8	0.1367	95.633	0.861
File Path C	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW\CGW	2	7.948	108.9	10.1	0.1689	4.367	0.899
Date 1	13-Mar-22, 12:48:02							
Sample C	CGW-22-0078-1-again							





	File Information	#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File	CGW-22-0067-3again.D	1	6.906	2282.4	235.3	0.1617	96.297	0.821
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW\CGW-2	2	8.245	87.8	6.9	0.2125	3.703	0.797
Date	14-Jun-22, 13:14:41							
Sample	CGW-22-0067-3again							





	File Information		#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File	CGW-22-0095.D	•	1	6.943	1195.4	128.4	0.1456	95.041	0.865
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\CGW\CGW		2	9.916	62.4	4.6	0.2272	4.959	0.928
Date	04-Apr-22, 12:50:58								
Sample	CGW-22-0095	-							





	File Information		#	Time	Area	Height	Width	Area%	Symmetry
LC-File	SKN-22-0104-1.D	•	1	7.86	2380.8	197.6	0.1866	93.393	0.876
File Path	C:\Chem32\1\Data\Sepand\SK		2	9.697	168.4	11	0.2379	6.607	0.904
Date	04-May-22, 18:58:44								
Sample	SKN-22-0104-1	•							

4.6 NOTES AND REFERENCES

- Naredla, R. R.; Klumpp, D. A. Contemporary Carbocation Chemistry: Applications in Organic Synthesis. *Chem. Rev.* 2013, *113*, 6905–6948.
- (2) Eschenmoser, A.; Ruzicka, L.; Jeger, O.; Arigoni, D. Zur Kenntnis der Triterpene.
 190. Mitteilung. Eine stereochemische Interpretation der biogenetischen Isoprenregel bei den Triterpenen. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1955, *38*, 1890–1904.
- (3) Tantillo, D. J. Biosynthesis via Carbocations: Theoretical Studies on Terpene Formation. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* 2011, 28, 1035.
- Wendlandt, A. E.; Vangal, P.; Jacobsen, E. N. Quaternary Stereocentres via an Enantioconvergent Catalytic SN1 Reaction. *Nature* 2018, 556, 447–451.
- (5) Isomura, M.; Petrone, D. A.; Carreira, E. M. Coordination-Induced Stereocontrol over Carbocations: Asymmetric Reductive Deoxygenation of Racemic Tertiary Alcohols. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2019, 141, 4738–4748.
- (6) Braun, M.; Kotter, W. Titanium(IV)-Catalyzed Dynamic Kinetic Asymmetric Transformation of Alcohols, Silyl Ethers, and Acetals under Carbon Allylation. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2004, 43, 514–517.
- Brak, K.; Jacobsen, E. N. Asymmetric Ion-Pairing Catalysis. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.*2013, 52, 534–561.
- (8) Stang, P. J.; Rappoport, Z. *Dicoordinated Carbocations*; Wiley, 1997.

- Popov, S.; Shao, B.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Benton, T. R.; Zou, L.; Yang, Z.; Houk, K.
 N.; Nelson, H. M. Teaching an Old Carbocation New Tricks: Intermolecular C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Cations. *Science* 2018, *361*, 381–387.
- Wigman, B.; Popov, S.; Bagdasarian, A. L.; Shao, B.; Benton, T. R.; Williams, C. G.; Fisher, S. P.; Lavallo, V.; Houk, K. N.; Nelson, H. M. Vinyl Carbocations Generated under Basic Conditions and Their Intramolecular C–H Insertion Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2019, 141, 9140–9144.
- Riddlestone, I. M.; Kraft, A.; Schaefer, J.; Krossing, I. Taming the Cationic Beast: Novel Developments in the Synthesis and Application of Weakly Coordinating Anions. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2018, *57*, 13982–14024.
- (12) De, C.; Mitra, R.; List, B. Design and Synthesis of Enantiopure Tetrakis(Pentafluorophenyl) Borate Analogues for Asymmetric Counteranion Directed Catalysis. *Synlett* 2017, 28, 2435–2438.
- (13) Pommerening, P.; Oestreich, M. Chiral Modification of the Tetrakis(Pentafluorophenyl)Borate Anion with Myrtanyl Groups. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2019, 2019, 7240–7246.
- (14) Schreyer, L.; Properzi, R.; List, B. IDPi Catalysis. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2019, 58, 12761–12777.
- (15) Mitschke, B.; Turberg, M.; List, B. Confinement as a Unifying Element in Selective Catalysis. *Chem* 2020, *6*, 2515–2532.
- (16) Hong, C. M.; Bergman, R. G.; Raymond, K. N.; Toste, F. D. Self-Assembled Tetrahedral Hosts as Supramolecular Catalysts. *Acc. Chem. Res.* 2018, *51*, 2447– 2455.

- (17) Properzi, R.; Kaib, P. S. J.; Leutzsch, M.; Pupo, G.; Mitra, R.; De, C. K.; Song, L.;
 Schreiner, P. R.; List, B. Catalytic Enantiocontrol over a Non-Classical Carbocation.
 Nat. Chem. 2020, *12*, 1174–1179.
- (18) Zhang, P.; Tsuji, N.; Ouyang, J.; List, B. Strong and Confined Acids Catalyze Asymmetric Intramolecular Hydroarylations of Unactivated Olefins with Indoles. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2021, 143, 675–680.
- (19) Zhou, H.; Bae, H. Y.; Leutzsch, M.; Kennemur, J. L.; Bécart, D.; List, B. The Silicon–Hydrogen Exchange Reaction: A Catalytic σ-Bond Metathesis Approach to the Enantioselective Synthesis of Enol Silanes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 2020, *142*, 13695– 13700.
- (20) Fawcett, F. S. Bredt's Rule of Double Bonds in Atomic-Bridged-Ring Structures. Chem. Rev. 1950, 47, 219–274.
- (21) Presset, M.; Coquerel, Y.; Rodriguez, J. Syntheses and Applications of Functionalized Bicyclo[3.2.1]Octanes: Thirteen Years of Progress. *Chem. Rev.* 2013, 113, 525–595.
- (22) Li, H.; Jiao, R.; Mu, J.; Xu, S.; Li, X.; Wang, X.; Li, Z.; Xu, J.; Hua, H.; Li, D.
 Bioactive Natural Spirolactone-Type 6,7-Seco-Ent-Kaurane Diterpenoids and Synthetic Derivatives. *Molecules* 2018, 23, 2914.
- (23) Peese, K. M.; Gin, D. Y. Asymmetric Synthetic Access to the Hetisine Alkaloids: Total Synthesis of (+)-Nominine. *Chem. - Eur. J.* 2008, *14*, 1654–1665.
- Miao, M.; Jin, M.; Chen, P.; Wang, L.; Zhang, S.; Ren, H. Iron(III)-Mediated Bicyclization of 1,2-Allenyl Aryl Ketones: Assembly of Indanone-Fused Polycyclic Scaffolds and Dibenzo[*a*, *e*]Pentalene Derivatives. *Org. Lett.* 2019, *21*, 5957–5961.

- (25) Cook, M. J.; Rovis, T. Rhodium-Catalyzed Enantioselective Desymmetrization of *Meso* -3,5-Dimethyl Glutaric Anhydride: A General Strategy to Syn -Deoxypolypropionate Synthons. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 9302–9303.
- (26) Lambert, J. B.; Zhang, S.; Ciro, S. M. Silyl Cations in the Solid and in Solution. Organometallics 1994, 13, 2430–2443.
- (27) Kim, K.-C.; Reed, C. A.; Elliott, D. W.; Mueller, L. J.; Tham, F.; Lin, L.; Lambert, J. B. Crystallographic Evidence for a Free Silylium Ion. *Science* 2002, *297*, 825–827.
- (28) Olah, G. A.; Field, L. D. Organometallic Chemistry. 19. Correlation of Silicon-29 and Carbon-13 NMR Chemical Shifts in Analogous Compounds. Application in Attempted Preparation of Silicenium Ions. *Organometallics* 1982, *1*, 1485–1487.
- (29) Zygalski, L.; Middel, C.; Harms, K.; Koert, U. Enolizable β-Fluoroenones:
 Synthesis and Asymmetric 1,2-Reduction. *Org. Lett.* 2018, 20, 5071–5074.
- (30) Cao, X.-N.; Wan, X.-M.; Yang, F.-L.; Li, K.; Hao, X.-Q.; Shao, T.; Zhu, X.; Song,
 M.-P. NNN Pincer Ru(II)-Complex-Catalyzed α-Alkylation of Ketones with
 Alcohols. J. Org. Chem. 2018, 83, 3657–3668.
- (31) Navarro, O.; Marion, N.; Scott, N. M.; González, J.; Amoroso, D.; Bell, A.; Nolan,
 S. P. Synthesis of Novel (NHC)Pd(Acac)Cl Complexes (Acac=acetylacetonate) and
 Their Activity in Cross-Coupling Reactions. *Tetrahedron* 2005, *61*, 9716–9722.
- (32) Tan, Y.; Yuan, W.; Gong, L.; Meggers, E. Aerobic Asymmetric Dehydrogenative Cross-Coupling between Two C H Groups Catalyzed by a Chiral-at-Metal Rhodium Complex. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2015, *54*, 13045–13048.

- (33) Watson, R. B.; Schindler, C. S. Iron-Catalyzed Synthesis of Tetrahydronaphthalenes via 3,4-Dihydro-2 *H* -Pyran Intermediates. *Org. Lett.* **2018**, *20*, 68–71.
- (34) Su, Y.; Sun, X.; Wu, G.; Jiao, N. Catalyst-Controlled Highly Selective Coupling and Oxygenation of Olefins: A Direct Approach to Alcohols, Ketones, and Diketones. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2013, *52*, 9808–9812.
- (35) Zell, D.; Kingston, C.; Jermaks, J.; Smith, S. R.; Seeger, N.; Wassmer, J.; Sirois, L.
 E.; Han, C.; Zhang, H.; Sigman, M. S.; Gosselin, F. Stereoconvergent and -Divergent Synthesis of Tetrasubstituted Alkenes by Nickel-Catalyzed Cross-Couplings. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2021, 143, 19078–19090.
- (36) Majhi, B.; Kundu, D.; Ranu, B. C. Ascorbic Acid Promoted Oxidative Arylation of Vinyl Arenes to 2-Aryl Acetophenones without Irradiation at Room Temperature under Aerobic Conditions. J. Org. Chem. 2015, 80, 7739–7745.
- (37) Kang, Y.; Hou, R.; Min, X.; Wang, T.; Liang, Y.; Zhang, Z. An Oxidant- and Catalyst-Free Synthesis of Dibenzo[a,c]Carbazoles via UV Light Irradiation of 2,3-Diphenyl-1H-Indoles. *Synthesis* 2022, *54*, 1621–1632.
- (38) Wang, H.-Y.; Mueller, D. S.; Sachwani, R. M.; Kapadia, R.; Londino, H. N.;
 Anderson, L. L. Regioselective Synthesis of 2,3,4- or 2,3,5-Trisubstituted Pyrroles via [3,3] or [1,3] Rearrangements of *O* -Vinyl Oximes. *J. Org. Chem.* 2011, 76, 3203–3221.
- (39) Narute, S.; Parnes, R.; Toste, F. D.; Pappo, D. Enantioselective Oxidative Homocoupling and Cross-Coupling of 2-Naphthols Catalyzed by Chiral Iron Phosphate Complexes. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2016, 138, 16553–16560.

- (40) Jiang, Y.; Diagne, A. B.; Thomson, R. J.; Schaus, S. E. Enantioselective Synthesis of Allenes by Catalytic Traceless Petasis Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2017, 139, 1998–2005.
- (41) Xiao, B.; Fu, Y.; Xu, J.; Gong, T.-J.; Dai, J.-J.; Yi, J.; Liu, L. Pd(II)-Catalyzed C–H Activation/Aryl–Aryl Coupling of Phenol Esters. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 468– 469.
- (42) Kaib, P. S. J.; Schreyer, L.; Lee, S.; Properzi, R.; List, B. Extremely Active Organocatalysts Enable a Highly Enantioselective Addition of Allyltrimethylsilane to Aldehydes. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* **2016**, *55*, 13200–13203.
- (43) Gatzenmeier, T.; Turberg, M.; Yepes, D.; Xie, Y.; Neese, F.; Bistoni, G.; List, B.
 Scalable and Highly Diastereo- and Enantioselective Catalytic Diels–Alder Reaction of α,β-Unsaturated Methyl Esters. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2018, 140, 12671–12676.
- (44) Shainyan, B. A.; Ushakov, I. A.; Tolstikova, L. L.; Koch, A.; Kleinpeter, E. N-Trifyl Substituted 1,4-Diheterocyclohexanes—Stereodynamics and the Perlin Effect. *Tetrahedron* 2008, 64, 5208–5216.

Appendix 3

Spectra Relevant to Chapter 4:

Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations


















(mqq) քի



(mqq) Ĺĩ

















22.27-----

























8655.37-----



tړ (mqq) f

COSY NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 212a.















Appendix 3 – Spectra Relevant to Chapter 4

£691.87----

Lo









4912.87----





(mqq) fì






9087.87-----









+992.27-----





(mqq) Ĺì



(mqq) Iì































(mqq) Ĺì



(mqq) fì













8622.87----



(mqq) Iì



(mqq) Íì
























(mqq) fì



























(mqq) โì







2926.87----







(mqq) Ĺì



























1465.1-----
















(mqq) Ĺì







(mqq) Íì



(mqq) Ĺł







(mqq) Ĺł



(mqq) 11











(udd) էյ









(mqq) fì



(mqq) Iì









(mqq) քի



(mqq) Ĺì









(mqq) քի



(mqq) Ĺì






Appendix 3 – Spectra Relevant to Chapter 4





(mqq) Iì













(mqq) Ĺì











(mqq) L1









(mqq) fì

COSY NMR (400 MHz, d_6 -DMSO, 90 °C) of 213h.



NOESY NMR (400 MHz, d₆-DMSO, 90 °C) of 213h.







(udd) էյ









t٦ (wdd)



(mqq) Ĺì





Appendix 4

X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4:

Catalytic Asymmetric C–H Insertion Reactions of Vinyl Carbocations

A4.1 GENERAL EXPERIMENTAL

For compounds 202a, 202c, and 210c: Low-temperature diffraction data (ϕ -and ω scans) were collected on a Bruker AXS D8 VENTURE KAPPA diffractometer coupled to a PHOTON II CPAD detector with Cu K_{α} radiation ($\lambda = 1.54178$ Å) from an I μ S microsource for the structures. The structures were solved by direct methods using SHELXS¹ and refined against F^2 on all data by full-matrix least squares with SHELXL-2017² using established refinement techniques³. All non-hydrogen atoms were refined anisotropically. All hydrogen atoms were included into the model at geometrically calculated positions and refined using a riding model. The isotropic displacement parameters of all hydrogen atoms were fixed to 1.2 times the U value of the atoms they are linked to (1.5 times for methyl groups). All disordered atoms were refined with the help of similarity restraints on the 1,2and 1,3-distances and displacement parameters as well as enhanced rigid bond restraints for anisotropic displacement parameters. Structures were solved by Dr. Michael Takase (Caltech). All crystallographic data are available free of charge from the Cambridge Crystallographic Data Centre under CCDC 2201595, CCDC 2201596, and CCDC 2201598.

A4.1.1 X-Ray Crystal Structure Analysis for 210c



Compound **210c** (V22218) crystallizes in the monoclinic space group $P2_1$ with one molecule in the asymmetric unit. One of the phenyl groups was disordered over two positions. **210c** is found under CCDC 2201598.

Figure A4.1. X-Ray crystal structure for 210c [V22218].



 Table A4.1. Crystal data and structure refinement 210c [V22218].

Identification code	V22218	
Empirical formula	C26 H24 O2	
Formula weight	368.45	
Temperature	100(2) K	
Wavelength	1.54178 Å	
Crystal system	Monoclinic	
Space group	P21	
Unit cell dimensions	a = 5.5839(6) Å	a= 90°.
	b = 8.1627(8) Å	b=95.375(7)°.
	c = 21.343(2) Å	g = 90°.
Volume	968.53(17) Å ³	
Z	2	
Density (calculated)	1.263 Mg/m ³	

Absorption coefficient	0.611 mm ⁻¹
F(000)	392
Crystal size	0.500 x 0.300 x 0.100 mm ³
Theta range for data collection	2.079 to 74.607°.
Index ranges	-6<=h<=6, -10<=k<=10, -26<=l<=26
Reflections collected	19856
Independent reflections	3903 [R(int) = 0.0866]
Completeness to theta = 67.679°	99.9 %
Absorption correction	Semi-empirical from equivalents
Max. and min. transmission	0.7538 and 0.5473
Refinement method	Full-matrix least-squares on F ²
Data / restraints / parameters	3903 / 331 / 290
Goodness-of-fit on F ²	1.137
Final R indices [I>2sigma(I)]	R1 = 0.0609, wR2 = 0.1512
R indices (all data)	R1 = 0.0726, wR2 = 0.1592
Absolute structure parameter	0.0(3)
Extinction coefficient	n/a
Largest diff. peak and hole	0.248 and -0.240 e.Å ⁻³

A4.1.2 X-Ray Crystal Structure Analysis for 202a



Compound **202a** (V22217) crystallizes in the triclinic space group *P*-1 with one molecule in the asymmetric unit. **202a** is found under CCDC 2201596.

Figure A4.1. X-Ray crystal structure for 202a [V22217].



Table A4.2. Crystal data and structure refinement 202a [V22217].

Crystal data and structure refinement for V22217.

Identification code

V22217

Appendix 4 – X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4

Empirical formula	C31 H36 O3 S		
Formula weight	488.66		
Temperature	100(2) K		
Wavelength	0.71073 Å		
Crystal system	Triclinic		
Space group	P-1		
Unit cell dimensions	a = 6.7390(16) Å	a= 92.283(18)°.	
	b = 12.140(4) Å	b=92.888(16)°.	
	c = 16.476(4) Å	g = 93.361(11)°.	
Volume	1342.6(6) Å ³		
Z	2		
Density (calculated)	1.209 Mg/m ³		
Absorption coefficient	0.150 mm ⁻¹		
F(000)	524		
Crystal size	0.300 x 0.300 x 0.150 mm ³		
Theta range for data collection	2.131 to 36.320°.		
Index ranges	-11<=h<=11, -20<=k<=20, -27<=l<=23		
Reflections collected	66538		
Independent reflections	12989 [R(int) = 0.0631]		
Completeness to theta = 25.242°	99.9 %		
Absorption correction	Semi-empirical from equivalents		
Max. and min. transmission	0.7471 and 0.6672		
Refinement method	Full-matrix least-squares on F ²		
Appendix 4 – X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4

Data / restraints / parameters	12989 / 0 / 320
Goodness-of-fit on F ²	1.027
Final R indices [I>2sigma(I)]	R1 = 0.0467, wR2 = 0.1152
R indices (all data)	R1 = 0.0690, wR2 = 0.1256
Extinction coefficient	n/a
Largest diff. peak and hole	0.587 and -0.411 e.Å ⁻³

A4.1.3 X-Ray Crystal Structure Analysis for 202c



Compound **202c** (V22220) crystallizes in the monoclinic space group $P2_1/c$ with one molecule in the asymmetric unit. **202c** is found under CCDC 2201595.

Figure A4.3. X-Ray crystal structure for 202c [V22220].



Table A4.3. Crystal data and structure refinement 202c [V22220].

Crystal data and structure refinement for V22220.

Identification code V22220

Appendix 4 – X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4

Formula weight	508.64	
Temperature	100(2) K	
Wavelength	1.54178 Å	
Crystal system	Monoclinic	
Space group	P21/c	
Unit cell dimensions	a = 16.1897(12) Å	a= 90°.
	b = 6.1288(6) Å	b= 102.694(5)°.
	c = 26.7552(19) Å	g = 90°.
Volume	2589.8(4) Å ³	
Z	4	
Density (calculated)	1.305 Mg/m ³	
Absorption coefficient	1.370 mm ⁻¹	
F(000)	1080	
Crystal size	0.300 x 0.050 x 0.050 mm	n ³
Theta range for data collection	2.798 to 74.415°.	
Index ranges	-20<=h<=20, -7<=k<=7, -32<=l<=33	
Reflections collected	28009	
Independent reflections	5302 [R(int) = 0.0629]	
Completeness to theta = 67.679°	100.0 %	
Absorption correction	Semi-empirical from equivalents	
Max. and min. transmission	0.7538 and 0.5273	
Refinement method	Full-matrix least-squares on F ²	
Data / restraints / parameters	5302 / 0 / 335	

Appendix 4 – X-Ray Data Relevant to Chapter 4

Goodness-of-fit on F ²	1.031
Final R indices [I>2sigma(I)]	R1 = 0.0401, wR2 = 0.1013
R indices (all data)	R1 = 0.0492, wR2 = 0.1075
Extinction coefficient	n/a
Largest diff. peak and hole	0.505 and -0.488 e.Å ⁻³

A4.2 REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. Sheldrick, G. M. Phase annealing in SHELX-90: direct methods for larger structures. *Acta Cryst.* **1990**, A46, 467–473.
- Sheldrick, G. M. Crystal structure refinement with SHELXL. Acta Cryst. 2015, C71, 3–8.
- 3. Müller, P. Practical suggestions for better crystal structures. *Crystallography Reviews* **2009**, *15*, 57-83.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Chloe Gabrielle Williams was born on October 21st, 1995. She grew up in Valparaiso, Indiana with her older brother, Alex, and her two younger sisters, Paige and Sydney. Chloe attended Valparaiso High School and graduated in 2014.

In the fall of 2014, Chloe started her undergraduate studies at DePaul University in Chicago, IL. She began her studies as a Health Sciences major, then switched to Biology, and then finally graduated in 2018 with a B.S. in Chemistry with a minor in Biology. During her time at DePaul, Chloe worked in the organic chemistry lab of Prof. Paul Vadola. She also participated in two summer research programs, which include the Dean's Undergraduate Fellowship at the Field Museum of Natural History in 2016 and the Amgen Scholar's Program at UCLA in 2017.

In July of 2018, Chloe moved to Los Angeles to start her graduate school career in the lab of Prof. Hosea Nelson at UCLA. Then, in September of 2021, Chloe moved with the Nelson lab to Pasadena, CA to continue the rest of her studies at Caltech. Her graduate work has focused on developing new methods of using vinyl carbocation intermediates to form new bonds selectively. Following completion of her PhD, Chloe will move to Cambridge, MA to begin her career as a medicinal chemist at Bristol Myers Squibb.